

### CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING

Council Chambers, 800 1st Terrace, Lansing, KS 66043 Thursday, February 15, 2024 at 7:00 PM

### **AGENDA**

CALL TO ORDER
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
ROLL CALL
OLD BUSINESS

Approval of Minutes

# AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION PRESENTATIONS

### **NEW BUSINESS**

- 2. GO Bond Ordinance #1103
- 3. Resolution B-3-2024
- 4. GO Bond Ordinance #1104
- 5. Resolution B-4-2024
- 6. Equipment Replacement Request Surface Aerator Variable Frequency Drives
- 7. Asphalt Hotbox Trailer Quotes
- 8. Executive Session Economic Development

REPORTS - City Attorney, City Administrator, Department Heads, Councilmembers

- 9. Library Report
- 10. Fleet Report
- 11. City Administrator Report

### **PROCLAMATIONS**

### OTHER ITEMS OF INTEREST

#### **ADJOURNMENT**

Regular meetings are held on the first and third Thursday of each month. For information on how to view prior meetings, please visit our website at <a href="https://www.lansingks.org">https://www.lansingks.org</a>. Any person wishing to address the City Council, simply proceed to the microphone in front of the dais after the agenda item has been introduced and wait to be recognized by the Mayor. When called upon, please begin by stating your name and address. A time designated "Audience Participation" is listed on the agenda for any matter that does not appear on this agenda. The Mayor will call for audience participation. Please be aware that the City Council and staff may not have had advance notice of your topic and that the City Council may not be able to provide a decision at the meeting. If you require any special assistance, please notify the City Clerk prior to the meeting.

### **AGENDA ITEM**

TO: Tim Vandall, City Administrator

FROM: Tish Sims, City Clerk
DATE: February 8, 2024
SUBJECT: Approval of Minutes

The Regular Meeting Minutes of February 1, 2024 are enclosed for your review.

Action: Staff recommends a motion to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of February 1, 2024, as presented.

### **CITY OF LANSING**

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES February 1, 2024

### **Call To Order:**

The regular meeting of the Lansing City Council was called to order by Mayor McNeill at 7:00 p.m.

#### **Roll Call:**

Mayor McNeill called the roll and indicated which Councilmembers were in attendance.

### **Councilmembers Present:**

Ward 1: Kevin Gardner and Gene KirbyWard 2: Marcus Majure and Don StudnickaWard 3: Kerry Brungardt and Jesse GarveyWard 4: Dan Clemons and Pete Robinson

#### Councilmembers Absent:

### **OLD BUSINESS:**

The Regular Meeting minutes of January 18, 2024, were provided for review.

Councilmember Brungardt made a motion to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of January 18, 2024, as presented. Councilmember Garvey seconded the motion. No discussion took place.

Roll Call Vote: Aye: Councilmembers Gardner, Kirby, Majure, Garvey, Robinson, Clemons, Brungardt, and Studnicka; Nay: none; Abstain: none; Absent: none; The motion was approved.

### **Audience Participation:**

TerriLois Mashburn, Leavenworth County Register of Deeds, presented on property fraud alert system. The Register of Deeds office will send a letter to residents on March 1<sup>st</sup> with information on how to sign up. Residents can also contact the office at 913-684-0424 to be added to the list or add a text option for notifications regarding actions on their property. The more people that sign up, the more it could deter attempted title fraud in Leavenworth County. The county is #1 in property fraud alert signups in Kansas and one of the top ten counties in all the United States. The property fraud alert system is free and confidential.

### **Presentations:**

### **COUNCIL CONSIDERATION OF AGENDA ITEMS:**

### Boy Scouts after hours use of the Activity Center for their Anti-Campout

Randy Brown with Lansing Boy Scout Troop 165 has requested to use the Lansing Activity Center after hours from 5:00 p.m. on February 24th until 8:00 a.m. on February 25th for the Boy Scout Anti Campout.

Councilmember Kirby made a motion to approve the request for Randy Brown and Lansing Boy Scout Troop 165 to use the Lansing Activity Center for the Anti-Campout event as requested. Councilmember Clemons seconded the motion. Councilmember Majure noted that it is a great event that they do this every year.

Roll Call Vote: Aye: Councilmembers Gardner, Kirby, Majure, Garvey, Robinson, Clemons, Brungardt, and Studnicka; Nay: none; Abstain: none; Absent: none; The motion was approved.

### Final Plat - The Dunes

The applicant is requesting the approval of a Final Plat for The Dunes Subdivision. The proposed Final Plat subdivides approximately 32.6 acres into eight (8) lots allowing for the potential future construction of a single-family subdivision development. No modification of zoning is being requested in association with this Final Plat. On January 17th, 2024, the Planning Commission approved the Final Plat by a vote of 6-0.

# Councilmember Clemons made a motion to approve the dedication of land as described by The Dunes Final Plat. Councilmember Kirby seconded the motion.

Councilmembers Studnicka asked whether zoning should be changed from agricultural to residential. Economic Development Director Joshua Gentzler stated that agriculture zoning can be utilized for single family residential. Councilmember Gardner noted that the Planning Commission stated items needed to be rectified with the county surveyor. Director Gentzler confirmed those items were resolved and that the items were more typographical than substantive. Councilmember Gardner requested clarification whether the homes accessing Eisenhower Road would have any issues. Director Gentzler stated that Lots 4, 3, and 2 would have access off of Eisenhower, but no traffic related issues have been raised by adjacent properties, the City of Leavenworth, or Leavenworth County. Councilmember Gardner continued by asking if any homes will have access off New Lawrence Road. Director Gentzler stated that only lot 8 would have access off of New Lawrence, and the access point would be within the City limits. It is in the area that was repayed a few years ago. Discussion continued between Councilmember Gardner and Director Gentzler regarding the ponds on the property. Director Gentzler explained that the two ponds would be converted to one large pond and each home within the subdivision would have access to the pond. Councilmember Gardner then asked about pedestrians crossing 4 lanes of traffic to utilize the sidewalk on the Leavenworth side of Eisenhower. Director Gentzler responded that it should not create issues as long as residents use proper pedestrian etiquette. Councilmember Garvey asked Director Gentzler to clarify if the homes will be on septic and not some form of lagoon system. Director Gentzler confirmed the homes will be serviced by septic tanks. The City of Lansing abides by Leavenworth County rules to allow septic on lots as small as one acre. However, all eight of the lots range from 3.1 up to 5.6 acres.

Roll Call Vote: Aye: Councilmembers Gardner, Kirby, Majure, Garvey, Robinson, Clemons, Brungardt, and Studnicka; Nay: none; Abstain: none; Absent: none; The motion was approved.

### **Executive Session – Consultation with Attorney**

Councilmember Kirby a motion to go into Executive Session for consultation with the Attorney for the City which would be deemed privileged in an Attorney-Client relationship, K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(2), for a period of 20 minutes, beginning at 7:14 PM and returning to the Council Chambers at 7:34 PM. Councilmember Brungardt seconded the motion.

Roll Call Vote: Aye: Councilmembers Gardner, Kirby, Majure, Garvey, Robinson, Clemons, Brungardt, and Studnicka; Nay: none; Abstain: none; Absent: none; The motion was approved.

Councilmember Garvey made a motion to return to Open Session at 7:34 PM. No binding action was taken. Councilmember Studnicka seconded the motion. No further discussion took place.

Roll Call Vote: Aye: Councilmembers Gardner, Kirby, Majure, Garvey, Robinson, Clemons, Brungardt, and Studnicka; Nay: none; Abstain: none; Absent: none; The motion was approved.

### **REPORTS:**

Department Heads: Nothing to report.
City Attorney: Nothing to report.
City Administrator: Nothing to report.

### **Governing Body:**

Councilmember Gardner: Thank you, Director Gentzler.

Councilmember Kirby: Thank you to our staff for the work on the potholes. Street crew has been working incredibly hard keeping our roads in great shape. Lansing's roads are much better than other areas. Credit deserves to go to Public Works Director Michael Spickelmier for ensuring CIP is up to date, and Kenny Payne and crew for working to ensure top notch maintenance.

Councilmember Majure: Thank you to Tim and his staff for staying on top of the garbage schedule and keeping the public informed. Go Chiefs!

Councilmember Garvey: Nothing to discuss.

Councilmember Robinson: Nothing to discuss.

Councilmember Clemons: Ditto the thanks about the garbage. Also, it's been brought to his attention about the intersection at East Mary and Second Street as it may be too tight for the longer school buses to adequately turn. Staff will look into that intersection to gauge its turning radius.

Councilmember Brungardt: Nothing to discuss.

Councilmember Studnicka:

### ADJOURNMENT:

Councilmember Studnicka made a motion to adjourn. Councilmember Brungardt seconded the motion. No discussion took place.

Roll Call Vote: Aye: Councilmembers Gardner, Kirby, Majure, Robinson, Clemons, Brungardt, and Studnicka; Nay: Garvey; Abstain: none; Absent: none; The motion was approved.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:39 PM.

| ATTEST:                   |   |
|---------------------------|---|
| City Clerk Tish Sims, CMC | - |

### **AGENDA ITEM**

TO: Tim Vandall, City Administrator FROM: Beth Sanford, Finance Director

DATE: February 12, 2024

SUBJECT: Ordinance No. 1103 - Authorizing and Providing for the Issuance of General Obligation

Bonds, Series 2024-A

Bond Counsel, Gilmore & Bell, has prepared Ordinance No. 1103 requesting that the City Council authorize and provide for the issuance of General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A, of the City of Lansing, Kansas, for the purpose of providing funds to make sewer improvements.

Staff and the City's Bond Counsel (Gilmore & Bell) will be present to answer questions.

### Action:

Staff recommends a motion to adopt Ordinance No. 1103.

**ORDINANCE NO. 1103** 

 $\mathbf{OF}$ 

THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS

**PASSED** 

**FEBRURARY 15, 2024** 

\_\_\_\_\_

GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS SERIES 2024-A

### **ORDINANCE NO. 1103**

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND PROVIDING FOR THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS, SERIES 2024-A, OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS; PROVIDING FOR THE LEVY AND COLLECTION OF AN ANNUAL TAX FOR THE PURPOSE OF PAYING THE PRINCIPAL OF AND INTEREST ON SAID BONDS AS THEY BECOME DUE; AUTHORIZING CERTAIN OTHER DOCUMENTS AND ACTIONS IN CONNECTION THEREWITH; AND MAKING CERTAIN COVENANTS WITH RESPECT THERETO.

**WHEREAS**, the City of Lansing, Kansas (the "City") is a city of the second class, duly created, organized and existing under the Constitution and laws of the State; and

**WHEREAS**, by proceedings duly had, the City Council of the City (the "Governing Body") has authorized the following improvements (the "Improvements") to be made in the City, to-wit:

| <b>Project Description</b>      | <u>Authority</u>                 | <b>Amount</b> |
|---------------------------------|----------------------------------|---------------|
| McIntyre Sewer Project          | Charter Ordinance No. 2-2012;    | \$2,235,000   |
|                                 | Art. 12, Section 5 of the Kansas |               |
|                                 | Constitution                     |               |
| Towne Center Sewer Improvements | Charter Ordinance No. 2-2012;    | \$1,100,000   |
|                                 | Art. 12, Section 5 of the Kansas |               |
|                                 | Constitution                     |               |

**WHEREAS**, the Governing Body is authorized by law to issue general obligation bonds of the City to pay a portion of the costs of the Improvements; and

**WHEREAS**, the Governing Body has advertised the sale of the Bonds in accordance with the law and at a meeting held in the City on this date, awarded the sale of such Bonds to the best bidder.

## NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE GOVERNING BODY OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS, AS FOLLOWS:

- **Section 1. Definitions of Words and Terms**. In addition to words and terms defined elsewhere herein, the following words and terms in this Ordinance shall have the meanings hereinafter set forth. Unless the context shall otherwise indicate, words importing the singular number shall include the plural and vice versa, and words importing persons shall include firms, associations and corporations, including public bodies, as well as natural persons.
- "Act" means the Constitution and statutes of the State including K.S.A. 10-101 to 10-125, inclusive, K.S.A. 10-620 *et seq.*, Charter Ordinance No. 2-2012 of the Issuer, and Article 12, Section 5 of the Constitution of the State of Kansas, all as amended and supplemented from time to time.
- **"Bond and Interest Fund"** means the Bond and Interest Fund of the City for its general obligation bonds.
- **"Bond Resolution"** means the resolution to be adopted by the Governing Body prescribing the terms and details of the Bonds and making covenants with respect thereto.

- **"Bonds"** means the City's General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A, dated March 7, 2024, authorized by this Ordinance.
  - "City" means the City of Lansing, Kansas.
- "Clerk" means the duly appointed and acting Clerk of the City or, in the Clerk's absence, the duly appointed Deputy, Assistant or Acting Clerk.
  - "Governing Body" means the City Council of the City.
- "Improvements" means the improvements referred to in the preamble to this Ordinance and any Substitute Improvements.
- "Mayor" means the duly elected and acting Mayor of the City or, in the Mayor's absence, the duly appointed and/or elected Vice Mayor or Acting Mayor of the City.
  - "Ordinance" means this Ordinance authorizing the issuance of the Bonds.
  - "State" means the State of Kansas.
- **"Substitute Improvements"** means the substitute or additional improvements of the City authorized in the manner set forth in the Bond Resolution.
- **Section 2. Authorization of the Bonds.** There shall be issued and hereby are authorized and directed to be issued the General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A, of the City in the principal amount of \$[Principal Amount], for the purpose of providing funds to: (a) pay a portion of the costs of the Improvements; and (b) pay costs of issuance of the Bonds.
- **Section 3. Security for the Bonds.** The Bonds shall be general obligations of the City payable as to both principal and interest from ad valorem taxes which may be levied without limitation as to rate or amount upon all the taxable tangible property, real and personal, within the territorial limits of the City. The full faith, credit and resources of the City are hereby irrevocably pledged for the prompt payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as the same become due.
- **Section 4. Terms, Details and Conditions of the Bonds.** The Bonds shall be dated and bear interest, shall mature and be payable at such times, shall be in such forms, shall be subject to redemption and payment prior to the maturity thereof, and shall be issued and delivered in the manner prescribed and subject to the provisions, covenants and agreements set forth in the Bond Resolution hereafter adopted by the Governing Body.
- **Section 5.** Levy and Collection of Annual Tax. The Governing Body shall annually make provision for the payment of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Bonds as the same become due by levying and collecting the necessary taxes upon all of the taxable tangible property within the City in the manner provided by law.

The taxes above referred to shall be extended upon the tax rolls in each of the several years, respectively, and shall be levied and collected at the same time and in the same manner as the general ad valorem taxes of the City are levied and collected, shall be used solely for the payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as and when the same become due and the fees and expenses of the paying agent for the Bonds. The proceeds derived from said taxes shall be deposited in the Bond and Interest Fund.

If at any time said taxes are not collected in time to pay the principal of or interest on the Bonds when due, the City Treasurer is hereby authorized and directed to pay said principal or interest out of the general funds of the City and to reimburse said general funds for money so expended when said taxes are collected.

**Section 6. Further Authority.** The Mayor, Clerk and other City officials are hereby further authorized and directed to execute any and all documents and take such actions as they may deem necessary or advisable in order to carry out and perform the purposes of the Ordinance, and to make alterations, changes or additions in the foregoing agreements, statements, instruments and other documents herein approved, authorized and confirmed which they may approve, and the execution or taking of such action shall be conclusive evidence of such necessity or advisability.

**Section 7. Governing Law.** This Ordinance and the Bonds shall be governed exclusively by and construed in accordance with the applicable laws of the State.

**Section 8. Effective Date.** This Ordinance shall take effect and be in full force from and after its passage by the Governing Body, approval by the Mayor and publication of the Ordinance or a summary thereof in the official City newspaper.

[BALANCE OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

| PASSED by the governing Mayor. | ng body on February 15, 2024 and <b>APPROVED AND SIGNED</b> by the |
|--------------------------------|--|
|                                |  |
| (SEAL)                         |  |
|                                | Anthony R. McNeill, Mayor  |
| ATTEST:                        |  |
|                                |  |
|                                |  |
| Tish Sims, City Cler           | rk   |

### (PUBLISHED IN THE *LEAVENWORTH TIMES* ON FEBRUARY , 2024)

### **SUMMARY OF ORDINANCE NO. 1103**

On February 15, 2024, the governing body of the City of Lansing, Kansas passed an ordinance entitled:

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND PROVIDING FOR THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS, SERIES 2024-A, OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS; PROVIDING FOR THE LEVY AND COLLECTION OF AN ANNUAL TAX FOR THE PURPOSE OF PAYING THE PRINCIPAL OF AND INTEREST ON SAID BONDS AS THEY BECOME DUE; AUTHORIZING CERTAIN OTHER DOCUMENTS AND ACTIONS IN CONNECTION THEREWITH; AND MAKING CERTAIN COVENANTS WITH RESPECT THERETO.

The Series 2024-A Bonds approved by the Ordinance are being issued in the principal amount stated therein to finance certain internal improvements in the City and constitute general obligations of the City payable as to both principal and interest, to the extent necessary, from ad valorem taxes which may be levied without limitation as to rate or amount upon all the taxable tangible property, real and personal, within the territorial limits of the City. A complete text of the Ordinance may be obtained or viewed free of charge at the office of the City Clerk, 800 First Terrace, Lansing, Kansas 66043. A reproduction of the Ordinance is available for not less than 7 days following the publication date of this Summary at <a href="https://www.lansing.ks.us">www.lansing.ks.us</a>.

This Summary is hereby certified to be legally accurate and sufficient pursuant to the laws of the State of Kansas.

| DATED: February 15, 2024. |               |
|---------------------------|---------------|
|                           |               |
|                           | City Attorney |

A-i

### **AGENDA ITEM**

TO: Tim Vandall, City Administrator FROM: Beth Sanford, Finance Director

DATE: February 12, 2024

SUBJECT: Resolution No. B-3-2024 - A Resolution authorizing and directing the sale and delivery of

General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A.

Bond Counsel, Gilmore & Bell, has prepared Resolution B-3-2024, requesting that the City Council adopt a Resolution authorizing and directing the sale and delivery of General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A, of the City of Lansing, Kansas.

Several items in the Resolution have intentionally been left blank. Once the sale of the bonds occurs, the document will be completed and available at the council meeting.

### Action:

Staff recommends a motion to adopt Resolution No. B-3-2024.

**RESOLUTION NO. B-3-2024** 

OF

THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS

**ADOPTED** 

**FEBRUARY 15, 2024** 

\_\_\_\_

GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS SERIES 2024-A

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

### ARTICLE I

### **DEFINITIONS**

| Section 101. | Definitions of Words and Terms.                                     | 1  |
|--------------|---|----|
|              | ARTICLE II  |    |
|              | AUTHORIZATION AND DETAILS OF THE BONDS                              |    |
| Section 201. | Authorization of the Bonds.   |    |
| Section 202. | Description of the Bonds  |    |
| Section 203. | Designation of Paying Agent and Bond Registrar.                     |    |
| Section 204. | Method and Place of Payment of the Bonds.                           |    |
| Section 205. | Payments Due on Saturdays, Sundays and Holidays.                    |    |
| Section 206. | Registration, Transfer and Exchange of Bonds                        | 10 |
| Section 207. | Execution, Registration, Authentication and Delivery of Bonds       | 11 |
| Section 208. | Mutilated, Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Bonds                          |    |
| Section 209. | Cancellation and Destruction of Bonds Upon Payment                  | 12 |
| Section 210. | Book-Entry Bonds; Securities Depository                             |    |
| Section 211. | Nonpresentment of Bonds   |    |
| Section 212. | Preliminary and Final Official Statement.                           |    |
| Section 213. | Sale of the Bonds.  | 14 |
|              | ARTICLE III   |    |
|              | REDEMPTION OF BONDS   |    |
| Section 301. | Redemption by Issuer  | 14 |
| Section 302. | Selection of Bonds to be Redeemed                                   | 15 |
| Section 303. | Notice and Effect of Call for Redemption.                           |    |
|              | ARTICLE IV  |    |
|              | SECURITY FOR BONDS  |    |
| Section 401. | Security for the Bonds  | 17 |
| Section 402. | Levy and Collection of Annual Tax; Transfer to Debt Service Account |    |
|              | ARTICLE V   |    |
|              | ESTABLISHMENT OF FUNDS AND ACCOUNTS                                 |    |
|              | DEPOSIT AND APPLICATION OF BOND PROCEEDS                            |    |
| Section 501. | Creation of Funds and Accounts.                                     | 18 |
| Section 502. | Deposit of Bond Proceeds.   |    |
| Section 503. | Application of Moneys in the Improvement Fund.                      | 18 |

| Section 504.                   | Substitution of Improvements; Reallocation of Proceeds    | 18  |
|--------------------------------|---|-----|
| Section 505.                   | Application of Moneys in Debt Service Account.            | 19  |
| Section 506.                   | Application of Moneys in the Rebate Fund.                 |     |
| Section 507.                   | Deposits and Investment of Moneys.                        |     |
|                                | ARTICLE VI  |     |
|                                | DEFAULT AND REMEDIES                                      |     |
| Section 601.                   | Remedies  | 20  |
| Section 602.                   | Limitation on Rights of Owners                            | 20  |
| Section 603.                   | Remedies Cumulative.                                      | 21  |
|                                | ARTICLE VII   |     |
|                                | DEFEASANCE  |     |
| Section 701.                   | Defeasance.   | 21  |
|                                | ARTICLE VIII  |     |
|                                | TAX COVENANTS   |     |
| Section 801.                   | General Covenants.  | 22  |
| Section 802.                   | Survival of Covenants.                                    | 22  |
|                                | ARTICLE IX  |     |
|                                | CONTINUING DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS                        |     |
| Section 901.                   | Disclosure Requirements.                                  |     |
| Section 902.                   | Failure to Comply with Continuing Disclosure Requirements | 22  |
|                                | ARTICLE X   |     |
|                                | MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS                                  |     |
| Section 1001.                  | Annual Audit  |     |
| Section 1002.                  | Amendments.   |     |
| Section 1003.                  | Notices, Consents and Other Instruments by Owners         |     |
| Section 1004.                  | Notices.  |     |
| Section 1005.                  | Electronic Transactions.                                  |     |
| Section 1006.<br>Section 1007. | Further Authority.  |     |
| Section 1007.                  | Severability.   |     |
| Section 1008.                  | Governing Law.  Effective Date.                           |     |
| EXHIBIT A – FOI                | RM OF BONDS   | A-1 |
|                                | [BALANCE OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]           |     |

ii

### **RESOLUTION NO. B-3-2024**

A RESOLUTION PRESCRIBING THE FORM AND DETAILS OF AND AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE SALE AND DELIVERY OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS, SERIES 2024-A, OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS, PREVIOUSLY AUTHORIZED BY ORDINANCE NO. 1103 OF THE ISSUER; MAKING CERTAIN COVENANTS AND AGREEMENTS TO PROVIDE FOR THE PAYMENT AND SECURITY THEREOF; AND AUTHORIZING CERTAIN OTHER DOCUMENTS AND ACTIONS CONNECTED THEREWITH.

WHEREAS, the City of Lansing, Kansas (the "Issuer") has passed the Ordinance authorizing the issuance of the Bonds; and

WHEREAS, the Ordinance authorized the City Council of the Issuer (the "Governing Body") to adopt a resolution prescribing certain details and conditions and to make certain covenants with respect to the issuance of the Bonds.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS, AS FOLLOWS:

### **ARTICLE I**

### **DEFINITIONS**

- **Section 101. Definitions of Words and Terms.** In addition to words and terms defined elsewhere herein, the following words and terms as used in this Bond Resolution shall have the meanings hereinafter set forth. Unless the context shall otherwise indicate, words importing the singular number shall include the plural and vice versa, and words importing persons shall include firms, associations and corporations, including public bodies, as well as natural persons.
- "Act" means the Constitution and statutes of the State including K.S.A. 10-101 to 10-125, inclusive, K.S.A. 10-620 *et seq.*, Charter Ordinance No. 2-2012 of the Issuer, and Article 12, Section 5 of the Constitution of the State of Kansas, all as amended and supplemented from time to time.
  - "Authorized Denomination" means \$5,000 or any integral multiples thereof.
- "Beneficial Owner" of the Bonds includes any Owner of the Bonds and any other Person who, directly or indirectly has the investment power with respect to such Bonds.
- "Bond and Interest Fund" means the Bond and Interest Fund of the Issuer for its general obligation bonds.
- **"Bond Counsel"** means the firm of Gilmore & Bell, P.C., or any other attorney or firm of attorneys whose expertise in matters relating to the issuance of obligations by states and their political subdivisions is nationally recognized and acceptable to the Issuer.
  - "Bond Payment Date" means any date on which principal of or interest on any Bond is payable.

- **"Bond Register"** means the books for the registration, transfer and exchange of Bonds kept at the office of the Bond Registrar.
- **"Bond Registrar"** means the State Treasurer of the State of Kansas, Topeka, Kansas, and any successors and assigns.
  - "Bond Resolution" means this resolution relating to the Bonds.
- **"Bonds"** or **"Bond"** means the General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A, authorized and issued by the Issuer pursuant to the Ordinance and this Bond Resolution.
- "Business Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or any day designated as a holiday by the Congress of the United States or by the Legislature of the State and on which the Paying Agent is scheduled in the normal course of its operations to be open to the public for conduct of its operations.
  - "Cede & Co." means Cede & Co., as nominee of DTC and any successor nominee of DTC.
  - "City" means the City of Lansing, Kansas.
- "Clerk" means the duly appointed and/or elected Clerk or, in the Clerk's absence, the duly appointed Deputy Clerk or Acting Clerk of the Issuer.
- "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the applicable regulations promulgated thereunder by the United States Department of the Treasury.
- "Costs of Issuance" means all costs of issuing the Bonds, including but not limited to all publication, printing, signing and mailing expenses in connection therewith, registration fees, financial advisory fees, all legal fees and expenses of Bond Counsel and other legal counsel, expenses incurred in connection with compliance with the Code, all expenses incurred in connection with receiving ratings on the Bonds, and any premiums or expenses incurred in obtaining municipal bond insurance on the Bonds.
  - "Dated Date" means March 7, 2024.
- **"Debt Service Account"** means the Debt Service Account for General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A created within the Bond and Interest Fund pursuant to *Section 501* hereof.
- "Debt Service Requirements" means the aggregate principal payments (whether at maturity or pursuant to scheduled mandatory sinking fund redemption requirements) and interest payments on the Bonds for the period of time for which calculated; provided, however, that for purposes of calculating such amount, principal and interest shall be excluded from the determination of Debt Service Requirements to the extent that such principal or interest is payable from amounts deposited in trust, escrowed or otherwise set aside for the payment thereof with the Paying Agent or other commercial bank or trust company located in the State and having full trust powers.
- "Defaulted Interest" means interest on any Bond which is payable but not paid on any Interest Payment Date.
  - "Defeasance Obligations" means any of the following obligations:
- (a) United States Government Obligations that are not subject to redemption in advance of their maturity dates; or

- (b) obligations of any state or political subdivision of any state, the interest on which is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes and which meet the following conditions:
  - (1) the obligations are (i) not subject to redemption prior to maturity or (ii) the trustee for such obligations has been given irrevocable instructions concerning their calling and redemption and the issuer of such obligations has covenanted not to redeem such obligations other than as set forth in such instructions;
  - (2) the obligations are secured by cash or United States Government Obligations that may be applied only to principal of, premium, if any, and interest payments on such obligations;
  - (3) such cash and the principal of and interest on such United States Government Obligations (plus any cash in the escrow fund) are sufficient to meet the liabilities of the obligations;
  - (4) such cash and United States Government Obligations serving as security for the obligations are held in an escrow fund by an escrow agent or a trustee irrevocably in trust;
  - (5) such cash and United States Government Obligations are not available to satisfy any other claims, including those against the trustee or escrow agent; and
  - (6) such obligations are rated in a rating category by Moody's or Standard & Poor's that is no lower than the rating category then assigned by that Rating Agency to United States Government Obligations.
- "Derivative" means any investment instrument whose market price is derived from the fluctuating value of an underlying asset, index, currency, futures contract, including futures, options and collateralized mortgage obligations.
- **"Disclosure Undertaking"** means the Continuing Disclosure Undertaking, dated as of the Dated Date, relating to certain obligations contained in the SEC Rule.
- **"DTC"** means The Depository Trust Company, a limited-purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, and its successors and assigns, including any successor securities depository duly appointed.
- **"DTC Representation Letter"** means the Blanket Letter of Representation from the Issuer and the Paying Agent to DTC which provides for a book-entry system, or any agreement between the Issuer and Paying Agent and a successor securities depository duly appointed.

### "Event of Default" means each of the following occurrences or events:

- (a) Payment of the principal and of the redemption premium, if any, of any of the Bonds shall not be made when the same shall become due and payable, either at Stated Maturity or by proceedings for redemption or otherwise;
- (b) Payment of any installment of interest on any of the Bonds shall not be made when the same shall become due; or

- (c) The Issuer shall default in the due and punctual performance of any other of the covenants, conditions, agreements and provisions contained in the Bonds or in this Bond Resolution (other than the covenants relating to continuing disclosure requirements contained herein and in the Disclosure Undertaking) on the part of the Issuer to be performed, and such default shall continue for thirty (30) days after written notice specifying such default and requiring same to be remedied shall have been given to the Issuer by the Owner of any of the Bonds then Outstanding.
- **"Federal Tax Certificate"** means the Issuer's Federal Tax Certificate dated as of the Issue Date, as the same may be amended or supplemented in accordance with the provisions thereof.
- "Financeable Costs" means the amount of expenditure for an Improvement which has been duly authorized by action of the Governing Body to be financed by general obligation bonds, less: (a) the amount of any temporary notes or general obligation bonds of the Issuer which are currently Outstanding and available to pay such Financeable Costs; and (b) any amount of Financeable Costs which has been previously paid by the Issuer or by any eligible source of funds unless such amounts are entitled to be reimbursed to the Issuer under State or federal law.
  - "Fiscal Year" means the twelve month period ending on December 31.
- "Funds and Accounts" means funds and accounts created pursuant to or referred to in Section 501 hereof.
  - "Governing Body" means the City Council of the Issuer.
- "Improvement Fund" means the Improvement Fund for General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A created pursuant to *Section 501* hereof.
- "Improvements" means the improvements referred to in the preamble to the Ordinance and any Substitute Improvements.
- "Independent Accountant" means an independent certified public accountant or firm of independent certified public accountants at the time employed by the Issuer for the purpose of carrying out the duties imposed on the Independent Accountant by this Bond Resolution.
- "Interest Payment Date(s)" means the Stated Maturity of an installment of interest on any Bond which shall be March 1 and September 1 of each year, commencing September 1, 2024.
- "Issue Date" means the date when the Issuer delivers the Bonds to the Purchaser in exchange for the Purchase Price.
  - "Issuer" means the City and any successors or assigns.
- "Maturity" when used with respect to any Bond means the date on which the principal of such Bond becomes due and payable as therein and herein provided, whether at the Stated Maturity thereof or call for redemption or otherwise.
- "Mayor" means the duly elected and acting Mayor, or in the Mayor's absence, the duly appointed and/or elected Vice Mayor or Acting Mayor of the Issuer.
- "Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware, and its successors and assigns, and, if such corporation shall be dissolved or

liquidated or shall no longer perform the functions of a securities rating agency, "Moody's" shall be deemed to refer to any other nationally recognized securities rating agency designated by the Issuer.

### "Notice Address" means with respect to the following entities:

(a) To the Issuer at:

City of Lansing, Kansas Attn: City Clerk 800 First Terrace Lansing, Kansas 66043 Email: tsims@lansingks.org

(b) To the Paying Agent at:

State Treasurer of the State of Kansas Landon Office Building 900 Southwest Jackson, Suite 201 Topeka, Kansas 66612-1235 Email: fiscal@treasurer.ks.gov

(c) To the Purchaser:

[Name of Purchaser City, State] Email: [

(d) To the Rating Agency:

Moody's Municipal Rating Desk 7 World Trade Center 250 Greenwich Street 23<sup>rd</sup> Floor New York, New York 10007

or such other address as is furnished in writing to the other parties referenced herein.

### "Notice Representative" means:

- (a) With respect to the Issuer, the Clerk.
- (b) With respect to the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent, the Director of Bond Services.
- (c) With respect to any Purchaser, the manager of its Municipal Bond Department.
- (d) With respect to any Rating Agency, any Vice President thereof.

"Official Statement" means Issuer's Official Statement relating to the Bonds.

"Ordinance" means Ordinance No. 1103 of the Issuer authorizing the issuance of the Bonds, as amended from time to time.

5

"Outstanding" means, when used with reference to the Bonds, as of a particular date of determination, all Bonds theretofore authenticated and delivered, except the following Bonds:

- (a) Bonds theretofore canceled by the Paying Agent or delivered to the Paying Agent for cancellation;
  - (b) Bonds deemed to be paid in accordance with the provisions of *Article VII* hereof; and
- (c) Bonds in exchange for or in lieu of which other Bonds have been authenticated and delivered hereunder.

**"Owner"** when used with respect to any Bond means the Person in whose name such Bond is registered on the Bond Register. Whenever consent of the Owners is required pursuant to the terms of this Bond Resolution, and the Owner of the Bonds, as set forth on the Bond Register, is Cede & Co., the term Owner shall be deemed to be the Beneficial Owner of the Bonds.

"Participants" means those financial institutions for whom the Securities Depository effects bookentry transfers and pledges of securities deposited with the Securities Depository, as such listing of Participants exists at the time of such reference.

"Paying Agent" means the State Treasurer and any successors and assigns.

"Permitted Investments" shall mean the investments hereinafter described, provided, however, no moneys or funds shall be invested in a Derivative: (a) investments authorized by K.S.A. 12-1675 and amendments thereto; (b) the municipal investment pool established pursuant to K.S.A. 12-1677a, and amendments thereto; (c) direct obligations of the United States Government or any agency thereof; (d) the Issuer's temporary notes issued pursuant to K.S.A. 10-123 and amendments thereto; (e) interest-bearing time deposits in commercial banks or trust companies located in the county or counties in which the Issuer is located which are insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or collateralized by securities described in (c); (f) obligations of the federal national mortgage association, federal home loan banks, federal home loan mortgage corporation or government national mortgage association; (g) repurchase agreements for securities described in (c) or (f); (h) investment agreements or other obligations of a financial institution the obligations of which at the time of investment are rated in either of the three highest rating categories by Moody's or Standard & Poor's; (i) investments and shares or units of a money market fund or trust, the portfolio of which is comprised entirely of securities described in (c) or (f); (j) receipts evidencing ownership interests in securities or portions thereof described in (c) or (f); (k) municipal bonds or other obligations issued by any municipality of the State as defined in K.S.A. 10-1101 which are general obligations of the municipality issuing the same; or (l) bonds of any municipality of the State as defined in K.S.A. 10-1101 which have been refunded in advance of their maturity and are fully secured as to payment of principal and interest thereon by deposit in trust, under escrow agreement with a bank, of securities described in (c) or (f), all as may be further restricted or modified by amendments to applicable State law.

"Person" means any natural person, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, firm, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, or government or any agency or political subdivision thereof or other public body.

**"Purchase Price"** means the principal amount of the Bonds plus accrued interest to the date of delivery, plus a [net] premium of \$[\_\_\_\_], less an underwriting discount of \$[\_\_\_\_].

6

- "Purchaser" means [Name of Purchaser, City, State], the original purchaser of the Bonds, and any successor and assigns.
- "Rating Agency" means any company, agency or entity that provides, pursuant to request of the Issuer, financial ratings for the Bonds.
- "Rebate Fund" means the Rebate Fund for General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A created pursuant to *Section 501* hereof.
- "Record Dates" for the interest payable on any Interest Payment Date means the fifteenth day (whether or not a Business Day) of the calendar month next preceding such Interest Payment Date.
- "Redemption Date" means, when used with respect to any Bond to be redeemed, the date fixed for the redemption of such Bond pursuant to the terms of this Bond Resolution.
- "Redemption Price" means, when used with respect to any Bond to be redeemed, the price at which such Bond is to be redeemed pursuant to the terms of this Bond Resolution, including the applicable redemption premium, if any, but excluding installments of interest whose Stated Maturity is on or before the Redemption Date.
- "Replacement Bonds" means Bonds issued to the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds in accordance with Section 210 hereof.
- **"SEC Rule"** means Rule 15c2-12 adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
  - "Securities Depository" means, initially, DTC, and its successors and assigns.
- "Special Record Date" means the date fixed by the Paying Agent pursuant to Article II hereof for the payment of Defaulted Interest.
- **"Standard & Poor's" or "S&P"** means S&P Global Ratings, a division of S&P Global Inc., a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of New York, and its successors and assigns, and, if such corporation shall be dissolved or liquidated or shall no longer perform the functions of a securities rating agency, Standard & Poor's shall be deemed to refer to any other nationally recognized securities rating agency designated by the Issuer.
  - "State" means the state of Kansas.
- **"State Treasurer"** means the duly elected Treasurer or, in the Treasurer's absence, the duly appointed Deputy Treasurer or acting Treasurer of the State.
- "Stated Maturity" when used with respect to any Bond or any installment of interest thereon means the date specified in such Bond and this Bond Resolution as the fixed date on which the principal of such Bond or such installment of interest is due and payable.
- "Substitute Improvements" means the substitute or additional improvements of the Issuer described in *Article V* hereof.

| ***66 | ] Term Bonds | ' means the Bonds | scheduled to | mature in the year | [ ]. |
|-------|--------------|-------------------|--------------|--------------------|------|
|-------|--------------|-------------------|--------------|--------------------|------|

| "[] <b>Term Bonds</b> " means the Bonds so | cheduled to mature in the y | /ear [].         |
|--|-----------------------------|------------------|
| "Term Bonds" means collectively the [      | ] Term Bonds and the [      | ] Term Bonds.*** |

"Treasurer" means the duly appointed and/or elected Treasurer of the Issuer or, in the Treasurer's absence, the duly appointed Deputy Treasurer or acting Treasurer of the Issuer.

"United States Government Obligations" means bonds, notes, certificates of indebtedness, treasury bills or other securities constituting direct obligations of, or obligations the principal of and interest on which are fully and unconditionally guaranteed as to full and timely payment by, the United States of America, including evidences of a direct ownership interest in future interest or principal payment on obligations issued by the United States of America (including the interest component of obligations of the Resolution Funding Corporation), or securities which represent an undivided interest in such obligations, which obligations are rated in the highest rating category by a nationally recognized rating service and such obligations are held in a custodial account for the benefit of the Issuer.

### **ARTICLE II**

### AUTHORIZATION AND DETAILS OF THE BONDS

**Section 201.** Authorization of the Bonds. The Bonds have been authorized and directed to be issued pursuant to the Ordinance in the principal amount of \$[Principal Amount], for the purpose of providing funds to: (a) pay a portion of the costs of the Improvements; and (b) pay Costs of Issuance.

**Section 202. Description of the Bonds.** The Bonds shall consist of fully registered bonds in an Authorized Denomination and shall be numbered in such manner as the Bond Registrar shall determine. All of the Bonds shall be dated as of the Dated Date, shall become due in the amounts, on the Stated Maturities, subject to redemption and payment prior to their Stated Maturities as provided in *Article III* hereof, and shall bear interest at the rates per annum as follows:

### **SERIAL BONDS**

| <b>Stated Maturity</b> | Principal     | Annual Rate        |
|------------------------|---------------|--------------------|
| September 1            | <b>Amount</b> | <u>of Interest</u> |
| 2024                   | \$[]          | []%                |
| 2025                   |               |                    |
| 2026                   |               |                    |
| 2027                   |               |                    |
| 2028                   |               |                    |

### \*\*\*TERM BONDS

| <b>Stated Maturity</b> | Principal     | <b>Annual Rate</b> |
|------------------------|---------------|--------------------|
| September 1            | <b>Amount</b> | of Interest***     |

8

The Bonds shall bear interest at the above specified rates (computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months) from the later of the Dated Date or the most recent Interest Payment Date to which interest has been paid on the Interest Payment Dates in the manner set forth in **Section 204** hereof.

Each of the Bonds, as originally issued or issued upon transfer, exchange or substitution, shall be printed in accordance with the format required by the Attorney General of the State and shall be substantially in the form attached hereto as *EXHIBIT A* or as may be required by the Attorney General pursuant to the Notice of Systems of Registration for Kansas Municipal Bonds, 2 Kan. Reg. 921 (1983), in accordance with the Kansas Bond Registration Law, K.S.A. 10-620 *et seq.* 

**Section 203. Designation of Paying Agent and Bond Registrar.** The State Treasurer, Topeka, Kansas, is hereby designated as the Paying Agent for the payment of principal of and interest on the Bonds and Bond Registrar with respect to the registration, transfer and exchange of Bonds. The Mayor of the Issuer is hereby authorized and empowered to execute on behalf of the Issuer an agreement with the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent for the Bonds.

The Issuer will at all times maintain a Paying Agent and Bond Registrar meeting the qualifications herein described for the performance of the duties hereunder. The Issuer reserves the right to appoint a successor Paying Agent or Bond Registrar by (a) filing with the Paying Agent or Bond Registrar then performing such function a certified copy of the proceedings giving notice of the termination of such Paying Agent or Bond Registrar and appointing a successor, and (b) causing notice of appointment of the successor Paying Agent and Bond Registrar to be given by first class mail to each Owner. No resignation or removal of the Paying Agent or Bond Registrar shall become effective until a successor has been appointed and has accepted the duties of Paying Agent or Bond Registrar.

Every Paying Agent or Bond Registrar appointed hereunder shall at all times meet the requirements of K.S.A. 10-501 *et seq.* and K.S.A. 10-620 *et seq.*, respectively.

**Section 204. Method and Place of Payment of the Bonds.** The principal of, or Redemption Price, and interest on the Bonds shall be payable in any coin or currency which, on the respective dates of payment thereof, is legal tender for the payment of public and private debts.

The principal or Redemption Price of each Bond shall be paid at Maturity to the Person in whose name such Bond is registered on the Bond Register at the Maturity thereof, upon presentation and surrender of such Bond at the principal office of the Paying Agent.

The interest payable on each Bond on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the Owner of such Bond as shown on the Bond Register at the close of business on the Record Date for such interest (a) by check or draft mailed by the Paying Agent to the address of such Owner shown on the Bond Register or at such other address as is furnished to the Paying Agent in writing by such Owner; or (b) in the case of an interest payment to Cede & Co. or any Owner of \$500,000 or more in aggregate principal amount of Bonds, by electronic transfer to such Owner upon written notice given to the Bond Registrar by such Owner, not less than 15 days prior to the Record Date for such interest, containing the electronic transfer instructions including the bank ABA routing number and account number to which such Owner wishes to have such transfer directed.

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section, any Defaulted Interest with respect to any Bond shall cease to be payable to the Owner of such Bond on the relevant Record Date and shall be payable to the Owner in whose name such Bond is registered at the close of business on the Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest, which Special Record Date shall be fixed as hereinafter specified in this paragraph. The Issuer shall notify the Paying Agent in writing of the amount of Defaulted

Interest proposed to be paid on each Bond and the date of the proposed payment (which date shall be at least 30 days after receipt of such notice by the Paying Agent) and shall deposit with the Paying Agent at the time of such notice an amount of money equal to the aggregate amount proposed to be paid in respect of such Defaulted Interest or shall make arrangements satisfactory to the Paying Agent for such deposit prior to the date of the proposed payment. Following receipt of such funds the Paying Agent shall fix a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest which shall be not more than 15 nor less than 10 days prior to the date of the proposed payment. The Paying Agent shall promptly notify the Issuer of such Special Record Date and, in the name and at the expense of the Issuer, shall cause notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefore to be mailed, by first class mail, postage prepaid, to each Owner of a Bond entitled to such notice at the address of such Owner as it appears on the Bond Register not less than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date.

The Paying Agent shall keep a record of payment of principal and Redemption Price of and interest on all Bonds and at least annually shall forward a copy or summary of such records to the Issuer.

Section 205. Payments Due on Saturdays, Sundays and Holidays. In any case where a Bond Payment Date is not a Business Day, then payment of principal, Redemption Price or interest need not be made on such Bond Payment Date but may be made on the next succeeding Business Day with the same force and effect as if made on such Bond Payment Date, and no interest shall accrue for the period after such Bond Payment Date.

**Section 206. Registration, Transfer and Exchange of Bonds.** The Issuer covenants that, as long as any of the Bonds remain Outstanding, it will cause the Bond Register to be kept at the office of the Bond Registrar as herein provided. Each Bond when issued shall be registered in the name of the Owner thereof on the Bond Register.

Bonds may be transferred and exchanged only on the Bond Register as provided in this Section. Upon surrender of any Bond at the principal office of the Bond Registrar, the Bond Registrar shall transfer or exchange such Bond for a new Bond or Bonds in any Authorized Denomination of the same Stated Maturity and in the same aggregate principal amount as the Bond that was presented for transfer or exchange.

Bonds presented for transfer or exchange shall be accompanied by a written instrument or instruments of transfer or authorization for exchange, in a form and with guarantee of signature satisfactory to the Bond Registrar, duly executed by the Owner thereof or by the Owner's duly authorized agent.

In all cases in which the privilege of transferring or exchanging Bonds is exercised, the Bond Registrar shall authenticate and deliver Bonds in accordance with the provisions of this Bond Resolution. The Issuer shall pay the fees and expenses of the Bond Registrar for the registration, transfer and exchange of Bonds provided for by this Bond Resolution and the cost of printing a reasonable supply of registered bond blanks. Any additional costs or fees that might be incurred in the secondary market, other than fees of the Bond Registrar, are the responsibility of the Owners of the Bonds. In the event any Owner fails to provide a correct taxpayer identification number to the Paying Agent, the Paying Agent may make a charge against such Owner sufficient to pay any governmental charge required to be paid as a result of such failure. In compliance with Code § 3406, such amount may be deducted by the Paying Agent from amounts otherwise payable to such Owner hereunder or under the Bonds.

The Issuer and the Bond Registrar shall not be required (a) to register the transfer or exchange of any Bond that has been called for redemption after notice of such redemption has been mailed by the Paying Agent pursuant to *Article III* hereof and during the period of 15 days next preceding the date of mailing of such notice of redemption; or (b) to register the transfer or exchange of any Bond during a period beginning

at the opening of business on the day after receiving written notice from the Issuer of its intent to pay Defaulted Interest and ending at the close of business on the date fixed for the payment of Defaulted Interest pursuant to this *Article II*.

The Issuer and the Paying Agent may deem and treat the Person in whose name any Bond is registered on the Bond Register as the absolute Owner of such Bond, whether such Bond is overdue or not, for the purpose of receiving payment of, or on account of, the principal or Redemption Price of and interest on said Bond and for all other purposes. All payments so made to any such Owner or upon the Owner's order shall be valid and effective to satisfy and discharge the liability upon such Bond to the extent of the sum or sums so paid, and neither the Issuer nor the Paying Agent shall be affected by any notice to the contrary.

At reasonable times and under reasonable regulations established by the Bond Registrar, the Bond Register may be inspected and copied by the Owners (or a designated representative thereof) of 10% or more in principal amount of the Bonds then Outstanding or any designated representative of such Owners whose authority is evidenced to the satisfaction of the Bond Registrar.

Execution, Registration, Authentication and Delivery of Bonds. Each of the Section 207. Bonds, including any Bonds issued in exchange or as substitutions for the Bonds initially delivered, shall be executed for and on behalf of the Issuer by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of the Mayor, attested by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of the Clerk, and the seal of the Issuer shall be affixed thereto or imprinted thereon. The Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized and directed to prepare and execute the Bonds in the manner herein specified, and to cause the Bonds to be registered in the office of the Clerk, which registration shall be evidenced by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of the Clerk with the seal of the Issuer affixed thereto or imprinted thereon. The Bonds shall also be registered in the office of the State Treasurer, which registration shall be evidenced by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of the State Treasurer with the seal of the State Treasurer affixed thereto or imprinted thereon. In case any officer whose signature appears on any Bonds ceases to be such officer before the delivery of such Bonds, such signature shall nevertheless be valid and sufficient for all purposes, as if such person had remained in office until delivery. Any Bond may be signed by such persons who at the actual time of the execution of such Bond are the proper officers to sign such Bond although at the date of such Bond such persons may not have been such officers.

The Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized and directed to prepare and execute the Bonds as herein specified, and when duly executed, to deliver the Bonds to the Bond Registrar for authentication.

The Bonds shall have endorsed thereon a certificate of authentication substantially in the form attached hereto as *EXHIBIT A* hereof, which shall be manually executed by an authorized officer or employee of the Bond Registrar, but it shall not be necessary that the same officer or employee sign the certificate of authentication on all of the Bonds that may be issued hereunder at any one time. No Bond shall be entitled to any security or benefit under this Bond Resolution or be valid or obligatory for any purpose unless and until such certificate of authentication has been duly executed by the Bond Registrar.

Such executed certificate of authentication upon any Bond shall be conclusive evidence that such Bond has been duly authenticated and delivered under this Bond Resolution. Upon authentication, the Bond Registrar shall deliver the Bonds to the Purchaser upon instructions of the Issuer or its representative.

**Section 208. Mutilated, Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Bonds.** If (a) any mutilated Bond is surrendered to the Bond Registrar or the Bond Registrar receives evidence to its satisfaction of the destruction, loss or theft of any Bond, and (b) there is delivered to the Issuer and the Bond Registrar such security or indemnity as may be required by each of them, then, in the absence of notice to the Issuer or the

11

Bond Registrar that such Bond has been acquired by a bona fide purchaser, the Issuer shall execute and, upon the Issuer's request, the Bond Registrar shall authenticate and deliver, in exchange for or in lieu of any such mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Bond, a new Bond of the same Stated Maturity and of like tenor and principal amount.

If any such mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Bond has become or is about to become due and payable, the Issuer, in its discretion, may pay such Bond instead of issuing a new Bond.

Upon the issuance of any new Bond under this Section, the Issuer and the Paying Agent may require the payment by the Owner of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in relation thereto and any other expenses (including the fees and expenses of the Paying Agent) connected therewith.

Every new Bond issued pursuant to this Section shall constitute a replacement of the prior obligation of the Issuer, and shall be entitled to all the benefits of this Bond Resolution equally and ratably with all other Outstanding Bonds.

Section 209. Cancellation and Destruction of Bonds Upon Payment. All Bonds that have been paid or redeemed or that otherwise have been surrendered to the Paying Agent, either at or before Maturity, shall be cancelled by the Paying Agent immediately upon the payment, redemption and surrender thereof to the Paying Agent and subsequently destroyed in accordance with the customary practices of the Paying Agent. The Paying Agent shall execute a certificate in duplicate describing the Bonds so cancelled and destroyed and shall file an executed counterpart of such certificate with the Issuer.

Section 210. Book-Entry Bonds; Securities Depository. The Issuer and Paying Agent have entered into a DTC Representation Letter with DTC. The Bonds shall initially be registered to Cede & Co., the nominee for the Securities Depository, and no Beneficial Owner will receive certificates representing their respective interests in the Bonds, except in the event the Bond Registrar issues Replacement Bonds as provided in this Section. It is anticipated that during the term of the Bonds, the Securities Depository will make book-entry transfers among its Participants and receive and transmit payment of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on, the Bonds to the Participants until and unless the Bond Registrar authenticates and delivers Replacement Bonds to the Beneficial Owners as described in the following paragraph.

The Issuer may decide, subject to the requirements of the Operational Arrangements of DTC (or a successor Securities Depository), and the following provisions of this section to discontinue use of the system of book-entry transfers through DTC (or a successor Securities Depository):

- (a) If the Issuer determines (1) that the Securities Depository is unable to properly discharge its responsibilities, or (2) that the Securities Depository is no longer qualified to act as a securities depository and registered clearing agency under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or (3) that the continuation of a book-entry system to the exclusion of any Bonds being issued to any Owner other than Cede & Co. is no longer in the best interests of the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds; or
- (b) if the Bond Registrar receives written notice from Participants having interests in not less than 50% of the Bonds Outstanding, as shown on the records of the Securities Depository (and certified to such effect by the Securities Depository), that the continuation of a book-entry system to the exclusion of any Bonds being issued to any Owner other than Cede & Co. is no longer in the best interests of the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds, then the Bond Registrar shall notify the Owners of such determination or such notice and of the availability of certificates to Owners requesting the same, and the Bond Registrar shall register in the name of and authenticate and deliver Replacement Bonds to the Beneficial Owners or

their nominees in principal amounts representing the interest of each, making such adjustments as it may find necessary or appropriate as to accrued interest and previous calls for redemption; provided, that in the case of a determination under (a)(1) or (a)(2) of this paragraph, the Issuer, with the consent of the Bond Registrar, may select a successor securities depository in accordance with the following paragraph to effect book-entry transfers.

In such event, all references to the Securities Depository herein shall relate to the period of time when the Securities Depository has possession of at least one Bond. Upon the issuance of Replacement Bonds, all references herein to obligations imposed upon or to be performed by the Securities Depository shall be deemed to be imposed upon and performed by the Bond Registrar, to the extent applicable with respect to such Replacement Bonds. If the Securities Depository resigns and the Issuer, the Bond Registrar or Owners are unable to locate a qualified successor of the Securities Depository in accordance with the following paragraph, then the Bond Registrar shall authenticate and cause delivery of Replacement Bonds to Owners, as provided herein. The Bond Registrar may rely on information from the Securities Depository and its Participants as to the names of the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds. The cost of printing, registration, authentication, and delivery of Replacement Bonds shall be paid for by the Issuer.

In the event the Securities Depository resigns, is unable to properly discharge its responsibilities, or is no longer qualified to act as a securities depository and registered clearing agency under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Issuer may appoint a successor Securities Depository provided the Bond Registrar receives written evidence satisfactory to the Bond Registrar with respect to the ability of the successor Securities Depository to discharge its responsibilities. Any such successor Securities Depository shall be a securities depository which is a registered clearing agency under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or other applicable statute or regulation that operates a securities depository upon reasonable and customary terms. The Bond Registrar upon its receipt of a Bond or Bonds for cancellation shall cause the delivery of Bonds to the successor Securities Depository in an Authorized Denominations and form as provided herein.

Section 211. Nonpresentment of Bonds. If any Bond is not presented for payment when the principal thereof becomes due at Maturity, if funds sufficient to pay such Bond have been made available to the Paying Agent all liability of the Issuer to the Owner thereof for the payment of such Bond shall forthwith cease, determine and be completely discharged, and thereupon it shall be the duty of the Paying Agent to hold such funds, without liability for interest thereon, for the benefit of the Owner of such Bond, who shall thereafter be restricted exclusively to such funds for any claim of whatever nature on his part under this Bond Resolution or on, or with respect to, said Bond. If any Bond is not presented for payment within four (4) years following the date when such Bond becomes due at Maturity, the Paying Agent shall repay, without liability for interest thereon, to the Issuer the funds theretofore held by it for payment of such Bond, and such Bond shall, subject to the defense of any applicable statute of limitation, thereafter be an unsecured obligation of the Issuer, and the Owner thereof shall be entitled to look only to the Issuer for payment, and then only to the extent of the amount so repaid to it by the Paying Agent, and the Issuer shall not be liable for any interest thereon and shall not be regarded as a trustee of such money.

**Section 212. Preliminary and Final Official Statement.** The Preliminary Official Statement dated on or about February 1, 2024, is hereby ratified and approved.

The Official Statement is hereby authorized to be prepared by supplementing, amending and completing the Preliminary Official Statement, with such changes and additions thereto as are necessary to conform to and describe the transaction. The Mayor and Clerk of the Issuer are hereby authorized to execute the Official Statement as so supplemented, amended and completed, and the use and public distribution of the Official Statement by the Purchaser in connection with the reoffering of the Bonds is hereby authorized.

13

The proper officials of the Issuer are hereby authorized to execute and deliver a certificate pertaining to such Official Statement as prescribed therein, dated as of the Issue Date.

The Issuer agrees to provide to the Purchaser within seven business days of the date of the sale of Bonds sufficient copies of the Official Statement to enable the Purchaser to comply with the requirements of the SEC Rule and Rule G-32 of the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board.

**Section 213. Sale of the Bonds.** The sale of the Bonds to the Purchaser is hereby ratified and confirmed. The Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized to execute the official bid form submitted by the Purchaser. Delivery of the Bonds shall be made to the Purchaser on the Issue Date (which shall be as soon as practicable after the adoption of this Bond Resolution), upon payment of the Purchase Price.

### **ARTICLE III**

### REDEMPTION OF BONDS

### Section 301. Redemption by Issuer.

| <i>Optional Redemption</i> . At the option of the Issuer, the Bonds may subject to redemption and payment prior to their Stated Maturity on Septe whole or in part (selection of maturities and the amount of Bonds of each determined by the Issuer in such equitable manner as it may determine) Price of 100% (expressed as a percentage of the principal amount), plu Redemption Date.            | ember 1, 2027, and thereafter as a<br>ch maturity to be redeemed to be<br>at any time, at the Redemption |
|---|--|
| Mandatory Redemption. (a) Term Bonds. The mandatory redemption and payment prior to Stated Maturity pursuan requirements of this Section at a Redemption Price equal to 100% of the accrued interest to the Redemption Date. The taxes levied in Article IV into the Debt Service Account shall be sufficient to redeem, and the Issue each year, the following principal amounts of such Term Bonds: | t to the mandatory redemption<br>ne principal amount thereof plus<br>hereof which are to be deposited    |
| \$  | <u>Year</u><br>*   |
| *Final Maturity  (b) [] Term Bonds. The [] Term Bonds shall be subject payment prior to Stated Maturity pursuant to the mandatory redemption Redemption Price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof plus ac Date. The taxes levied in Article IV hereof which are to be deposited into be sufficient to redeem, and the Issuer shall redeem on September 1 in e                               | requirements of this Section at a crued interest to the Redemption o the Debt Service Account shall      |
| amounts of such [] Term Bonds:  Principal   | <u>Year</u>  |

\*

\*Final Maturity

At its option, to be exercised on or before the 45th day next preceding any mandatory Redemption Date, the Issuer may: (1) deliver to the Paying Agent for cancellation Term Bonds subject to mandatory redemption on said mandatory Redemption Date, in any aggregate principal amount desired; or (2) furnish the Paying Agent funds, together with appropriate instructions, for the purpose of purchasing any Term Bonds subject to mandatory redemption on said mandatory Redemption Date from any Owner thereof whereupon the Paying Agent shall expend such funds for such purpose to such extent as may be practical; or (3) receive a credit with respect to the mandatory redemption obligation of the Issuer under this Section for any Term Bonds subject to mandatory redemption on said mandatory Redemption Date which, prior to such date, have been redeemed (other than through the operation of the mandatory redemption requirements of this subsection) and cancelled by the Paying Agent and not theretofore applied as a credit against any redemption obligation under this subsection. Each Term Bond so delivered or previously purchased or redeemed shall be credited at 100% of the principal amount thereof on the obligation of the Issuer to redeem Term Bonds of the same Stated Maturity on such mandatory Redemption Date, and any excess of such amount shall be credited on future mandatory redemption obligations for Term Bonds of the same Stated Maturity as designated by the Issuer, and the principal amount of Term Bonds to be redeemed by operation of the requirements of this Section shall be accordingly reduced. If the Issuer intends to exercise any option granted by the provisions of clauses (1), (2) or (3) above, the Issuer will, on or before the 45th day next preceding each mandatory Redemption Date, furnish the Paying Agent a written certificate indicating to what extent the provisions of said clauses (1), (2) and (3) are to be complied with, with respect to such mandatory redemption payment.

**Section 302. Selection of Bonds to be Redeemed.** Bonds shall be redeemed only in an Authorized Denomination. When less than all of the Bonds are to be redeemed and paid prior to their Stated Maturity, such Bonds shall be redeemed in such manner as the Issuer shall determine. Bonds of less than a full Stated Maturity shall be selected by the Bond Registrar in a minimum Authorized Denomination of principal amount in such equitable manner as the Bond Registrar may determine.

In the case of a partial redemption of Bonds by lot when Bonds of denominations greater than a minimum Authorized Denomination are then Outstanding, then for all purposes in connection with such redemption a minimum Authorized Denomination of face value shall be treated as though it were a separate Bond of the denomination of a minimum Authorized Denomination. If it is determined that one or more, but not all, of a minimum Authorized Denomination of face value represented by any Bond is selected for redemption, then upon notice of intention to redeem a minimum Authorized Denomination, the Owner or the Owner's duly authorized agent shall forthwith present and surrender such Bond to the Bond Registrar: (1) for payment of the Redemption Price and interest to the Redemption Date of a minimum Authorized Denomination of face value called for redemption, and (2) for exchange, without charge to the Owner thereof, for a new Bond or Bonds of the aggregate principal amount of the unredeemed portion of the principal amount of such Bond. If the Owner of any such Bond fails to present such Bond to the Paying Agent for payment and exchange as aforesaid, such Bond shall, nevertheless, become due and payable on the redemption date to the extent of a minimum Authorized Denomination of face value called for redemption (and to that extent only).

**Section 303.** Notice and Effect of Call for Redemption. In the event the Issuer desires to call the Bonds for redemption prior to maturity, written notice of such intent shall be provided to the Bond Registrar in accordance with K.S.A. 10-129, as amended, not less than 45 days prior to the Redemption Date. The Bond Registrar shall call Bonds for redemption and payment and shall give notice of such redemption as herein provided upon receipt by the Bond Registrar at least 45 days prior to the Redemption

15

Date of written instructions of the Issuer specifying the principal amount, Stated Maturities, Redemption Date and Redemption Prices of the Bonds to be called for redemption. \*\*\*[The foregoing provisions of this paragraph shall not apply in the case of any mandatory redemption of Term Bonds hereunder, and Term Bonds shall be called by the Paying Agent for redemption pursuant to such mandatory redemption requirements without the necessity of any action by the Issuer and whether or not the Paying Agent holds moneys available and sufficient to effect the required redemption.]\*\*\*

Unless waived by any Owner of Bonds to be redeemed, if the Issuer shall call any Bonds for redemption and payment prior to the Stated Maturity thereof, the Issuer shall give written notice of its intention to call and pay said Bonds to the Bond Registrar and the State Treasurer. In addition, the Issuer shall cause the Bond Registrar to give written notice of redemption to the Owners of said Bonds. Each of said written notices shall be deposited in the United States first class mail not less than 30 days prior to the Redemption Date.

All official notices of redemption shall be dated and shall contain the following information:

- (a) the Redemption Date;
- (b) the Redemption Price;
- (c) if less than all Outstanding Bonds are to be redeemed, the identification (and, in the case of partial redemption of any Bonds, the respective principal amounts) of the Bonds to be redeemed;
- (d) a statement that on the Redemption Date the Redemption Price will become due and payable upon each such Bond or portion thereof called for redemption and that interest thereon shall cease to accrue from and after the Redemption Date; and
- (e) the place where such Bonds are to be surrendered for payment of the Redemption Price, which shall be the principal office of the Paying Agent.

The failure of any Owner to receive notice given as heretofore provided or an immaterial defect therein shall not invalidate any redemption.

Prior to any Redemption Date, the Issuer shall deposit with the Paying Agent an amount of money sufficient to pay the Redemption Price of all the Bonds or portions of Bonds that are to be redeemed on such Redemption Date.

For so long as the Securities Depository is effecting book-entry transfers of the Bonds, the Bond Registrar shall provide the notices specified in this Section to the Securities Depository. It is expected that the Securities Depository shall, in turn, notify its Participants and that the Participants, in turn, will notify or cause to be notified the Beneficial Owners. Any failure on the part of the Securities Depository or a Participant, or failure on the part of a nominee of a Beneficial Owner of a Bond (having been mailed notice from the Bond Registrar, the Securities Depository, a Participant or otherwise) to notify the Beneficial Owner of the Bond so affected, shall not affect the validity of the redemption of such Bond.

Official notice of redemption having been given as aforesaid, the Bonds or portions of Bonds to be redeemed shall become due and payable on the Redemption Date, at the Redemption Price therein specified, and from and after the Redemption Date (unless the Issuer defaults in the payment of the Redemption Price) such Bonds or portion of Bonds shall cease to bear interest. Upon surrender of such Bonds for redemption in accordance with such notice, the Redemption Price of such Bonds shall be paid by the Paying Agent. Installments of interest due on or prior to the Redemption Date shall be payable as herein provided for

payment of interest. Upon surrender for any partial redemption of any Bond, there shall be prepared for the Owner a new Bond or Bonds of the same Stated Maturity in the amount of the unpaid principal as provided herein. All Bonds that have been surrendered for redemption shall be cancelled and destroyed by the Paying Agent as provided herein and shall not be reissued.

In addition to the foregoing notice, the Issuer shall provide such notices of redemption as are required by the Disclosure Undertaking. Further notice may be given by the Issuer or the Bond Registrar on behalf of the Issuer as set out below, but no defect in said further notice nor any failure to give all or any portion of such further notice shall in any manner defeat the effectiveness of a call for redemption if official notice thereof is given as above prescribed:

- (a) Each further notice of redemption given hereunder shall contain the information required above for an official notice of redemption plus (1) the CUSIP numbers of all Bonds being redeemed; (2) the date of issue of the Bonds as originally issued; (3) the rate of interest borne by each Bond being redeemed; (4) the maturity date of each Bond being redeemed; and (5) any other descriptive information needed to identify accurately the Bonds being redeemed.
- (b) Each further notice of redemption shall be sent at least one day before the mailing of notice to Owners by first class, registered or certified mail or overnight delivery, as determined by the Bond Registrar, to all registered securities depositories then in the business of holding substantial amounts of obligations of types comprising the Bonds and to one or more national information services that disseminate notices of redemption of obligations such as the Bonds.
- (c) Each check or other transfer of funds issued for the payment of the Redemption Price of Bonds being redeemed shall bear or have enclosed the CUSIP number of the Bonds being redeemed with the proceeds of such check or other transfer.

The Paying Agent is also directed to comply with any mandatory standards then in effect for processing redemptions of municipal securities established by the State or the Securities and Exchange Commission. Failure to comply with such standards shall not affect or invalidate the redemption of any Bond.

### ARTICLE IV

### **SECURITY FOR BONDS**

**Section 401. Security for the Bonds.** The Bonds shall be general obligations of the Issuer payable as to both principal and interest from ad valorem taxes which may be levied without limitation as to rate or amount upon all the taxable tangible property, real and personal, within the territorial limits of the Issuer. The full faith, credit and resources of the Issuer are hereby irrevocably pledged for the prompt payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as the same become due.

**Section 402.** Levy and Collection of Annual Tax; Transfer to Debt Service Account. The Governing Body shall annually make provision for the payment of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Bonds as the same become due by, to the extent necessary, levying and collecting the necessary taxes upon all of the taxable tangible property within the Issuer in the manner provided by law.

The taxes referred to above shall be extended upon the tax rolls in each of the several years, respectively, and shall be levied and collected at the same time and in the same manner as the other ad

valorem taxes of the Issuer are levied and collected. The proceeds derived from said taxes shall be deposited in the Bond and Interest Fund, shall be kept separate and apart from all other funds of the Issuer shall thereafter be transferred to the Debt Service Account and shall be used solely for the payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as and when the same become due, taking into account any scheduled mandatory redemptions, and the fees and expenses of the Paying Agent.

If at any time said taxes are not collected in time to pay the principal of or interest on the Bonds when due, the Treasurer is hereby authorized and directed to pay said principal or interest out of the general funds of the Issuer and to reimburse said general funds for money so expended when said taxes are collected.

### ARTICLE V

# ESTABLISHMENT OF FUNDS AND ACCOUNTS DEPOSIT AND APPLICATION OF BOND PROCEEDS

**Section 501.** Creation of Funds and Accounts. Simultaneously with the issuance of the Bonds, there shall be created within the Treasury of the Issuer the following Funds and Accounts:

- (a) Improvement Fund for General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A.
- (b) Debt Service Account for General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A (within the Bond and Interest Fund).
  - (c) Rebate Fund for General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A.

The Funds and Accounts established herein shall be administered in accordance with the provisions of this Bond Resolution so long as the Bonds are Outstanding.

- **Section 502. Deposit of Bond Proceeds.** The net proceeds received from the sale of the Bonds shall be deposited simultaneously with the delivery of the Bonds as follows:
- (a) All accrued interest received from the sale of the Bonds, if any, shall be deposited in the Debt Service Account.
- (b) The remaining balance of the proceeds derived from the sale of the Bonds shall be deposited in the Improvement Fund.
- **Section 503. Application of Moneys in the Improvement Fund.** Moneys in the Improvement Fund shall be used for the sole purpose of: (a) paying the costs of the Improvements, in accordance with the plans and specifications therefor approved by the Governing Body and on file in the office of the Clerk, including any alterations in or amendments to said plans and specifications deemed advisable and approved by the Governing Body; (b) paying interest on the Bonds during construction of the Improvements; (c) paying Costs of Issuance; and (d) transferring any amounts to the Rebate Fund required by this *Article V*. Upon completion of the Improvements, any surplus in the Improvement Fund shall be deposited in the Debt Service Account.

### Section 504. Substitution of Improvements; Reallocation of Proceeds.

18

- (a) The Issuer may elect for any reason to substitute or add other public improvements to be financed with proceeds of the Bonds provided the following conditions are met: (1) the Substitute Improvement and the issuance of general obligation bonds to pay the cost of the Substitute Improvement has been duly authorized by the Governing Body in accordance with the laws of the State; (2) a resolution or ordinance authorizing the use of the proceeds of the Bonds to pay the Financeable Costs of the Substitute Improvement has been duly adopted by the Governing Body pursuant to this Section, (3) the Attorney General of the State has approved the amendment made by such resolution or ordinance to the transcript of proceedings for the Bonds to include the Substitute Improvements; and (4) the use of the proceeds of the Bonds to pay the Financeable Cost of the Substitute Improvement will not adversely affect the tax-exempt status of the Bonds under State or federal law.
- (b) The Issuer may reallocate expenditure of Bond proceeds among all Improvements financed by the Bonds; provided the following conditions are met: (1) the reallocation is approved by the Governing Body; (2) the reallocation shall not cause the proceeds of the Bonds allocated to any Improvement to exceed the Financeable Costs of the Improvement; and (3) the reallocation will not adversely affect the tax-exempt status of the Bonds under State or federal law.

Section 505. Application of Moneys in Debt Service Account. All amounts paid and credited to the Debt Service Account shall be expended and used by the Issuer for the sole purpose of paying the principal or Redemption Price of and interest on the Bonds as and when the same become due and the usual and customary fees and expenses of the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent. The Treasurer is authorized and directed to withdraw from the Debt Service Account sums sufficient to pay both principal or Redemption Price of and interest on the Bonds and the fees and expenses of the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent as and when the same become due, and to forward such sums to the Paying Agent in a manner which ensures that the Paying Agent will receive immediately available funds in such amounts on or before the Business Day immediately preceding the dates when such principal, interest and fees of the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent will become due. If, through the lapse of time or otherwise, the Owners of Bonds are no longer entitled to enforce payment of the Bonds or the interest thereon, the Paying Agent shall return said funds to the Issuer. All moneys deposited with the Paying Agent shall be deemed to be deposited in accordance with and subject to all of the provisions contained in this Bond Resolution and shall be held in trust by the Paying Agent for the benefit of the Owners of the Bonds entitled to payment from such moneys.

Any moneys or investments remaining in the Debt Service Account after the retirement of the Bonds shall be transferred and paid into the Bond and Interest Fund.

### Section 506. Application of Moneys in the Rebate Fund.

- (a) There shall be deposited in the Rebate Fund such amounts as are required to be deposited therein pursuant to the Federal Tax Certificate. All money at any time deposited in the Rebate Fund shall be held in trust, to the extent required to satisfy the Rebate Amount (as defined in the Federal Tax Certificate), for payment to the United States of America, and neither the Issuer nor the Owner of any Bonds shall have any rights in or claim to such money. All amounts deposited into or on deposit in the Rebate Fund shall be governed by this Section and the Federal Tax Certificate.
- (b) The Issuer shall periodically determine the arbitrage rebate, if any, under Code § 148(f) in accordance with the Federal Tax Certificate, and the Issuer shall make payments to the United States of America at the times and in the amounts determined under the Federal Tax Certificate. Any moneys remaining in the Rebate Fund after redemption and payment of all of the Bonds and payment and satisfaction of any Rebate Amount, or provision made therefor, shall be deposited into the Bond and Interest Fund.

(c) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Bond Resolution, including in particular *Article VII* hereof, the obligation to pay arbitrage rebate to the United States of America and to comply with all other requirements of this Section and the Federal Tax Certificate shall survive the defeasance or payment in full of the Bonds.

**Section 507. Deposits and Investment of Moneys.** Moneys in each of the Funds and Accounts shall be deposited in accordance with laws of the State, in a bank, savings and loan association or savings bank organized under the laws of the State, any other state or the United States: (a) which has a main or branch office located in the Issuer or (b) if no such entity has a main or branch office located in the Issuer, with such an entity that has a main or branch office located in the county or counties in which the Issuer is located. All such depositaries shall be members of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, or otherwise as permitted by State law. All such deposits shall be invested in Permitted Investments as set forth in this Article or shall be adequately secured as provided by the laws of the State. All moneys held in the Funds and Accounts shall be kept separate and apart from all other funds of the Issuer so that there shall be no commingling with any other funds of the Issuer.

Moneys held in any Fund or Account may be invested in accordance with this Bond Resolution and the Federal Tax Certificate in Permitted Investments; provided, however, that no such investment shall be made for a period extending longer than to the date when the moneys invested may be needed for the purpose for which such fund was created. All earnings on any investments held in any Fund or Account shall accrue to and become a part of such Fund or Account; provided that, during the period of construction of the Improvements, earnings on the investment of such funds may, at the discretion of the Issuer, be credited to the Debt Service Account.

### **ARTICLE VI**

### **DEFAULT AND REMEDIES**

- **Section 601.** Remedies. The provisions of the Bond Resolution, including the covenants and agreements herein contained, shall constitute a contract between the Issuer and the Owners of the Bonds. If an Event of Default occurs and shall be continuing, the Owner or Owners of not less than 10% in principal amount of the Bonds at the time Outstanding shall have the right for the equal benefit and protection of all Owners of Bonds similarly situated:
- (a) by mandamus or other suit, action or proceedings at law or in equity to enforce the rights of such Owner or Owners against the Issuer and its officers, agents and employees, and to require and compel duties and obligations required by the provisions of the Bond Resolution or by the Constitution and laws of the State;
- (b) by suit, action or other proceedings in equity or at law to require the Issuer, its officers, agents and employees to account as if they were the trustees of an express trust; and
- (c) by suit, action or other proceedings in equity or at law to enjoin any acts or things which may be unlawful or in violation of the rights of the Owners of the Bonds.
- **Section 602. Limitation on Rights of Owners.** The covenants and agreements of the Issuer contained herein and in the Bonds shall be for the equal benefit, protection, and security of the Owners of any or all of the Bonds, all of which Bonds shall be of equal rank and without preference or priority of one Bond over any other Bond in the application of the funds herein pledged to the payment of the principal of

and the interest on the Bonds, or otherwise, except as to rate of interest, date of maturity and right of prior redemption as provided in this Bond Resolution. No one or more Owners secured hereby shall have any right in any manner whatever by his or their action to affect, disturb or prejudice the security granted and provided for herein, or to enforce any right hereunder, except in the manner herein provided, and all proceedings at law or in equity shall be instituted, had and maintained for the equal benefit of all Outstanding Bonds.

Section 603. Remedies Cumulative. No remedy conferred herein upon the Owners is intended to be exclusive of any other remedy, but each such remedy shall be cumulative and in addition to every other remedy and may be exercised without exhausting and without regard to any other remedy conferred herein. No waiver of any default or breach of duty or contract by the Owner of any Bond shall extend to or affect any subsequent default or breach of duty or contract or shall impair any rights or remedies thereon. No delay or omission of any Owner to exercise any right or power accruing upon any default shall impair any such right or power or shall be construed to be a waiver of any such default or acquiescence therein. Every substantive right and every remedy conferred upon the Owners of the Bonds by this Bond Resolution may be enforced and exercised from time to time and as often as may be deemed expedient. If action or proceedings taken by any Owner on account of any default or to enforce any right or exercise any remedy has been discontinued or abandoned for any reason, or shall have been determined adversely to such Owner, then, and in every such case, the Issuer and the Owners of the Bonds shall, subject to any determination in such action or proceeding or applicable law of the State, be restored to their former positions and rights hereunder, respectively, and all rights, remedies, powers and duties of the Owners shall continue as if no such suit, action or other proceedings had been brought or taken.

### **ARTICLE VII**

## **DEFEASANCE**

**Defeasance.** When any or all of the Bonds, redemption premium, if any, or scheduled interest payments thereon have been paid and discharged, then the requirements contained in this Bond Resolution and the pledge of the Issuer's faith and credit hereunder and all other rights granted hereby shall terminate with respect to the Bonds or scheduled interest payments thereon so paid and discharged. Bonds, redemption premium, if any, or scheduled interest payments thereon shall be deemed to have been paid and discharged within the meaning of this Bond Resolution if there has been deposited with the Paying Agent, or other commercial bank or trust company located in the State and having full trust powers, at or prior to the Stated Maturity or Redemption Date of said Bonds or the interest payments thereon, in trust for and irrevocably appropriated thereto, moneys and/or Defeasance Obligations which, together with the interest to be earned on any such Defeasance Obligations, will be sufficient for the payment of the principal of or Redemption Price of said Bonds and/or interest accrued to the Stated Maturity or Redemption Date, or if default in such payment has occurred on such date, then to the date of the tender of such payments. If the amount to be so deposited is based on the Redemption Price of any Bonds, no such satisfaction shall occur until (a) the Issuer has elected to redeem such Bonds, and (b) either notice of such redemption has been given, or the Issuer has given irrevocable instructions, or shall have provided for an escrow agent to give irrevocable instructions, to the Bond Registrar to give such notice of redemption in compliance with Article III hereof. Any money and Defeasance Obligations that at any time shall be deposited with the Paying Agent or other commercial bank or trust company by or on behalf of the Issuer, for the purpose of paying and discharging any of the Bonds, shall be and are hereby assigned, transferred and set over to the Paying Agent or other bank or trust company in trust for the respective Owners of the Bonds, and such moneys shall be and are hereby irrevocably appropriated to the payment and discharge thereof. All money

21

and Defeasance Obligations deposited with the Paying Agent or such bank or trust company shall be deemed to be deposited in accordance with and subject to all of the provisions of this Bond Resolution.

#### ARTICLE VIII

### TAX COVENANTS

**Section 801.** General Covenants. The Issuer covenants and agrees that it will comply with: (a) all applicable provisions of the Code necessary to maintain the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes of the interest on the Bonds; and (b) all provisions and requirements of the Federal Tax Certificate. The Mayor and the Clerk are hereby authorized and directed to execute the Federal Tax Certificate in a form approved by Bond Counsel, for and on behalf of and as the act and deed of the Issuer. The Issuer will, in addition, adopt such other ordinances or resolutions and take such other actions as may be necessary to comply with the Code and with all other applicable future laws, regulations, published rulings and judicial decisions, in order to ensure that the interest on the Bonds will remain excluded from federal gross income, to the extent any such actions can be taken by the Issuer.

**Section 802.** Survival of Covenants. The covenants contained in this Article and in the Federal Tax Certificate shall remain in full force and effect notwithstanding the defeasance of the Bonds pursuant to *Article VII* hereof or any other provision of this Bond Resolution until such time as is set forth in the Federal Tax Certificate.

### ARTICLE IX

## CONTINUING DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS

**Section 901. Disclosure Requirements.** The Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized and directed to execute the Disclosure Undertaking in a form approved by Bond Counsel, for and on behalf of and as the act and deed of the Issuer. The Issuer hereby covenants with the Purchaser and the Beneficial Owners to provide and disseminate such information as is required by the SEC Rule and as further set forth in the Disclosure Undertaking, the provisions of which are incorporated herein by reference. Such covenant shall be for the benefit of and enforceable by the Purchaser and the Beneficial Owners.

Section 902. Failure to Comply with Continuing Disclosure Requirements. In the event the Issuer fails to comply in a timely manner with its covenants contained in the preceding section, the Purchaser and/or any Beneficial Owner may make demand for such compliance by written notice to the Issuer. In the event the Issuer does not remedy such noncompliance within 10 days of receipt of such written notice, the Purchaser or any Beneficial Owner may in its discretion, without notice or demand, proceed to enforce compliance by a suit or suits in equity for the specific performance of such covenant or agreement contained in the preceding section or for the enforcement of any other appropriate legal or equitable remedy, as the Purchaser and/or any Beneficial Owner shall deem effectual to protect and enforce any of the duties of the Issuer under such preceding section. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Bond Resolution, failure of the Issuer to comply with its covenants contained in the preceding section shall not be considered an Event of Default under this Bond Resolution.

### ARTICLE X

## **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**

**Section 1001. Annual Audit.** Annually, promptly after the end of the Fiscal Year, the Issuer will cause an audit to be made of the financial statements of the Issuer for the preceding Fiscal Year by an Independent Accountant. Within 30 days after the completion of each such audit, a copy thereof shall be filed in the office of the Clerk. Such audit shall at all times during the usual business hours be open to the examination and inspection by any taxpayer, any Owner of any of the Bonds, or by anyone acting for or on behalf of such taxpayer or Owner. Upon payment of the reasonable cost of preparing and mailing the same, a copy of any annual audit will, upon request, be sent to any Owner or prospective Owner. As soon as possible after the completion of the annual audit, the Governing Body shall review such audit, and if the audit discloses that proper provision has not been made for all of the requirements of this Bond Resolution, the Issuer shall promptly cure such deficiency.

**Section 1002. Amendments.** The rights and duties of the Issuer and the Owners, and the terms and provisions of the Bonds or of this Bond Resolution, may be amended or modified at any time in any respect by ordinance or resolution of the Issuer with the written consent of the Owners of not less than a majority in principal amount of the Bonds then Outstanding, such consent to be evidenced by an instrument or instruments executed by such Owners and duly acknowledged or proved in the manner of a deed to be recorded, and such instrument or instruments shall be filed with the Clerk, but no such modification or alteration shall:

- (a) extend the maturity of any payment of principal or interest due upon any Bond;
- (b) effect a reduction in the amount which the Issuer is required to pay as principal of or interest on any Bond;
  - (c) permit preference or priority of any Bond over any other Bond; or
- (d) reduce the percentage in principal amount of Bonds required for the written consent to any modification or alteration of the provisions of this Bond Resolution.

Any provision of the Bonds or of this Bond Resolution may, however, be amended or modified by ordinance or resolution duly adopted by the Governing Body at any time in any legal respect with the written consent of the Owners of all of the Bonds at the time Outstanding.

Without notice to or the consent of any Owners, the Issuer may amend or supplement this Bond Resolution for the purpose of curing any formal defect, omission, inconsistency or ambiguity herein, to grant to or confer upon the Owners any additional rights, remedies, powers or authority that may lawfully be granted to or conferred upon the Owners, to more precisely identify the Improvements, to reallocate proceeds of the Bonds among Improvements, to provide for Substitute Improvements, to conform this Bond Resolution to the Code or future applicable federal law concerning tax-exempt obligations, or in connection with any other change therein which is not materially adverse to the interests of the Owners.

Every amendment or modification of the provisions of the Bonds or of this Bond Resolution, to which the written consent of the Owners is given, as above provided, shall be expressed in a resolution or ordinance adopted by the Governing Body amending or supplementing the provisions of this Bond Resolution and shall be deemed to be a part of this Bond Resolution. A certified copy of every such amendatory or supplemental ordinance or resolution, if any, and a certified copy of this Bond Resolution

shall always be kept on file in the office of the Clerk, and shall be made available for inspection by the Owner of any Bond or a prospective purchaser or owner of any Bond authorized by this Bond Resolution, and upon payment of the reasonable cost of preparing the same, a certified copy of any such amendatory or supplemental ordinance or resolution or of this Bond Resolution will be sent by the Clerk to any such Owner or prospective Owner.

Any and all modifications made in the manner hereinabove provided shall not become effective until there has been filed with the Clerk a copy of the ordinance or resolution of the Issuer hereinabove provided for, duly certified, as well as proof of any required consent to such modification by the Owners of the Bonds then Outstanding. It shall not be necessary to note on any of the Outstanding Bonds any reference to such amendment or modification.

The Issuer shall furnish to the Paying Agent a copy of any amendment to the Bonds or this Bond Resolution which affects the duties or obligations of the Paying Agent under this Bond Resolution.

Section 1003. Notices, Consents and Other Instruments by Owners. Any notice, consent, request, direction, approval or other instrument to be signed and executed by the Owners may be in any number of concurrent writings of similar tenor and may be signed or executed by such Owners in person or by agent appointed in writing. Proof of the execution of any such instrument or of the writing appointing any such agent and of the ownership of Bonds, if made in the following manner, shall be sufficient for any of the purposes of this Bond Resolution, and shall be conclusive in favor of the Issuer and the Paying Agent with regard to any action taken, suffered or omitted under any such instrument, namely:

- (a) The fact and date of the execution by any person of any such instrument may be proved by a certificate of any officer in any jurisdiction who by law has power to take acknowledgments within such jurisdiction that the person signing such instrument acknowledged before such officer the execution thereof, or by affidavit of any witness to such execution.
- (b) The fact of ownership of Bonds, the amount or amounts, numbers and other identification of Bonds, and the date of holding the same shall be proved by the Bond Register.

In determining whether the Owners of the requisite principal amount of Bonds Outstanding have given any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver under this Bond Resolution, Bonds owned by the Issuer shall be disregarded and deemed not to be Outstanding under this Bond Resolution, except that, in determining whether the Owners shall be protected in relying upon any such request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver, only Bonds which the Owners know to be so owned shall be so disregarded. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Bonds so owned which have been pledged in good faith shall not be disregarded as aforesaid if the pledgee establishes to the satisfaction of the Owners the pledgee's right so to act with respect to such Bonds and that the pledgee is not the Issuer.

**Section 1004. Notices.** Any notice, request, complaint, demand or other communication required or desired to be given or filed under this Bond Resolution shall be in writing, given to the Notice Representative at the Notice Address and shall be deemed duly given or filed if the same shall be: (a) duly delivered by prepaid overnight delivery service or mailed by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid; or (b) communicated via electronic mail, with confirmation of delivery receipt, read receipt or otherwise. Copies of such notices shall also be given to the Paying Agent. The Issuer, the Paying Agent and the Purchaser may from time to time designate, by notice given hereunder to the others of such parties, such other address to which subsequent notices, certificates or other communications shall be sent.

All notices given by: (a) delivery service or certified or registered mail as aforesaid shall be deemed duly given as of the date they are so provided to the delivery service or mailed, respectively; (b) electronic

mail as aforesaid shall be deemed duly given as of the date of confirmation of receipt. If, because of the temporary or permanent suspension of regular mail service or for any other reason, it is impossible or impractical to mail any notice in the manner herein provided, then such other form of notice as shall be made with the approval of the Paying Agent shall constitute a sufficient notice.

**Section 1005.** Electronic Transactions. The transactions described in this Bond Resolution may be conducted, and documents related to the Bonds may be sent, received, executed, and stored, by electronic means or transmissions. Copies, telecopies, electronic files and other reproductions of original executed documents (or documents executed by electronic means or transmissions) shall be deemed to be authentic and valid counterparts of such documents for all purposes, including the filing of any claim, action or suit in the appropriate court of law.

**Section 1006. Further Authority.** The officers and officials of the Issuer, including the Mayor, and Clerk, are hereby authorized and directed to execute all documents and take such actions as they may deem necessary or advisable in order to carry out and perform the purposes of this Bond Resolution and to make ministerial alterations, changes or additions in the foregoing agreements, statements, instruments and other documents herein approved, authorized and confirmed which they may approve, and the execution or taking of such action shall be conclusive evidence of such necessity or advisability.

**Section 1007. Severability.** If any section or other part of this Bond Resolution, whether large or small, is for any reason held invalid, the invalidity thereof shall not affect the validity of the other provisions of this Bond Resolution.

**Section 1008.** Governing Law. This Bond Resolution shall be governed exclusively by and construed in accordance with the applicable laws of the State.

**Section 1009. Effective Date.** This Bond Resolution shall take effect and be in full force from and after its adoption by the Governing Body.

[BALANCE OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

# **ADOPTED** by the governing body on February 15, 2024.

| (SEAL)                | Anthony R. McNeill, Mayor |
|-----------------------|---------------------------|
|                       |                           |
| ATTEST:               |                           |
| Tish Sims, City Clerk |                           |

## EXHIBIT A (FORM OF BONDS)

REGISTERED REGISTERED NUMBER \_\_ \$

Unless this certificate is presented by an authorized representative of The Depository Trust Company, a New York Corporation ("DTC"), to the Issuer or its agent for registration of transfer, exchange or payment, and any certificate issued is registered in the name of Cede & Co. or in such other name as is requested by an authorized representative of DTC (and any payment is made to Cede & Co. or to such other entity as is requested by an authorized representative of DTC), ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON IS WRONGFUL inasmuch as the registered owner hereof, Cede & Co., has an interest herein.

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA STATE OF KANSAS COUNTY OF LEAVENWORTH CITY OF LANSING GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND SERIES 2024-A

Interest Maturity Dated CUSIP:

Rate: Date: Date: March 7, 2024

### **REGISTERED OWNER:**

#### PRINCIPAL AMOUNT:

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS: That the City of Lansing, in the County of Leavenworth, State of Kansas (the "Issuer"), for value received, hereby acknowledges itself to be indebted and promises to pay to the Registered Owner shown above, or registered assigns, but solely from the source and in the manner herein specified, the Principal Amount shown above on the Maturity Date shown above, unless called for redemption prior to the Maturity Date, and to pay interest thereon at the Interest Rate per annum shown above (computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months), from the Dated Date shown above, or from the most recent date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, payable semiannually on March 1 and September 1 of each year, commencing September 1, 2024 (the "Interest Payment Dates"), until the Principal Amount has been paid.

**Method and Place of Payment.** The principal or redemption price of this Bond shall be paid at maturity or upon earlier redemption to the person in whose name this Bond is registered at the maturity or redemption date thereof, upon presentation and surrender of this Bond at the principal office of the Treasurer of the State of Kansas, Topeka, Kansas (the "Paying Agent" and "Bond Registrar"). The interest payable on this Bond on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the person in whose name this Bond is registered on the registration books maintained by the Bond Registrar at the close of business on the Record Date(s) for such interest, which shall be the 15th day (whether or not a business day) of the calendar month

next preceding the Interest Payment Date. Such interest shall be payable (a) by check or draft mailed by the Paying Agent to the address of such Registered Owner shown on the Bond Register or at such other address as is furnished to the Paying Agent in writing by such Registered Owner; or (b) in the case of an interest payment to Cede & Co. or any Owner of \$500,000 or more in aggregate principal amount of Bonds by electronic transfer to such Owner upon written notice given to the Bond Registrar by such Registered Owner, not less than 15 days prior to the Record Date for such interest, containing the electronic transfer instructions including the bank, ABA routing number and account number to which such Registered Owner wishes to have such transfer directed. The principal or redemption price of and interest on the Bonds shall be payable in any coin or currency that, on the respective dates of payment thereof, is legal tender for the payment of public and private debts. Interest not punctually paid will be paid in the manner established in the within defined Bond Resolution.

**Definitions.** Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the hereinafter defined Bond Resolution.

**Authorization of Bonds.** This Bond is one of an authorized series of Bonds of the Issuer designated "General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A," aggregating the principal amount of \$[Principal Amount] (the "Bonds") issued for the purposes set forth in the Ordinance of the Issuer authorizing the issuance of the Bonds and the Resolution of the Issuer prescribing the form and details of the Bonds (collectively, the "Bond Resolution"). The Bonds are issued by the authority of and in full compliance with the provisions, restrictions and limitations of the Constitution and laws of the State of Kansas, including Charter Ordinance No. 2-2012 of the Issuer, and Article 12, Section 5 of the Constitution of the State of Kansas, as amended, and all other provisions of the laws of the State of Kansas applicable thereto.

**General Obligations.** The Bonds constitute general obligations of the Issuer payable as to both principal and interest from ad valorem taxes which may be levied without limitation as to rate or amount upon all the taxable tangible property, real and personal, within the territorial limits of the Issuer. The full faith, credit and resources of the Issuer are hereby irrevocably pledged for the prompt payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as the same become due.

**Redemption Prior to Maturity.** The Bonds are subject to redemption prior to maturity, as set forth in the Bond Resolution.

**Book-Entry System.** The Bonds are being issued by means of a book-entry system with no physical distribution of bond certificates to be made except as provided in the Bond Resolution. One Bond certificate with respect to each date on which the Bonds are stated to mature or with respect to each form of Bonds, registered in the nominee name of the Securities Depository, is being issued and required to be deposited with the Securities Depository and immobilized in its custody. The book-entry system will evidence positions held in the Bonds by the Securities Depository's participants, beneficial ownership of the Bonds in authorized denominations being evidenced in the records of such participants. Transfers of ownership shall be effected on the records of the Securities Depository and its participants pursuant to rules and procedures established by the Securities Depository and its participants. The Issuer and the Bond Registrar will recognize the Securities Depository nominee, while the Registered Owner of this Bond, as the owner of this Bond for all purposes, including (i) payments of principal of, and redemption premium, if any, and interest on, this Bond, (ii) notices and (iii) voting. Transfer of principal, interest and any redemption premium payments to participants of the Securities Depository, and transfer of principal, interest and any redemption premium payments to beneficial owners of the Bonds by participants of the Securities Depository will be the responsibility of such participants and other nominees of such beneficial owners. The Issuer and the Bond Registrar will not be responsible or liable for such transfers of payments or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing the records maintained by the Securities Depository, the Securities Depository nominee, its participants or persons acting through such participants. While the

A-2

Securities Depository nominee is the owner of this Bond, notwithstanding the provision hereinabove contained, payments of principal of, redemption premium, if any, and interest on this Bond shall be made in accordance with existing arrangements among the Issuer, the Bond Registrar and the Securities Depository.

EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE PROVIDED IN THE BOND Transfer and Exchange. RESOLUTION, THIS GLOBAL BOND MAY BE TRANSFERRED, IN WHOLE BUT NOT IN PART, ONLY TO ANOTHER NOMINEE OF THE SECURITIES DEPOSITORY OR TO A SUCCESSOR SECURITIES DEPOSITORY OR TO A NOMINEE OF A SUCCESSOR SECURITIES DEPOSITORY. This Bond may be transferred or exchanged, as provided in the Bond Resolution, only on the Bond Register kept for that purpose at the principal office of the Bond Registrar, upon surrender of this Bond, together with a written instrument of transfer or authorization for exchange satisfactory to the Bond Registrar duly executed by the Registered Owner or the Registered Owner's duly authorized agent, and thereupon a new Bond or Bonds in any Authorized Denomination of the same maturity and in the same aggregate principal amount shall be issued to the transferee in exchange therefor as provided in the Bond Resolution and upon payment of the charges therein prescribed. The Issuer shall pay all costs incurred in connection with the issuance, payment and initial registration of the Bonds and the cost of a reasonable supply of bond blanks. The Issuer and the Paying Agent may deem and treat the person in whose name this Bond is registered on the Bond Register as the absolute owner hereof for the purpose of receiving payment of, or on account of, the principal or redemption price hereof and interest due hereon and for all other purposes. The Bonds are issued in fully registered form in Authorized Denominations.

**Authentication.** This Bond shall not be valid or become obligatory for any purpose or be entitled to any security or benefit under the Bond Resolution until the Certificate of Authentication and Registration hereon shall have been lawfully executed by the Bond Registrar.

IT IS HEREBY DECLARED AND CERTIFIED that all acts, conditions, and things required to be done and to exist precedent to and in the issuance of this Bond have been properly done and performed and do exist in due and regular form and manner as required by the Constitution and laws of the State of Kansas, and that the total indebtedness of the Issuer, including this series of bonds, does not exceed any constitutional or statutory limitation.

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the Issuer has caused this Bond to be executed by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of its Mayor and attested by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of its Clerk, and its seal to be affixed hereto or imprinted hereon.

## CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS

| [(Facsimile Sea | al)]              | By: | (facsimile) |  |
|-----------------|-------------------|-----|-------------|--|
|                 |                   |     | Mayor       |  |
| ATTEST:         |                   |     |             |  |
| By:             | (facsimile) Clerk |     |             |  |

A-3

# CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION AND REGISTRATION

| This Bond is one of a series o Kansas, described in the within-mention | of General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A, of the City of Lansing, oned Bond Resolution.   |
|--|---|
| Registration Date:   | <u> </u>  |
|  | Office of the State Treasurer, Topeka, Kansas, as Bond Registrar and Paying Agent   |
| Registration Number:   |   |
|  | CERTIFICATE OF CLERK  |
| STATE OF KANSAS  | )<br>) SS.  |
| COUNTY OF LEAVENWORTH  | )   |
| has been duly registered in my office a                                | -   |
| WITNESS my hand and offici   | lai seai.   |
| (Facsimile Seal)   | By: <u>(facsimile)</u> Clerk  |
| CERTI  | FICATE OF STATE TREASURER   |
| OFFICE OF THE TREASURER, STA   | TE OF KANSAS  |
| proceedings leading up to the issuance                                 | rer of the State of Kansas, does hereby certify that a transcript of the e of this Bond has been filed in the office of the State Treasurer, and office according to law on |
| WITNESS my hand and offici   | ial seal.   |
| (Facsimile Seal)   | By: [(facsimile)]  Treasurer of the State of Kansas   |

A-4

## **BOND ASSIGNMENT**

| (Name and Address)   |  |
|--|--|
| (Social Se   | ecurity or Taxpayer Identification No.)  |
| in the name of the undersigned on the irrevocably constitute and appointsaid Bond Registrar with full power of | ixed in the outstanding principal amount of \$, standal books of the Bond Registrar. The undersigned do(es) her as agent to transfer said Bond on the book substitution in the premises. |
| Dated  | Name   |
|  | Social Security or Taxpayer Identification No.   |
|  | Signature (Sign here exactly as name(s) appear on the face of Certificate)   |
|  | Signature guarantee:   |
|  |  |

## **LEGAL OPINION**

The following is a true and correct copy of the approving legal opinion of Gilmore & Bell, P.C., Bond Counsel, which was dated and issued as of the date of original issuance and delivery of such Bonds:

## GILMORE & BELL, P.C.

Attorneys at Law 2405 Grand Boulevard Suite 1100 Kansas City, Missouri 64108

(PRINTED LEGAL OPINION)

A-5

# **AGENDA ITEM**

TO: Tim Vandall, City Administrator FROM: Beth Sanford, Finance Director

DATE: February 12, 2024

SUBJECT: Ordinance No. 1104 - Authorizing and Providing for the Issuance of General Obligation

Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B

Bond Counsel, Gilmore & Bell, has prepared Ordinance No. 1104 requesting that the City Council authorize and provide for the issuance of General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B, of the City of Lansing, Kansas, for the purpose of providing funds to construct a recreational and aquatic facility.

Staff and the City's Bond Counsel (Gilmore & Bell) will be present to answer questions.

### Action:

Staff recommends a motion to adopt Ordinance No. 1104.

**ORDINANCE NO. 1104** 

 $\mathbf{OF}$ 

THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS

**PASSED** 

**FEBRURARY 15, 2024** 

\_\_\_\_\_

GENERAL OBLIGATION SALES TAX BONDS SERIES 2024-B

### **ORDINANCE NO. 1104**

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND PROVIDING FOR THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION SALES TAX BONDS, SERIES 2024-B, OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS; PLEDGING CERTAIN SALES TAX REVENUES TO THE PAYMENT OF THE PRINCIPAL OF AND INTEREST ON SAID BONDS AS THEY BECOME DUE; PROVIDING FOR THE LEVY AND COLLECTION OF AN ANNUAL TAX FOR THE PURPOSE OF PAYING THE PRINCIPAL OF AND INTEREST ON SAID BONDS AS THEY BECOME DUE NOT PAID FROM SALES TAX REVENUES; AUTHORIZING CERTAIN OTHER DOCUMENTS AND ACTIONS IN CONNECTION THEREWITH; AND MAKING CERTAIN COVENANTS WITH RESPECT THERETO.

**WHEREAS,** K.S.A. 12-187 *et seq.*, as amended (the "Act") authorizes any city to impose a citywide retailers' sales tax provided that such imposition must be approved by the electors of such city at an election held on such question; and

WHEREAS, the Act authorizes any city that receives proceeds of a citywide or countywide retailers' sales tax to issue general obligation sales tax bonds to provide for the payment of all or any portion of the costs of any public facilities or improvements for which such city is otherwise authorized pursuant to the Constitution or laws of the State of Kansas to issue general obligation bonds; and

**WHEREAS,** the City of Lansing, Kansas (the "City") is a city of the second class, duly created, organized and existing under the Constitution and laws of the State; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to Resolution No. B-8-2022 of the City and the Act, a special question election was duly held in the City on November 8, 2022, on the question of imposing a general purpose 0.45 percent (0.45%) citywide retailers' sales tax (the "Sales Tax") for the purpose of financing the costs of certain recreational improvements and related items within the City, including but not limited to the construction of a recreational and aquatic facility within the City (the "Improvements") and to issue sales tax/general obligation bonds of the City payable from and secured by the proceeds of the Sales Tax, and if not so paid, from unlimited ad valorem taxation within the City, which Sales Tax commenced on July 1, 2023 and shall terminate on June 30, 2043, and it was found and determined that more than a majority of the qualified electors of the City voting on the question had voted in favor of the issuance of said sales tax/general obligation bonds for the purpose aforesaid; and

**WHEREAS**, the Governing Body of the City (the "Governing Body") is authorized by law to issue general obligation bonds of the City to pay a portion of the costs of the Improvements; and

**WHEREAS**, none of such sales tax/general obligation bonds heretofore authorized have been issued and the City proposes to issue \$9,000,000 of its sales tax/general obligation bonds to pay the costs of the Improvements and related interest and financing costs; and

WHEREAS, the Governing Body has advertised the sale of the Series 2024-B Bonds in accordance with the law and at a meeting held in the City on this date, ratified the sale of such Series 2024-B Bonds to the best bidder.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE GOVERNING BODY OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS, AS FOLLOWS:

- **Section 1. Definitions of Words and Terms**. In addition to words and terms defined elsewhere herein, the following words and terms in this Ordinance shall have the meanings hereinafter set forth. Unless the context shall otherwise indicate, words importing the singular number shall include the plural and vice versa, and words importing persons shall include firms, associations and corporations, including public bodies, as well as natural persons.
- "Act" means the Constitution and statutes of the State including K.S.A. 10-101 to 10-125, inclusive, K.S.A. 10-620 *et seq.*, and K.S.A. 12-187 *et seq.*, all as amended and supplemented from time to time.
- "Additional Bonds" means any bonds secured by the Sales Tax Revenues hereafter issued pursuant to the Bond Resolution.
- "Additional Obligations" means any leases or other obligations of the Issuer payable from the Sales Tax Revenues, other than the Bonds.
- **"Bond and Interest Fund"** means the Bond and Interest Fund of the City for its general obligation bonds.
- **"Bond Resolution"** means the resolution to be adopted by the Governing Body prescribing the terms and details of the Series 2024-B Bonds and making covenants with respect thereto, and any supplemental resolution authorizing any Additional Bonds.
  - "Bonds" means the Series 2024-B Bonds and any Additional Bonds.
  - "City" means the City of Lansing, Kansas.
- "Clerk" means the duly appointed and acting Clerk of the City or, in the Clerk's absence, the duly appointed Deputy, Assistant or Acting Clerk.
  - "Governing Body" means the City Council of the City.
- "Improvements" means the improvements referred to in the preamble to this Ordinance and any Substitute Improvements.
- "Mayor" means the duly elected and acting Mayor of the City or, in the Mayor's absence, the duly appointed and/or elected Vice Mayor or Acting Mayor of the City.
  - "Ordinance" means this Ordinance authorizing the issuance of the Bonds.
- **"Parity Bonds"** means the Outstanding Series 2024-B Bonds, and any Additional Bonds hereafter issued or incurred pursuant to the Bond Resolution and standing on a parity and equality with the Series 2024-B Bonds with respect to the lien on the Sales Tax Revenues.
- "Parity Obligations" means any Additional Obligations hereafter issued or incurred pursuant to the Bond Resolution and standing on a parity and equality with the Parity Bonds with respect to the lien on the Sales Tax Revenues.
- "Sales Tax" means the general purpose 0.45 percent (0.45%) citywide retailers' sales tax imposed by the City pursuant to the Act and an election held in 2022, which commenced July 1, 2023 and is to end on June 30, 2043.

"Sales Tax Revenues" means all sales tax revenues received by the Issuer from the collection of the Sales Tax.

**"Series 2024-B Bonds"** means the City's General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B, dated March 7, 2024, authorized by this Ordinance.

"State" means the State of Kansas.

**"Substitute Improvements"** means the substitute or additional improvements of the City authorized in the manner set forth in the Bond Resolution.

- **Section 2. Authorization of the Series 2024-B Bonds.** There shall be issued and hereby are authorized and directed to be issued the General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B, of the City in the principal amount of \$[Principal Amount], for the purpose of providing funds to: (a) pay a portion of the costs of the Improvements; and (b) pay costs of issuance of the Bonds.
- **Section 3. Security for the Bonds**. The Bonds shall be general obligations of the City payable as to both principal and interest from a pledge of the Sales Tax Revenues and, if not so paid and to the extent necessary, from ad valorem taxes which may be levied without limitation as to rate or amount upon all the taxable tangible property, real and personal, within the territorial limits of the City. The full faith, credit and resources of the City are hereby irrevocably pledged for the prompt payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as the same become due.
- **Section 4. Terms, Details and Conditions of the Series 2024-B Bonds.** The Series 2024-B Bonds shall be dated and bear interest, shall mature and be payable at such times, shall be in such forms, shall be subject to redemption and payment prior to the maturity thereof, and shall be issued and delivered in the manner prescribed and subject to the provisions, covenants and agreements set forth in the Bond Resolution hereafter adopted by the Governing Body.
- **Section 5.** Levy and Collection of Annual Tax. The Governing Body shall annually make provision for the payment of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Bonds as the same become due, if the Sales Tax Revenues are not sufficient for such purpose, by levying and collecting the necessary taxes upon all of the taxable tangible property within the City in the manner provided by law.

The taxes above referred to shall be extended upon the tax rolls in each of the several years, respectively, and shall be levied and collected at the same time and in the same manner as the general ad valorem taxes of the City are levied and collected, shall be used solely for the payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as and when the same become due and the fees and expenses of the paying agent for the Bonds. The proceeds derived from said taxes shall be deposited in the Bond and Interest Fund.

The covenants and agreements of the City contained herein and in the Bonds shall be for the equal benefit, protection and security of the legal owners of any or all of the Bonds, all of which Bonds shall be of equal rank and without preference or priority of one Bond over any other Bond in the application of the funds herein pledged to the payment of the principal of and the interest on the Bonds, or otherwise, except as to rate of interest, date of maturity and right of prior redemption as provided in the Bond Resolution. The Bonds shall stand on a parity and be equally and ratably secured with respect to the payment of principal and interest from the Sales Tax Revenues and in all other respects with any Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations. The Bonds shall not have any priority with respect to the payment of principal or interest from said net income and revenues or otherwise over the Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations and the Parity Bonds and Parity

Obligations shall not have any priority with respect to the payment of principal or interest from said net income and revenues or otherwise over the Bonds.

- **Section 6.** Covenant Not to Cancel Sales Tax. So long as any Series 2024-B Bonds remain Outstanding, the City will take no action, and will contest any action or attempted action, to cancel the Sales Tax or the collection of Sales Tax Revenues therefrom.
- **Section 7. Further Authority.** The Mayor, Clerk and other City officials are hereby further authorized and directed to execute any and all documents and take such actions as they may deem necessary or advisable in order to carry out and perform the purposes of the Ordinance, and to make alterations, changes or additions in the foregoing agreements, statements, instruments and other documents herein approved, authorized and confirmed which they may approve, and the execution or taking of such action shall be conclusive evidence of such necessity or advisability.
- **Section 8. Governing Law.** This Ordinance and the Series 2024-B Bonds shall be governed exclusively by and construed in accordance with the applicable laws of the State.
- **Section 9. Effective Date.** This Ordinance shall take effect and be in full force from and after its passage by the Governing Body, approval by the Mayor and publication of the Ordinance or a summary thereof in the official City newspaper.

[BALANCE OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

| Mayor |                       | oruary 15, 2024 and <b>APPROVED AND SIGNED</b> by the |
|-------|-----------------------|---|
|       |                       |   |
|       |                       |   |
| (SEAL | .)                    | Anthony R. McNeill, Mayor                             |
| ATTES | ST:                   |   |
|       |                       |   |
|       |                       |   |
|       | Tish Sims, City Clerk | _   |

## (PUBLISHED IN THE *LEAVENWORTH TIMES* ON FEBRUARY , 2024)

### **SUMMARY OF ORDINANCE NO. 1104**

On February 15, 2024, the governing body of the City of Lansing, Kansas passed an ordinance entitled:

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND PROVIDING FOR THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION SALES TAX BONDS, SERIES 2024-B, OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS; PLEDGING CERTAIN SALES TAX REVENUES TO THE PAYMENT OF THE PRINCIPAL OF AND INTEREST ON SAID BONDS AS THEY BECOME DUE; PROVIDING FOR THE LEVY AND COLLECTION OF AN ANNUAL TAX FOR THE PURPOSE OF PAYING THE PRINCIPAL OF AND INTEREST ON SAID BONDS AS THEY BECOME DUE NOT PAID FROM SALES TAX REVENUES; AUTHORIZING CERTAIN OTHER DOCUMENTS AND ACTIONS IN CONNECTION THEREWITH; AND MAKING CERTAIN COVENANTS WITH RESPECT THERETO.

The Series 2024-B Bonds approved by the Ordinance are being issued in the principal amount stated therein to finance certain internal improvements in the City and constitute general obligations of the City payable as to both principal and interest, from a pledge of certain sales tax revenues, and if not so paid, to the extent necessary, from ad valorem taxes which may be levied without limitation as to rate or amount upon all the taxable tangible property, real and personal, within the territorial limits of the City. A complete text of the Ordinance may be obtained or viewed free of charge at the office of the City Clerk, 800 First Terrace, Lansing, Kansas 66043. A reproduction of the Ordinance is available for not less than 7 days following the publication date of this Summary at <a href="https://www.lansing.ks.us">www.lansing.ks.us</a>.

This Summary is hereby certified to be legally accurate and sufficient pursuant to the laws of the State of Kansas.

| DATED: February 15, 2024. |               |
|---------------------------|---------------|
|                           |               |
|                           | City Attorney |

A-i

# **AGENDA ITEM**

TO: Tim Vandall, City Administrator FROM: Beth Sanford, Finance Director

DATE: February 15, 2024

SUBJECT: Resolution No. B-4-2024 - A Resolution authorizing the offering for sale of General

Obligation Bonds and Taxable General Obligation Temporary Notes of the City of

Lansing, Kansas.

Bond Counsel, Gilmore & Bell, has prepared Resolution B-4-2024 authorizing the offering for sale of General Obligation Bonds and Taxable General Obligation Temporary Notes of the City of Lansing, Kansas.

Action:

Staff recommends a motion to adopt Resolution No. B-4-2024.

## **RESOLUTION NO. B-4-2024**

OF

# THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS

## **ADOPTED**

**FEBRUARY 15, 2024** 

GENERAL OBLIGATION SALES TAX BONDS SERIES 2024-B

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

## ARTICLE I

## **DEFINITIONS**

| Section 101. | Definitions of Words and Terms.                                     | 1  |
|--------------|---|----|
|              | ARTICLE II  |    |
|              | AUTHORIZATION AND DETAILS OF THE BONDS                              |    |
| Section 201. | Authorization of the Series 2024-B Bonds.                           |    |
| Section 202. | Description of the Series 2024-B Bonds.                             |    |
| Section 203. | Designation of Paying Agent and Bond Registrar.                     |    |
| Section 204. | Method and Place of Payment of the Bonds.                           |    |
| Section 205. | Payments Due on Saturdays, Sundays and Holidays                     |    |
| Section 206. | Registration, Transfer and Exchange of Bonds                        |    |
| Section 207. | Execution, Registration, Authentication and Delivery of Bonds       |    |
| Section 208. | Mutilated, Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Bonds                          |    |
| Section 209. | Cancellation and Destruction of Bonds Upon Payment                  |    |
| Section 210. | Book-Entry Bonds; Securities Depository.                            |    |
| Section 211. | Nonpresentment of Bonds.  |    |
| Section 212. | Preliminary and Final Official Statement.                           |    |
| Section 213. | Sale of the Series 2024-B Bonds                                     | 16 |
|              | ARTICLE III   |    |
|              | REDEMPTION OF BONDS   |    |
| Section 301. | Redemption by Issuer  | 16 |
| Section 302. | Selection of Bonds to be Redeemed.                                  |    |
| Section 303. | Notice and Effect of Call for Redemption.                           |    |
|              | ARTICLE IV  |    |
|              | SECURITY FOR BONDS  |    |
| Section 401. | Security for the Bonds  | 20 |
| Section 402. | Levy and Collection of Annual Tax; Transfer to Debt Service Account |    |
|              | ARTICLE V   |    |
|              | ESTABLISHMENT OF FUNDS AND ACCOUNTS                                 |    |
|              | DEPOSIT AND APPLICATION OF BOND PROCEEDS                            |    |
| Section 501. | Creation of Funds and Accounts.                                     |    |
| Section 502. | Deposit of Bond Proceeds  |    |
| Section 503. | Application of Moneys in the Improvement Fund                       |    |
| Section 504. | Substitution of Improvements; Reallocation of Proceeds              |    |
| Section 505. | Application of Moneys in Debt Service Account.                      | 22 |

| Section 506.                   | Application of Moneys in the Rebate Fund.                     |    |
|--------------------------------|---|----|
| Section 507.                   | Revenue Fund.   |    |
| Section 508. Section 509.      | Application of Moneys in Revenue Fund.                        |    |
| Section 309.                   | Deposits and Investment of Moneys.                            | 24 |
|                                | ARTICLE VI  |    |
|                                | ADDITIONAL BONDS AND OBLIGATIONS                              |    |
| Section 601.                   | Senior Lien Bonds   |    |
| Section 602.                   | Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations.                          |    |
| Section 603.                   | Subordinate Lien Bonds.                                       |    |
| Section 604.                   | Refunding Bonds   | 25 |
|                                | ARTICLE VII   |    |
|                                | DEFAULT AND REMEDIES  |    |
| Section 701.                   | Remedies  | 26 |
| Section 702.                   | Limitation on Rights of Owners                                |    |
| Section 703.                   | Remedies Cumulative.  | 26 |
|                                | ARTICLE VIII  |    |
|                                | DEFEASANCE  |    |
| Section 801.                   | Defeasance.   | 27 |
|                                | ARTICLE IX  |    |
|                                | TAX COVENANTS   |    |
| Section 901.                   | General Covenants.  | 27 |
| Section 902.                   | Survival of Covenants.  | 27 |
|                                | ARTICLE X   |    |
|                                | CONTINUING DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS                            |    |
| Section 1001.                  | Disclosure Requirements.                                      |    |
| Section 1002.                  | Failure to Comply with Continuing Disclosure Requirements     | 28 |
|                                | ARTICLE XI  |    |
|                                | MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS                                      |    |
| Section 1101.                  | Annual Audit  |    |
| Section 1102.                  | Covenant Not to Cancel Sales Tax                              |    |
| Section 1103.                  | Books, Records and Accounts                                   |    |
| Section 1104.                  | Annual Budget.  |    |
| Section 1105.<br>Section 1106. | Amendments  Notices, Consents and Other Instruments by Owners |    |
| occuon 1100.                   | moneta, Consents and Other institutions by Owners             |    |

| Section 1107. Notices.                | 30 |
|---------------------------------------|----|
| Section 1108. Electronic Transactions | 31 |
| Section 1109. Further Authority.      | 31 |
| Section 1110. Severability.           |    |
| Section 1111. Governing Law.          |    |
| Section 1112. Effective Date.         |    |
|                                       |    |
| EXHIBIT A – FORM OF BONDS             | A- |

[BALANCE OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

### **RESOLUTION NO. B-4-2024**

A RESOLUTION PRESCRIBING THE FORM AND DETAILS OF AND AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE SALE AND DELIVERY OF GENERAL OBLIGATION SALES TAX BONDS, SERIES 2024-B, OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS, PREVIOUSLY AUTHORIZED BY ORDINANCE NO. 1104 OF THE ISSUER; MAKING CERTAIN COVENANTS AND AGREEMENTS TO PROVIDE FOR THE PAYMENT AND SECURITY THEREOF; AND AUTHORIZING CERTAIN OTHER DOCUMENTS AND ACTIONS CONNECTED THEREWITH.

WHEREAS, the City of Lansing, Kansas (the "Issuer") has passed the Ordinance authorizing the issuance of the Bonds; and

WHEREAS, the Ordinance authorized the City Council of the Issuer (the "Governing Body") to adopt a resolution prescribing certain details and conditions and to make certain covenants with respect to the issuance of the Bonds; and

**WHEREAS**, the Governing Body hereby finds and determines that it is necessary for the Issuer to authorize the issuance and delivery of the Series 2024-B Bonds in the principal amount of \$9,000,000 to pay costs of the Improvements; and

**WHEREAS**, the Governing Body has caused to be prepared a comprehensive feasibility study showing that the Sales Tax Revenues would be sufficient to retire such Series 2024-B Bonds.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS, AS FOLLOWS:

## **ARTICLE I**

## **DEFINITIONS**

**Section 101. Definitions of Words and Terms.** In addition to words and terms defined elsewhere herein, the following words and terms as used in this Bond Resolution shall have the meanings hereinafter set forth. Unless the context shall otherwise indicate, words importing the singular number shall include the plural and vice versa, and words importing persons shall include firms, associations and corporations, including public bodies, as well as natural persons.

"Act" means the Constitution and statutes of the State including K.S.A. 10-101 to 10-125, inclusive, K.S.A. 10-620 *et seq.*, and K.S.A. 12-187 *et seq.*, all as amended and supplemented from time to time.

"Additional Bonds" means any bonds secured by the Sales Tax Revenues hereafter issued pursuant to Article VI hereof.

"Additional Obligations" means any leases or other obligations of the Issuer payable from the Sales Tax Revenues, other than the Bonds.

- "Authorized Denomination" means \$5,000 or any integral multiples thereof.
- "Beneficial Owner" of the Bonds includes any Owner of the Bonds and any other Person who, directly or indirectly has the investment power with respect to such Bonds.
- "Bond and Interest Fund" means the Bond and Interest Fund of the Issuer for its general obligation bonds.
- **"Bond Counsel"** means the firm of Gilmore & Bell, P.C., or any other attorney or firm of attorneys whose expertise in matters relating to the issuance of obligations by states and their political subdivisions is nationally recognized and acceptable to the Issuer.
  - "Bond Payment Date" means any date on which principal of or interest on any Bond is payable.
- **"Bond Register"** means the books for the registration, transfer and exchange of Bonds kept at the office of the Bond Registrar.
- **"Bond Registrar"** means: (a) with respect to the Series 2024-B Bonds, the State Treasurer of the State of Kansas, Topeka, Kansas, and any successors and assigns; and (b) with respect to Additional Bonds, the entity designated as Bond Registrar in the supplemental resolution authorizing such Additional Bonds.
- **"Bond Resolution"** means collectively this 2024-B Bond Resolution and any supplemental resolution authorizing any Additional Bonds.
  - "Bonds" or "Bond" means the Series 2024-B Bonds and any Additional Bonds.
- **"Business Day"** means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or any day designated as a holiday by the Congress of the United States or by the Legislature of the State and on which the Paying Agent is scheduled in the normal course of its operations to be open to the public for conduct of its operations.
  - "Cede & Co." means Cede & Co., as nominee of DTC and any successor nominee of DTC.
  - "City" means the City of Lansing, Kansas.
- "Clerk" means the duly appointed and/or elected Clerk or, in the Clerk's absence, the duly appointed Deputy Clerk or Acting Clerk of the Issuer.
- "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the applicable regulations promulgated thereunder by the United States Department of the Treasury.
- "Consultant" means the Independent Accountant or an independent consultant qualified and having a favorable reputation for skill and experience in financial affairs selected by the Issuer for the purpose of carrying out the duties imposed on the Consultant by the Bond Resolution.
- "Costs of Issuance" means all costs of issuing any series of Bonds, including but not limited to all publication, printing, signing and mailing expenses in connection therewith, registration fees, financial advisory fees, all legal fees and expenses of Bond Counsel and other legal counsel, expenses incurred in connection with compliance with the Code, all expenses incurred in connection with receiving ratings on any series of Bonds, and any premiums or expenses incurred in obtaining municipal bond insurance on any series of Bonds.

"Dated Date" means March 7, 2024.

"Debt Service Account" means the Debt Service Account for General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B created within the Bond and Interest Fund pursuant to *Section 501* hereof.

"Debt Service Coverage Ratio" means, for any Fiscal Year with respect to the covenants contained in *Article VI* hereof, the ratio determined by dividing (a) a numerator equal to the Sales Tax Revenues for such Fiscal Year by (b) a denominator equal to the Maximum Annual Debt Service on all Indebtedness.

"Debt Service Requirements" means the aggregate principal payments (whether at maturity or pursuant to scheduled mandatory sinking fund redemption requirements) and interest payments on the Bonds for the period of time for which calculated; provided, however, that for purposes of calculating such amount, principal and interest shall be excluded from the determination of Debt Service Requirements to the extent that such principal or interest is payable from amounts deposited in trust, escrowed or otherwise set aside for the payment thereof with the Paying Agent or other commercial bank or trust company located in the State and having full trust powers.

"Defaulted Interest" means interest on any Bond which is payable but not paid on any Interest Payment Date.

## "Defeasance Obligations" means any of the following obligations:

- (a) United States Government Obligations that are not subject to redemption in advance of their maturity dates; or
- (b) obligations of any state or political subdivision of any state, the interest on which is excluded from gross income for federal income tax purposes and which meet the following conditions:
  - (1) the obligations are (i) not subject to redemption prior to maturity or (ii) the trustee for such obligations has been given irrevocable instructions concerning their calling and redemption and the issuer of such obligations has covenanted not to redeem such obligations other than as set forth in such instructions;
  - (2) the obligations are secured by cash or United States Government Obligations that may be applied only to principal of, premium, if any, and interest payments on such obligations;
  - (3) such cash and the principal of and interest on such United States Government Obligations (plus any cash in the escrow fund) are sufficient to meet the liabilities of the obligations;
  - (4) such cash and United States Government Obligations serving as security for the obligations are held in an escrow fund by an escrow agent or a trustee irrevocably in trust;
  - (5) such cash and United States Government Obligations are not available to satisfy any other claims, including those against the trustee or escrow agent; and
  - (6) such obligations are rated in a rating category by Moody's or Standard & Poor's that is no lower than the rating category then assigned by that Rating Agency to United States Government Obligations.

- "Derivative" means any investment instrument whose market price is derived from the fluctuating value of an underlying asset, index, currency, futures contract, including futures, options and collateralized mortgage obligations.
- **"Disclosure Undertaking"** means the Continuing Disclosure Undertaking, dated as of the Dated Date, relating to certain obligations contained in the SEC Rule.
- **"DTC"** means The Depository Trust Company, a limited-purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, and its successors and assigns, including any successor securities depository duly appointed.
- **"DTC Representation Letter"** means the Blanket Letter of Representation from the Issuer and the Paying Agent to DTC which provides for a book-entry system, or any agreement between the Issuer and Paying Agent and a successor securities depository duly appointed.
  - "Event of Default" means each of the following occurrences or events:
- (a) Payment of the principal and of the redemption premium, if any, of any of the Bonds shall not be made when the same shall become due and payable, either at Stated Maturity or by proceedings for redemption or otherwise;
- (b) Payment of any installment of interest on any of the Bonds shall not be made when the same shall become due; or
- (c) The Issuer shall default in the due and punctual performance of any other of the covenants, conditions, agreements and provisions contained in the Bonds or in this Bond Resolution (other than the covenants relating to continuing disclosure requirements contained herein and in the Disclosure Undertaking) on the part of the Issuer to be performed, and such default shall continue for thirty (30) days after written notice specifying such default and requiring same to be remedied shall have been given to the Issuer by the Owner of any of the Bonds then Outstanding.
- **"Federal Tax Certificate"** means the Issuer's Federal Tax Certificate dated as of the Issue Date, as the same may be amended or supplemented in accordance with the provisions thereof.
- "Financeable Costs" means the amount of expenditure for an Improvement which has been duly authorized by action of the Governing Body to be financed by general obligation bonds, less: (a) the amount of any temporary notes or general obligation bonds of the Issuer which are currently Outstanding and available to pay such Financeable Costs; and (b) any amount of Financeable Costs which has been previously paid by the Issuer or by any eligible source of funds unless such amounts are entitled to be reimbursed to the Issuer under State or federal law.
  - "Fiscal Year" means the twelve month period ending on December 31.
- **"Funds and Accounts"** means funds and accounts created pursuant to or referred to in *Section 501* hereof.
  - "Governing Body" means the City Council of the Issuer.
- "Improvement Fund" means the Improvement Fund for General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B created pursuant to *Section 501* hereof.

"Improvements" means the improvements referred to in the preamble to the Ordinance and any Substitute Improvements.

"Indebtedness" means collectively the Bonds and any Additional Obligations which are payable out of, or secured by an interest in, the Sales Tax Revenues.

"Independent Accountant" means an independent certified public accountant or firm of independent certified public accountants at the time employed by the Issuer for the purpose of carrying out the duties imposed on the Independent Accountant by this Bond Resolution.

"Interest Payment Date(s)" means: (a) with respect to the Series 2024-B Bonds, the Stated Maturity of an installment of interest on the Series 2024-B Bonds which shall be March 1 and September 1 of each year, commencing September 1, 2024; and (b) with respect to any Additional Bonds, the Stated Maturity of an installment of interest on such Additional Bonds, as set forth in the supplemental resolution authorizing such Additional Bonds.

**"Issue Date"** means the date when the Issuer delivers the Series 2024-B Bonds to the Purchaser in exchange for the Purchase Price.

"Issuer" means the City and any successors or assigns.

"Maturity" when used with respect to any Bond means the date on which the principal of such Bond becomes due and payable as therein and herein provided, whether at the Stated Maturity thereof or call for redemption or otherwise.

**"Mayor"** means the duly elected and acting Mayor, or in the Mayor's absence, the duly appointed and/or elected Vice Mayor or Acting Mayor of the Issuer.

"Maximum Annual Debt Service" means the maximum amount of Debt Service Requirements as computed for the then current or any future Fiscal Year.

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware, and its successors and assigns, and, if such corporation shall be dissolved or liquidated or shall no longer perform the functions of a securities rating agency, "Moody's" shall be deemed to refer to any other nationally recognized securities rating agency designated by the Issuer.

"Notice Address" means with respect to the following entities:

(a) To the Issuer at:

City of Lansing, Kansas Attn: City Clerk 800 First Terrace Lansing, Kansas 66043 Email: tsims@lansingks.org

## (b) To the Paying Agent at:

Series 2024-B Bonds:

State Treasurer of the State of Kansas Landon Office Building 900 Southwest Jackson, Suite 201 Topeka, Kansas 66612-1235 Email: fiscal@treasurer.ks.gov

### Additional Bonds:

The address set forth in the supplemental resolution authorizing such Additional Bonds.

## (c) To the Purchaser:

Series 2024-B Bonds:

[Name of Purchaser City, State]

Additional Bonds:

The address set forth in the supplemental resolution authorizing such Additional Bonds.

## (d) To the Rating Agency:

Moody's Municipal Rating Desk 7 World Trade Center 250 Greenwich Street 23<sup>rd</sup> Floor New York, New York 10007

or such other address as is furnished in writing to the other parties referenced herein.

## "Notice Representative" means:

- (a) With respect to the Issuer, the Clerk.
- (b) With respect to the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent, the Director of Bond Services.
- (c) With respect to any Purchaser, the manager of its Municipal Bond Department.
- (d) With respect to any Rating Agency, any Vice President thereof.

"Official Statement" means Issuer's Official Statement relating to the Series 2024-B Bonds.

**"Ordinance"** means Ordinance No. 1104 of the Issuer authorizing the issuance of the Series 2024-B Bonds, as amended from time to time.

- "Outstanding" means, when used with reference to the Bonds, as of a particular date of determination, all Bonds theretofore authenticated and delivered, except the following Bonds:
- (a) Bonds theretofore canceled by the Paying Agent or delivered to the Paying Agent for cancellation;
  - (b) Bonds deemed to be paid in accordance with the provisions of *Article VIII* hereof; and
- (c) Bonds in exchange for or in lieu of which other Bonds have been authenticated and delivered hereunder.
- "Owner" when used with respect to any Bond means the Person in whose name such Bond is registered on the Bond Register. Whenever consent of the Owners is required pursuant to the terms of this Bond Resolution, and the Owner of the Bonds, as set forth on the Bond Register, is Cede & Co., the term Owner shall be deemed to be the Beneficial Owner of the Bonds.
- **"Parity Bonds"** means the Outstanding Series 2024-B Bonds and any Additional Bonds hereafter issued or incurred pursuant to *Sections 602* or *604* of the Bond Resolution and standing on a parity and equality with the Series 2024-B Bonds with respect to the lien on the Sales Tax Revenues.
- "Parity Obligations" means any Additional Obligations hereafter issued or incurred pursuant to *Sections 602* or *604* of this Bond Resolution and standing on a parity and equality with the Parity Bonds with respect to the lien on the Sales Tax Revenues.
- **"Parity Resolution"** means this 2024-B Bond Resolution and the ordinances and/or resolutions under which any Additional Bonds which constitute Parity Bonds are hereafter issued.
- "Participants" means those financial institutions for whom the Securities Depository effects bookentry transfers and pledges of securities deposited with the Securities Depository, as such listing of Participants exists at the time of such reference.
  - "Paying Agent" means the State Treasurer and any successors and assigns.
- "Permitted Investments" shall mean the investments hereinafter described, provided, however, no moneys or funds shall be invested in a Derivative: (a) investments authorized by K.S.A. 12-1675 and amendments thereto; (b) the municipal investment pool established pursuant to K.S.A. 12-1677a, and amendments thereto; (c) direct obligations of the United States Government or any agency thereof; (d) the Issuer's temporary notes issued pursuant to K.S.A. 10-123 and amendments thereto; (e) interest-bearing time deposits in commercial banks or trust companies located in the county or counties in which the Issuer is located which are insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or collateralized by securities described in (c); (f) obligations of the federal national mortgage association, federal home loan banks, federal home loan mortgage corporation or government national mortgage association; (g) repurchase agreements for securities described in (c) or (f); (h) investment agreements or other obligations of a financial institution the obligations of which at the time of investment are rated in either of the three highest rating categories by Moody's or Standard & Poor's; (i) investments and shares or units of a money market fund or trust, the portfolio of which is comprised entirely of securities described in (c) or (f); (j) receipts evidencing ownership interests in securities or portions thereof described in (c) or (f); (k) municipal bonds or other obligations issued by any municipality of the State as defined in K.S.A. 10-1101 which are general obligations of the municipality issuing the same; or (l) bonds of any municipality of the State as defined in K.S.A. 10-1101 which have been refunded in advance of their maturity and are fully secured as to payment

of principal and interest thereon by deposit in trust, under escrow agreement with a bank, of securities described in (c) or (f), all as may be further restricted or modified by amendments to applicable State law.

- "Person" means any natural person, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, firm, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, or government or any agency or political subdivision thereof or other public body.
- **"Purchase Price"** means: (a) with respect to the Series 2024-B Bonds, the principal amount of the Series 2024-B Bonds plus accrued interest to the date of delivery, plus a [net] premium of \$[\_\_\_\_\_], less an underwriting discount of \$[\_\_\_\_]; and (b) with respect to any Additional Bonds, the amount set forth in the supplemental resolution authorizing such Additional Bonds.
- **"Purchaser"** means: (a) with respect to the Series 2024-B Bonds, [Name of Purchaser, City, State], the original purchaser of the Series 2024-B Bonds, and any successor and assigns; and (b) with respect to any Additional Bonds, the original purchaser of such Additional Bonds, as set forth in the supplemental resolution authorizing such Additional Bonds.
- "Rating Agency" means any company, agency or entity that provides, pursuant to request of the Issuer, financial ratings for the Bonds.
- **"Rebate Fund"** means the Rebate Fund for General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B created pursuant to *Section 501* hereof.
- "Record Dates" for the interest payable on any Interest Payment Date means the fifteenth day (whether or not a Business Day) of the calendar month next preceding such Interest Payment Date.
- "Redemption Date" means, when used with respect to any Bond to be redeemed, the date fixed for the redemption of such Bond pursuant to the terms of this Bond Resolution.
- **"Redemption Price"** means, when used with respect to any Bond to be redeemed, the price at which such Bond is to be redeemed pursuant to the terms of this Bond Resolution, including the applicable redemption premium, if any, but excluding installments of interest whose Stated Maturity is on or before the Redemption Date.
- "Refunding Bonds" means Indebtedness issued pursuant to Section 604 hereof for the purpose of refunding any Outstanding Indebtedness.
- "Replacement Bonds" means Bonds issued to the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds in accordance with Section 210 hereof.
- "Revenue Fund" means the Revenue Fund for collection of the Sales Tax Revenues referred to in *Section 501* hereof.
- "Sales Tax" means the general purpose 0.45 percent (0.45%) citywide retailers' sales tax imposed by the City pursuant to the Act, an election held in 2022, and Ordinance No. 1093.
- "Sales Tax Revenues" means all sales tax revenues received by the Issuer from the collection of the Sales Tax.
- **"SEC Rule"** means Rule 15c2-12 adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

"Securities Depository" means, initially, DTC, and its successors and assigns.

"Series 2024-B Bonds" means the General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B, authorized and issued by the Issuer pursuant to the Ordinance and this Bond Resolution.

"Special Record Date" means the date fixed by the Paying Agent pursuant to Article II hereof for the payment of Defaulted Interest.

**"Standard & Poor's" or "S&P"** means S&P Global Ratings, a division of S&P Global Inc., a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of New York, and its successors and assigns, and, if such corporation shall be dissolved or liquidated or shall no longer perform the functions of a securities rating agency, Standard & Poor's shall be deemed to refer to any other nationally recognized securities rating agency designated by the Issuer.

"State" means the state of Kansas.

**"State Treasurer"** means the duly elected Treasurer or, in the Treasurer's absence, the duly appointed Deputy Treasurer or acting Treasurer of the State.

**"Stated Maturity"** when used with respect to any Bond or any installment of interest thereon means the date specified in such Bond and this Bond Resolution as the fixed date on which the principal of such Bond or such installment of interest is due and payable.

**"Subordinate Lien Bonds"** means any bonds or obligations junior and subordinate to the Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations issued pursuant to *Section 603* hereof.

"Substitute Improvements" means the substitute or additional improvements of the Issuer described in  $Article\ V$  hereof.

| "I   Term Bonds" means the Series 2024-B Bonds scheduled to mature in the year [].  |
|---|
| "[] <b>Term Bonds</b> " means the Series 2024-B Bonds scheduled to mature in the year [].   |
| "Term Bonds" means [: (a) with respect to the Series 2024-B Bonds, collectively the [] onds and the [] Bonds; and (b)] with respect to any Additional Bonds, any Bonds designated a Bonds in the supplemental resolution authorizing such Additional Bonds. |

"Treasurer" means the duly appointed and/or elected Treasurer of the Issuer or, in the Treasurer's absence, the duly appointed Deputy Treasurer or acting Treasurer of the Issuer.

**"2024-B Bond Resolution"** means Resolution No. [\_\_\_\_] of the Issuer, which authorized the Series 2024-B Bonds and any Additional Bonds.

"United States Government Obligations" means bonds, notes, certificates of indebtedness, treasury bills or other securities constituting direct obligations of, or obligations the principal of and interest on which are fully and unconditionally guaranteed as to full and timely payment by, the United States of America, including evidences of a direct ownership interest in future interest or principal payment on obligations issued by the United States of America (including the interest component of obligations of the Resolution Funding Corporation), or securities which represent an undivided interest in such obligations,

which obligations are rated in the highest rating category by a nationally recognized rating service and such obligations are held in a custodial account for the benefit of the Issuer.

### **ARTICLE II**

## **AUTHORIZATION AND DETAILS OF THE BONDS**

**Section 201. Authorization of the Series 2024-B Bonds.** The Series 2024-B Bonds have been authorized and directed to be issued pursuant to the Ordinance in the principal amount of \$[Principal Amount], for the purpose of providing funds to: (a) pay a portion of the costs of the Improvements; and (b) pay Costs of Issuance.

**Section 202. Description of the Series 2024-B Bonds.** The Series 2024-B Bonds shall consist of fully registered bonds in an Authorized Denomination and shall be numbered in such manner as the Bond Registrar shall determine. All of the Series 2024-B Bonds shall be dated as of the Dated Date, shall become due in the amounts, on the Stated Maturities, subject to redemption and payment prior to their Stated Maturities as provided in *Article III* hereof, and shall bear interest at the rates per annum as follows:

### **SERIAL BONDS**

| <b>Stated Maturity</b> | Principal | <b>Annual Rate</b> |
|------------------------|-----------|--------------------|
| September 1            | Amount    | of Interest        |
| 2024                   | \$[ ]     | [ ]%               |
| 2025                   |           |                    |
| 2026                   |           |                    |
| 2027                   |           |                    |
| 2028                   |           |                    |
| 2029                   |           |                    |
| 2030                   |           |                    |
| 2031                   |           |                    |
| 2032                   |           |                    |
| 2033                   |           |                    |
| 2034                   |           |                    |
| 2035                   |           |                    |
| 2036                   |           |                    |
| 2037                   |           |                    |
| 2038                   |           |                    |
| 2039                   |           |                    |
| 2040                   |           |                    |
| 2041                   |           |                    |
| 2042                   |           |                    |
| 2043                   |           |                    |

## \*\*\*TERM BONDS

Stated Maturity Principal Annual Rate
September 1 Amount of Interest\*\*\*

The Series 2024-B Bonds shall bear interest at the above specified rates (computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months) from the later of the Dated Date or the most recent Interest Payment Date to which interest has been paid on the Interest Payment Dates in the manner set forth in **Section 204** hereof.

Each of the Series 2024-B Bonds, as originally issued or issued upon transfer, exchange or substitution, shall be printed in accordance with the format required by the Attorney General of the State and shall be substantially in the form attached hereto as *EXHIBIT A* or as may be required by the Attorney General pursuant to the Notice of Systems of Registration for Kansas Municipal Bonds, 2 Kan. Reg. 921 (1983), in accordance with the Kansas Bond Registration Law, K.S.A. 10-620 *et seq*.

**Section 203. Designation of Paying Agent and Bond Registrar.** The State Treasurer, Topeka, Kansas, is hereby designated as the Paying Agent for the payment of principal of and interest on the Series 2024-B Bonds and Bond Registrar with respect to the registration, transfer and exchange of Series 2024-B Bonds. The Mayor of the Issuer is hereby authorized and empowered to execute on behalf of the Issuer an agreement with the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent for the Series 2024-B Bonds.

The Issuer will at all times maintain a Paying Agent and Bond Registrar meeting the qualifications herein described for the performance of the duties hereunder. The Issuer reserves the right to appoint a successor Paying Agent or Bond Registrar by (a) filing with the Paying Agent or Bond Registrar then performing such function a certified copy of the proceedings giving notice of the termination of such Paying Agent or Bond Registrar and appointing a successor, and (b) causing notice of appointment of the successor Paying Agent and Bond Registrar to be given by first class mail to each Owner. No resignation or removal of the Paying Agent or Bond Registrar shall become effective until a successor has been appointed and has accepted the duties of Paying Agent or Bond Registrar.

Every Paying Agent or Bond Registrar appointed hereunder shall at all times meet the requirements of K.S.A. 10-501 *et seq.* and K.S.A. 10-620 *et seq.*, respectively.

**Section 204. Method and Place of Payment of the Bonds.** The principal of, or Redemption Price, and interest on the Bonds shall be payable in any coin or currency which, on the respective dates of payment thereof, is legal tender for the payment of public and private debts.

The principal or Redemption Price of each Bond shall be paid at Maturity to the Person in whose name such Bond is registered on the Bond Register at the Maturity thereof, upon presentation and surrender of such Bond at the principal office of the Paying Agent.

The interest payable on each Bond on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the Owner of such Bond as shown on the Bond Register at the close of business on the Record Date for such interest (a) by check or draft mailed by the Paying Agent to the address of such Owner shown on the Bond Register or at such other address as is furnished to the Paying Agent in writing by such Owner; or (b) in the case of an interest payment to Cede & Co. or any Owner of \$500,000 or more in aggregate principal amount of Bonds, by electronic transfer to such Owner upon written notice given to the Bond Registrar by such Owner, not

less than 15 days prior to the Record Date for such interest, containing the electronic transfer instructions including the bank ABA routing number and account number to which such Owner wishes to have such transfer directed.

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section, any Defaulted Interest with respect to any Bond shall cease to be payable to the Owner of such Bond on the relevant Record Date and shall be payable to the Owner in whose name such Bond is registered at the close of business on the Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest, which Special Record Date shall be fixed as hereinafter specified in this paragraph. The Issuer shall notify the Paying Agent in writing of the amount of Defaulted Interest proposed to be paid on each Bond and the date of the proposed payment (which date shall be at least 30 days after receipt of such notice by the Paying Agent) and shall deposit with the Paying Agent at the time of such notice an amount of money equal to the aggregate amount proposed to be paid in respect of such Defaulted Interest or shall make arrangements satisfactory to the Paying Agent for such deposit prior to the date of the proposed payment. Following receipt of such funds the Paying Agent shall fix a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest which shall be not more than 15 nor less than 10 days prior to the date of the proposed payment. The Paying Agent shall promptly notify the Issuer of such Special Record Date and, in the name and at the expense of the Issuer, shall cause notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefore to be mailed, by first class mail, postage prepaid, to each Owner of a Bond entitled to such notice at the address of such Owner as it appears on the Bond Register not less than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date.

The Paying Agent shall keep a record of payment of principal and Redemption Price of and interest on all Bonds and at least annually shall forward a copy or summary of such records to the Issuer.

Section 205. Payments Due on Saturdays, Sundays and Holidays. In any case where a Bond Payment Date is not a Business Day, then payment of principal, Redemption Price or interest need not be made on such Bond Payment Date but may be made on the next succeeding Business Day with the same force and effect as if made on such Bond Payment Date, and no interest shall accrue for the period after such Bond Payment Date.

**Section 206.** Registration, Transfer and Exchange of Bonds. The Issuer covenants that, as long as any of the Bonds remain Outstanding, it will cause the Bond Register to be kept at the office of the Bond Registrar as herein provided. Each Bond when issued shall be registered in the name of the Owner thereof on the Bond Register.

Bonds may be transferred and exchanged only on the Bond Register as provided in this Section. Upon surrender of any Bond at the principal office of the Bond Registrar, the Bond Registrar shall transfer or exchange such Bond for a new Bond or Bonds in any Authorized Denomination of the same Stated Maturity and in the same aggregate principal amount as the Bond that was presented for transfer or exchange.

Bonds presented for transfer or exchange shall be accompanied by a written instrument or instruments of transfer or authorization for exchange, in a form and with guarantee of signature satisfactory to the Bond Registrar, duly executed by the Owner thereof or by the Owner's duly authorized agent.

In all cases in which the privilege of transferring or exchanging Bonds is exercised, the Bond Registrar shall authenticate and deliver Bonds in accordance with the provisions of this Bond Resolution. The Issuer shall pay the fees and expenses of the Bond Registrar for the registration, transfer and exchange of Bonds provided for by this Bond Resolution and the cost of printing a reasonable supply of registered bond blanks. Any additional costs or fees that might be incurred in the secondary market, other than fees of the Bond Registrar, are the responsibility of the Owners of the Bonds. In the event any Owner fails to

provide a correct taxpayer identification number to the Paying Agent, the Paying Agent may make a charge against such Owner sufficient to pay any governmental charge required to be paid as a result of such failure. In compliance with Code § 3406, such amount may be deducted by the Paying Agent from amounts otherwise payable to such Owner hereunder or under the Bonds.

The Issuer and the Bond Registrar shall not be required (a) to register the transfer or exchange of any Bond that has been called for redemption after notice of such redemption has been mailed by the Paying Agent pursuant to *Article III* hereof and during the period of 15 days next preceding the date of mailing of such notice of redemption; or (b) to register the transfer or exchange of any Bond during a period beginning at the opening of business on the day after receiving written notice from the Issuer of its intent to pay Defaulted Interest and ending at the close of business on the date fixed for the payment of Defaulted Interest pursuant to this *Article II*.

The Issuer and the Paying Agent may deem and treat the Person in whose name any Bond is registered on the Bond Register as the absolute Owner of such Bond, whether such Bond is overdue or not, for the purpose of receiving payment of, or on account of, the principal or Redemption Price of and interest on said Bond and for all other purposes. All payments so made to any such Owner or upon the Owner's order shall be valid and effective to satisfy and discharge the liability upon such Bond to the extent of the sum or sums so paid, and neither the Issuer nor the Paying Agent shall be affected by any notice to the contrary.

At reasonable times and under reasonable regulations established by the Bond Registrar, the Bond Register may be inspected and copied by the Owners (or a designated representative thereof) of 10% or more in principal amount of the Bonds then Outstanding or any designated representative of such Owners whose authority is evidenced to the satisfaction of the Bond Registrar.

Execution, Registration, Authentication and Delivery of Bonds. Each of the Section 207. Bonds, including any Bonds issued in exchange or as substitutions for the Bonds initially delivered, shall be executed for and on behalf of the Issuer by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of the Mayor, attested by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of the Clerk, and the seal of the Issuer shall be affixed thereto or imprinted thereon. The Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized and directed to prepare and execute the Bonds in the manner herein specified, and to cause the Bonds to be registered in the office of the Clerk, which registration shall be evidenced by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of the Clerk with the seal of the Issuer affixed thereto or imprinted thereon. The Bonds shall also be registered in the office of the State Treasurer, which registration shall be evidenced by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of the State Treasurer with the seal of the State Treasurer affixed thereto or imprinted thereon. In case any officer whose signature appears on any Bonds ceases to be such officer before the delivery of such Bonds, such signature shall nevertheless be valid and sufficient for all purposes, as if such person had remained in office until delivery. Any Bond may be signed by such persons who at the actual time of the execution of such Bond are the proper officers to sign such Bond although at the date of such Bond such persons may not have been such officers.

The Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized and directed to prepare and execute the Bonds as herein specified, and when duly executed, to deliver the Bonds to the Bond Registrar for authentication.

The Bonds shall have endorsed thereon a certificate of authentication substantially in the form attached hereto as *EXHIBIT A* hereof, which shall be manually executed by an authorized officer or employee of the Bond Registrar, but it shall not be necessary that the same officer or employee sign the certificate of authentication on all of the Bonds that may be issued hereunder at any one time. No Bond shall be entitled to any security or benefit under this Bond Resolution or be valid or obligatory for any

13

purpose unless and until such certificate of authentication has been duly executed by the Bond Registrar.

Such executed certificate of authentication upon any Bond shall be conclusive evidence that such Bond has been duly authenticated and delivered under this Bond Resolution. Upon authentication, the Bond Registrar shall deliver the Bonds to the Purchaser upon instructions of the Issuer or its representative.

**Section 208. Mutilated, Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Bonds.** If (a) any mutilated Bond is surrendered to the Bond Registrar or the Bond Registrar receives evidence to its satisfaction of the destruction, loss or theft of any Bond, and (b) there is delivered to the Issuer and the Bond Registrar such security or indemnity as may be required by each of them, then, in the absence of notice to the Issuer or the Bond Registrar that such Bond has been acquired by a bona fide purchaser, the Issuer shall execute and, upon the Issuer's request, the Bond Registrar shall authenticate and deliver, in exchange for or in lieu of any such mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Bond, a new Bond of the same Stated Maturity and of like tenor and principal amount.

If any such mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Bond has become or is about to become due and payable, the Issuer, in its discretion, may pay such Bond instead of issuing a new Bond.

Upon the issuance of any new Bond under this Section, the Issuer and the Paying Agent may require the payment by the Owner of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in relation thereto and any other expenses (including the fees and expenses of the Paying Agent) connected therewith.

Every new Bond issued pursuant to this Section shall constitute a replacement of the prior obligation of the Issuer, and shall be entitled to all the benefits of this Bond Resolution equally and ratably with all other Outstanding Bonds.

**Section 209.** Cancellation and Destruction of Bonds Upon Payment. All Bonds that have been paid or redeemed or that otherwise have been surrendered to the Paying Agent, either at or before Maturity, shall be cancelled by the Paying Agent immediately upon the payment, redemption and surrender thereof to the Paying Agent and subsequently destroyed in accordance with the customary practices of the Paying Agent. The Paying Agent shall execute a certificate in duplicate describing the Bonds so cancelled and destroyed and shall file an executed counterpart of such certificate with the Issuer.

Section 210. Book-Entry Bonds; Securities Depository. The Issuer and Paying Agent have entered into a DTC Representation Letter with DTC. The Bonds shall initially be registered to Cede & Co., the nominee for the Securities Depository, and no Beneficial Owner will receive certificates representing their respective interests in the Bonds, except in the event the Bond Registrar issues Replacement Bonds as provided in this Section. It is anticipated that during the term of the Bonds, the Securities Depository will make book-entry transfers among its Participants and receive and transmit payment of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on, the Bonds to the Participants until and unless the Bond Registrar authenticates and delivers Replacement Bonds to the Beneficial Owners as described in the following paragraph.

The Issuer may decide, subject to the requirements of the Operational Arrangements of DTC (or a successor Securities Depository), and the following provisions of this Section to discontinue use of the system of book-entry transfers through DTC (or a successor Securities Depository):

(a) If the Issuer determines (1) that the Securities Depository is unable to properly discharge its responsibilities, or (2) that the Securities Depository is no longer qualified to act as a securities depository and registered clearing agency under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or (3) that the

continuation of a book-entry system to the exclusion of any Bonds being issued to any Owner other than Cede & Co. is no longer in the best interests of the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds; or

(b) if the Bond Registrar receives written notice from Participants having interests in not less than 50% of the Bonds Outstanding, as shown on the records of the Securities Depository (and certified to such effect by the Securities Depository), that the continuation of a book-entry system to the exclusion of any Bonds being issued to any Owner other than Cede & Co. is no longer in the best interests of the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds, then the Bond Registrar shall notify the Owners of such determination or such notice and of the availability of certificates to Owners requesting the same, and the Bond Registrar shall register in the name of and authenticate and deliver Replacement Bonds to the Beneficial Owners or their nominees in principal amounts representing the interest of each, making such adjustments as it may find necessary or appropriate as to accrued interest and previous calls for redemption; provided, that in the case of a determination under (a)(1) or (a)(2) of this paragraph, the Issuer, with the consent of the Bond Registrar, may select a successor securities depository in accordance with the following paragraph to effect book-entry transfers.

In such event, all references to the Securities Depository herein shall relate to the period of time when the Securities Depository has possession of at least one Bond. Upon the issuance of Replacement Bonds, all references herein to obligations imposed upon or to be performed by the Securities Depository shall be deemed to be imposed upon and performed by the Bond Registrar, to the extent applicable with respect to such Replacement Bonds. If the Securities Depository resigns and the Issuer, the Bond Registrar or Owners are unable to locate a qualified successor of the Securities Depository in accordance with the following paragraph, then the Bond Registrar shall authenticate and cause delivery of Replacement Bonds to Owners, as provided herein. The Bond Registrar may rely on information from the Securities Depository and its Participants as to the names of the Beneficial Owners of the Bonds. The cost of printing, registration, authentication, and delivery of Replacement Bonds shall be paid for by the Issuer.

In the event the Securities Depository resigns, is unable to properly discharge its responsibilities, or is no longer qualified to act as a securities depository and registered clearing agency under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Issuer may appoint a successor Securities Depository provided the Bond Registrar receives written evidence satisfactory to the Bond Registrar with respect to the ability of the successor Securities Depository to discharge its responsibilities. Any such successor Securities Depository shall be a securities depository which is a registered clearing agency under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or other applicable statute or regulation that operates a securities depository upon reasonable and customary terms. The Bond Registrar upon its receipt of a Bond or Bonds for cancellation shall cause the delivery of Bonds to the successor Securities Depository in an Authorized Denominations and form as provided herein.

**Section 211.** Nonpresentment of Bonds. If any Bond is not presented for payment when the principal thereof becomes due at Maturity, if funds sufficient to pay such Bond have been made available to the Paying Agent all liability of the Issuer to the Owner thereof for the payment of such Bond shall forthwith cease, determine and be completely discharged, and thereupon it shall be the duty of the Paying Agent to hold such funds, without liability for interest thereon, for the benefit of the Owner of such Bond, who shall thereafter be restricted exclusively to such funds for any claim of whatever nature on his part under this Bond Resolution or on, or with respect to, said Bond. If any Bond is not presented for payment within four (4) years following the date when such Bond becomes due at Maturity, the Paying Agent shall repay, without liability for interest thereon, to the Issuer the funds theretofore held by it for payment of such Bond, and such Bond shall, subject to the defense of any applicable statute of limitation, thereafter be an unsecured obligation of the Issuer, and the Owner thereof shall be entitled to look only to the Issuer for payment, and then only to the extent of the amount so repaid to it by the Paying Agent, and the Issuer shall not be liable for any interest thereon and shall not be regarded as a trustee of such money.

**Section 212. Preliminary and Final Official Statement.** The Preliminary Official Statement dated on or about February 1, 2024, is hereby ratified and approved.

The Official Statement is hereby authorized to be prepared by supplementing, amending and completing the Preliminary Official Statement, with such changes and additions thereto as are necessary to conform to and describe the transaction. The Mayor and Clerk of the Issuer are hereby authorized to execute the Official Statement as so supplemented, amended and completed, and the use and public distribution of the Official Statement by the Purchaser in connection with the reoffering of the Series 2024-B Bonds is hereby authorized. The proper officials of the Issuer are hereby authorized to execute and deliver a certificate pertaining to such Official Statement as prescribed therein, dated as of the Issue Date.

The Issuer agrees to provide to the Purchaser within seven business days of the date of the sale of Series 2024-B Bonds sufficient copies of the Official Statement to enable the Purchaser to comply with the requirements of the SEC Rule and Rule G-32 of the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board.

**Section 213. Sale of the Series 2024-B Bonds.** The sale of the Series 2024-B Bonds to the Purchaser is hereby ratified and confirmed. The Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized to execute the official bid form submitted by the Purchaser. Delivery of the Series 2024-B Bonds shall be made to the Purchaser on the Issue Date (which shall be as soon as practicable after the adoption of this 2024-B Bond Resolution), upon payment of the Purchase Price.

#### **ARTICLE III**

#### REDEMPTION OF BONDS

#### Section 301. Redemption by Issuer.

The Bonds shall be subject to redemption and payment prior to their Stated Maturity, as follows:

#### (a) Optional Redemption.

- (1) Series 2024-B Bonds. At the option of the Issuer, the Series 2024-B Bonds maturing September 1, 2032 and thereafter will be subject to redemption and payment prior to their Stated Maturity on September 1, 2031, and thereafter as a whole or in part (selection of maturities and the amount of Series 2024-B Bonds of each maturity to be redeemed to be determined by the Issuer in such equitable manner as it may determine) at any time, at the Redemption Price of 100% (expressed as a percentage of the principal amount), plus accrued interest thereon to the Redemption Date.
- (2) Additional Bonds. Additional Bonds are subject to redemption and payment prior to Stated Maturity in accordance with the provisions of the supplemental resolution authorizing the issuance of such Additional Bonds.

#### (b) Mandatory Redemption.

(1) General. The Term Bonds shall be subject to mandatory redemption and payment prior to Stated Maturity pursuant to the mandatory redemption requirements of this Section at a Redemption Price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof plus accrued interest to the

77

Redemption Date. At its option, to be exercised on or before the 45th day next preceding any mandatory Redemption Date, the Issuer may: (i) deliver to the Paying Agent for cancellation Term Bonds subject to mandatory redemption on said mandatory Redemption Date, in any aggregate principal amount desired; or (ii) furnish the Paying Agent funds, together with appropriate instructions, for the purpose of purchasing any Term Bonds subject to mandatory redemption on said mandatory Redemption Date from any Owner thereof whereupon the Paying Agent shall expend such funds for such purpose to such extent as may be practical; or (iii) receive a credit with respect to the mandatory redemption obligation of the Issuer under this Section for any Term Bonds subject to mandatory redemption on said mandatory Redemption Date which, prior to such date, have been redeemed (other than through the operation of the mandatory redemption requirements of this subsection) and cancelled by the Paying Agent and not theretofore applied as a credit against any redemption obligation under this subsection. Each Term Bond so delivered or previously purchased or redeemed shall be credited at 100% of the principal amount thereof on the obligation of the Issuer to redeem Term Bonds of the same Stated Maturity on such mandatory Redemption Date, and any excess of such amount shall be credited on future mandatory redemption obligations for Term Bonds of the same Stated Maturity as designated by the Issuer, and the principal amount of Term Bonds to be redeemed by operation of the requirements of this Section shall be accordingly reduced. If the Issuer intends to exercise any option granted by the provisions of clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) above, the Issuer will, on or before the 45th day next preceding each mandatory Redemption Date, furnish the Paying Agent a written certificate indicating to what extent the provisions of said clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) are to be complied with, with respect to such mandatory redemption payment.

(2) Series 2024-B Bonds. \*[There are no Series 2024-B Term Bonds.]\* \*\*[The [\_\_\_] Term Bonds shall be subject to mandatory redemption and payment prior to Stated Maturity pursuant to the mandatory redemption requirements of this Section at a Redemption Price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof plus accrued interest to the Redemption Date. The taxes levied in Article IV hereof which are to be deposited into the Debt Service Account shall be sufficient to redeem, and the Issuer shall redeem on September 1 in each year, the following principal amounts of such [\_\_] Term Bonds:

Principal
Amount
\$\frac{\text{Year}}{\\$}

The [\_\_\_] Term Bonds shall be subject to mandatory redemption and payment prior to Stated Maturity pursuant to the mandatory redemption requirements of this Section at a Redemption Price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof plus accrued interest to the Redemption Date. The taxes levied in *Article IV* hereof which are to be deposited into the Debt Service Account shall be sufficient to redeem, and the Issuer shall redeem on September 1 in each year, the following principal amounts of such [\_\_\_] Term Bonds:

Principal
Amount
\$\frac{\text{Year}}{\\$}

<sup>\*</sup>Final Maturity

<sup>\*</sup>Final Maturity]\*\*

(3) Additional Bonds. Additional Bonds are subject to redemption and payment prior to Stated Maturity in accordance with the provisions of the supplemental resolution authorizing the issuance of such Additional Bonds.

**Section 302. Selection of Bonds to be Redeemed.** Bonds shall be redeemed only in an Authorized Denomination. When less than all of the Bonds are to be redeemed and paid prior to their Stated Maturity, such Bonds shall be redeemed in such manner as the Issuer shall determine. Bonds of less than a full Stated Maturity shall be selected by the Bond Registrar in a minimum Authorized Denomination of principal amount in such equitable manner as the Bond Registrar may determine.

In the case of a partial redemption of Bonds by lot when Bonds of denominations greater than a minimum Authorized Denomination are then Outstanding, then for all purposes in connection with such redemption a minimum Authorized Denomination of face value shall be treated as though it were a separate Bond of the denomination of a minimum Authorized Denomination. If it is determined that one or more, but not all, of a minimum Authorized Denomination of face value represented by any Bond is selected for redemption, then upon notice of intention to redeem a minimum Authorized Denomination, the Owner or the Owner's duly authorized agent shall forthwith present and surrender such Bond to the Bond Registrar: (1) for payment of the Redemption Price and interest to the Redemption Date of a minimum Authorized Denomination of face value called for redemption, and (2) for exchange, without charge to the Owner thereof, for a new Bond or Bonds of the aggregate principal amount of the unredeemed portion of the principal amount of such Bond. If the Owner of any such Bond fails to present such Bond to the Paying Agent for payment and exchange as aforesaid, such Bond shall, nevertheless, become due and payable on the redemption date to the extent of a minimum Authorized Denomination of face value called for redemption (and to that extent only).

Section 303. Notice and Effect of Call for Redemption. In the event the Issuer desires to call the Bonds for redemption prior to maturity, written notice of such intent shall be provided to the Bond Registrar in accordance with K.S.A. 10-129, as amended, not less than 45 days prior to the Redemption Date. The Bond Registrar shall call Bonds for redemption and payment and shall give notice of such redemption as herein provided upon receipt by the Bond Registrar at least 45 days prior to the Redemption Date of written instructions of the Issuer specifying the principal amount, Stated Maturities, Redemption Date and Redemption Prices of the Bonds to be called for redemption. The foregoing provisions of this paragraph shall not apply in the case of any mandatory redemption of Term Bonds hereunder, and Term Bonds shall be called by the Paying Agent for redemption pursuant to such mandatory redemption requirements without the necessity of any action by the Issuer and whether or not the Paying Agent holds moneys available and sufficient to effect the required redemption.

Unless waived by any Owner of Bonds to be redeemed, if the Issuer shall call any Bonds for redemption and payment prior to the Stated Maturity thereof, the Issuer shall give written notice of its intention to call and pay said Bonds to the Bond Registrar and the State Treasurer. In addition, the Issuer shall cause the Bond Registrar to give written notice of redemption to the Owners of said Bonds. Each of said written notices shall be deposited in the United States first class mail not less than 30 days prior to the Redemption Date.

All official notices of redemption shall be dated and shall contain the following information:

- (a) the Redemption Date;
- (b) the Redemption Price;

- (c) if less than all Outstanding Bonds are to be redeemed, the identification (and, in the case of partial redemption of any Bonds, the respective principal amounts) of the Bonds to be redeemed;
- (d) a statement that on the Redemption Date the Redemption Price will become due and payable upon each such Bond or portion thereof called for redemption and that interest thereon shall cease to accrue from and after the Redemption Date; and
- (e) the place where such Bonds are to be surrendered for payment of the Redemption Price, which shall be the principal office of the Paying Agent.

The failure of any Owner to receive notice given as heretofore provided or an immaterial defect therein shall not invalidate any redemption.

Prior to any Redemption Date, the Issuer shall deposit with the Paying Agent an amount of money sufficient to pay the Redemption Price of all the Bonds or portions of Bonds that are to be redeemed on such Redemption Date.

For so long as the Securities Depository is effecting book-entry transfers of the Bonds, the Bond Registrar shall provide the notices specified in this Section to the Securities Depository. It is expected that the Securities Depository shall, in turn, notify its Participants and that the Participants, in turn, will notify or cause to be notified the Beneficial Owners. Any failure on the part of the Securities Depository or a Participant, or failure on the part of a nominee of a Beneficial Owner of a Bond (having been mailed notice from the Bond Registrar, the Securities Depository, a Participant or otherwise) to notify the Beneficial Owner of the Bond so affected, shall not affect the validity of the redemption of such Bond.

Official notice of redemption having been given as aforesaid, the Bonds or portions of Bonds to be redeemed shall become due and payable on the Redemption Date, at the Redemption Price therein specified, and from and after the Redemption Date (unless the Issuer defaults in the payment of the Redemption Price) such Bonds or portion of Bonds shall cease to bear interest. Upon surrender of such Bonds for redemption in accordance with such notice, the Redemption Price of such Bonds shall be paid by the Paying Agent. Installments of interest due on or prior to the Redemption Date shall be payable as herein provided for payment of interest. Upon surrender for any partial redemption of any Bond, there shall be prepared for the Owner a new Bond or Bonds of the same Stated Maturity in the amount of the unpaid principal as provided herein. All Bonds that have been surrendered for redemption shall be cancelled and destroyed by the Paying Agent as provided herein and shall not be reissued.

In addition to the foregoing notice, the Issuer shall provide such notices of redemption as are required by the Disclosure Undertaking. Further notice may be given by the Issuer or the Bond Registrar on behalf of the Issuer as set out below, but no defect in said further notice nor any failure to give all or any portion of such further notice shall in any manner defeat the effectiveness of a call for redemption if official notice thereof is given as above prescribed:

- (a) Each further notice of redemption given hereunder shall contain the information required above for an official notice of redemption plus (1) the CUSIP numbers of all Bonds being redeemed; (2) the date of issue of the Bonds as originally issued; (3) the rate of interest borne by each Bond being redeemed; (4) the maturity date of each Bond being redeemed; and (5) any other descriptive information needed to identify accurately the Bonds being redeemed.
- (b) Each further notice of redemption shall be sent at least one day before the mailing of notice to Owners by first class, registered or certified mail or overnight delivery, as determined by the Bond Registrar, to all registered securities depositories then in the business of holding substantial amounts of

obligations of types comprising the Bonds and to one or more national information services that disseminate notices of redemption of obligations such as the Bonds.

(c) Each check or other transfer of funds issued for the payment of the Redemption Price of Bonds being redeemed shall bear or have enclosed the CUSIP number of the Bonds being redeemed with the proceeds of such check or other transfer.

The Paying Agent is also directed to comply with any mandatory standards then in effect for processing redemptions of municipal securities established by the State or the Securities and Exchange Commission. Failure to comply with such standards shall not affect or invalidate the redemption of any Bond.

#### ARTICLE IV

#### **SECURITY FOR BONDS**

**Section 401. Security for the Bonds.** The Bonds shall be general obligations of the Issuer payable as to both principal and interest from a pledge of Sales Tax Revenues and, if not so paid and to the extent necessary, from ad valorem taxes which may be levied without limitation as to rate or amount upon all the taxable tangible property, real and personal, within the territorial limits of the Issuer. The full faith, credit and resources of the Issuer are hereby irrevocably pledged for the prompt payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as the same become due.

The covenants and agreements of the Issuer contained herein and in the Series 2024-B Bonds shall be for the equal benefit, protection and security of the legal owners of any or all of the Series 2024-B Bonds, all of which Series 2024-B Bonds shall be of equal rank and without preference or priority of one Bond over any other Bond in the application of the funds herein pledged to the payment of the principal of and the interest on the Series 2024-B Bonds, or otherwise, except as to rate of interest, date of maturity and right of prior redemption as provided in the Bond Resolution. The Series 2024-B Bonds shall stand on a parity and be equally and ratably secured with respect to the payment of principal and interest from the Sales Tax Revenues with any Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations. The Series 2024-B Bonds shall not have any priority with respect to the payment of principal or interest from the Sales Tax Revenues or otherwise over the Parity Bonds or Parity Obligations; and the Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations shall not have any priority with respect to the payment of principal or interest from the Sales Tax Revenues or otherwise over the Series 2024-B Bonds.

**Section 402.** Levy and Collection of Annual Tax; Transfer to Debt Service Account. The Governing Body shall annually make provision for the payment of principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Bonds as the same become due, if the Sales Tax Revenues are not sufficient for such purpose, by levying and collecting the necessary taxes upon all of the taxable tangible property within the Issuer in the manner provided by law.

The taxes referred to above shall be extended upon the tax rolls in each of the several years, respectively, and shall be levied and collected at the same time and in the same manner as the other ad valorem taxes of the Issuer are levied and collected. The proceeds derived from said taxes shall be deposited in the Bond and Interest Fund, shall be kept separate and apart from all other funds of the Issuer, shall thereafter be transferred to the Debt Service Account and shall be used solely for the payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as and when the same become due, taking into account any scheduled mandatory redemptions, and the fees and expenses of the Paying Agent.

If at any time said taxes are not collected in time to pay the principal of or interest on the Bonds when due, the Treasurer is hereby authorized and directed to pay said principal or interest out of the general funds of the Issuer and to reimburse said general funds for money so expended when said taxes are collected.

#### ARTICLE V

## ESTABLISHMENT OF FUNDS AND ACCOUNTS DEPOSIT AND APPLICATION OF BOND PROCEEDS

**Section 501.** Creation of Funds and Accounts. Simultaneously with the issuance of the Series 2024-B Bonds, there shall be created within the Treasury of the Issuer the following Funds and Accounts:

- (a) Improvement Fund for General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B.
- (b) Debt Service Account for General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B (within the Bond and Interest Fund).
  - (c) Rebate Fund for General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B.

The following fund established in the treasury of the Issuer is hereby ratified and confirmed: the Revenue Fund for collection of the Sales Tax Revenues.

The Funds and Accounts established herein shall be administered in accordance with the provisions of this Bond Resolution so long as the Series 2024-B Bonds are Outstanding.

- **Section 502. Deposit of Bond Proceeds.** The net proceeds received from the sale of the Series 2024-B Bonds shall be deposited simultaneously with the delivery of the Series 2024-B Bonds as follows:
- (a) All accrued interest received from the sale of the Series 2024-B Bonds, if any, shall be deposited in the Debt Service Account.
- (b) The remaining balance of the proceeds derived from the sale of the Series 2024-B Bonds shall be deposited in the Improvement Fund.
- **Section 503. Application of Moneys in the Improvement Fund.** Moneys in the Improvement Fund shall be used for the sole purpose of: (a) paying the costs of the Improvements, in accordance with the plans and specifications therefor approved by the Governing Body and on file in the office of the Clerk, including any alterations in or amendments to said plans and specifications deemed advisable and approved by the Governing Body; (b) paying interest on the Series 2024-B Bonds during construction of the Improvements; (c) paying Costs of Issuance; and (d) transferring any amounts to the Rebate Fund required by this *Article V*. Upon completion of the Improvements, any surplus in the Improvement Fund shall be deposited in the Debt Service Account.

#### Section 504. Substitution of Improvements; Reallocation of Proceeds.

(a) The Issuer may elect for any reason to substitute or add other public improvements to be financed with proceeds of the Series 2024-B Bonds provided the following conditions are met: (1) the

Substitute Improvement and the issuance of general obligation bonds to pay the cost of the Substitute Improvement has been duly authorized by the Governing Body in accordance with the laws of the State; (2) a resolution or ordinance authorizing the use of the proceeds of the Series 2024-B Bonds to pay the Financeable Costs of the Substitute Improvement has been duly adopted by the Governing Body pursuant to this Section, (3) the Attorney General of the State has approved the amendment made by such resolution or ordinance to the transcript of proceedings for the Series 2024-B Bonds to include the Substitute Improvements; and (4) the use of the proceeds of the Series 2024-B Bonds to pay the Financeable Cost of the Substitute Improvement will not adversely affect the tax-exempt status of the Series 2024-B Bonds under State or federal law.

(b) The Issuer may reallocate expenditure of Series 2024-B Bond proceeds among all Improvements financed by the Series 2024-B Bonds, provided the following conditions are met: (1) the reallocation is approved by the Governing Body; (2) the reallocation shall not cause the proceeds of the Series 2024-B Bonds allocated to any Improvement to exceed the Financeable Costs of the Improvement; and (3) the reallocation will not adversely affect the tax-exempt status of the Series 2024-B Bonds under State or federal law.

Section 505. Application of Moneys in Debt Service Account. All amounts paid and credited to the Debt Service Account shall be expended and used by the Issuer for the sole purpose of paying the principal or Redemption Price of and interest on the Bonds as and when the same become due and the usual and customary fees and expenses of the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent. The Treasurer is authorized and directed to withdraw from the Debt Service Account sums sufficient to pay both principal or Redemption Price of and interest on the Bonds and the fees and expenses of the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent as and when the same become due, and to forward such sums to the Paying Agent in a manner which ensures that the Paying Agent will receive immediately available funds in such amounts on or before the Business Day immediately preceding the dates when such principal, interest and fees of the Bond Registrar and Paying Agent will become due. If, through the lapse of time or otherwise, the Owners of Bonds are no longer entitled to enforce payment of the Bonds or the interest thereon, the Paying Agent shall return said funds to the Issuer. All moneys deposited with the Paying Agent shall be deemed to be deposited in accordance with and subject to all of the provisions contained in this Bond Resolution and shall be held in trust by the Paying Agent for the benefit of the Owners of the Bonds entitled to payment from such moneys.

Any moneys or investments remaining in the Debt Service Account after the retirement of the Bonds shall be transferred and paid into the Bond and Interest Fund.

#### Section 506. Application of Moneys in the Rebate Fund.

- (a) There shall be deposited in the Rebate Fund such amounts as are required to be deposited therein pursuant to the Federal Tax Certificate. All money at any time deposited in the Rebate Fund shall be held in trust, to the extent required to satisfy the Rebate Amount (as defined in the Federal Tax Certificate), for payment to the United States of America, and neither the Issuer nor the Owner of any Series 2024-B Bonds shall have any rights in or claim to such money. All amounts deposited into or on deposit in the Rebate Fund shall be governed by this Section and the Federal Tax Certificate.
- (b) The Issuer shall periodically determine the arbitrage rebate, if any, under Code § 148(f) in accordance with the Federal Tax Certificate, and the Issuer shall make payments to the United States of America at the times and in the amounts determined under the Federal Tax Certificate. Any moneys remaining in the Rebate Fund after redemption and payment of all of the Series 2024-B Bonds and payment and satisfaction of any Rebate Amount, or provision made therefor, shall be deposited into the Bond and Interest Fund.

- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Bond Resolution, including in particular *Article VIII* hereof, the obligation to pay arbitrage rebate to the United States of America and to comply with all other requirements of this Section and the Federal Tax Certificate shall survive the defeasance or payment in full of the Series 2024-B Bonds.
- **Section 507. Revenue Fund.** The Issuer covenants and agrees that from and after the delivery of the Bonds, and continuing as long as any of the Bonds remain Outstanding, all of the Sales Tax Revenues shall as and when received be paid and deposited into the Revenue Fund. Said Sales Tax Revenues shall be segregated and kept separate and apart from all other moneys, revenues, Funds and Accounts of the Issuer and shall not be commingled with any other moneys, revenues, Funds and Accounts of the Issuer. The Revenue Fund shall be administered and applied solely for the purposes and in the manner provided in this Bond Resolution, except as may be modified by the provisions of any Parity Resolution.
- **Section 508. Application of Moneys in Revenue Fund.** The Issuer covenants and agrees that from and after the delivery of the Bonds and continuing so long as any of the Bonds shall remain Outstanding, it will, no later than each February 20 and August 20, administer and allocate all of the moneys then held in the Revenue Fund as follows:
- (a) **Debt Service Account**. No later than each February 20, there shall first be paid and credited to the Debt Service Account an amount sufficient to pay all interest on the Bonds coming due on March 1 and one-half (½) of the principal on the Bonds coming due on the next September 1. No later than each August 20, there shall be paid and credited to the Debt Service Account an amount sufficient to pay all interest on the Bonds coming due on September 1 and one-half (½) of the principal on the Bonds coming due on September 1

The amounts required to be paid and credited to Debt Service Account pursuant to this Section shall be made at the same time and on a parity with the amounts at the time required to be paid and credited to the debt service accounts established for the payment of the Debt Service Requirements on Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations under the provisions of the Parity Resolution(s).

Any amounts deposited in the Debt Service Account in accordance with *Section 502(a)* hereof shall be credited against the Issuer's payment obligations as set forth this subparagraph.

All amounts paid and credited to the Debt Service Account shall be expended and used by the Issuer for the sole purpose of paying the Debt Service Requirements of the Bonds as and when the same become due at Maturity and on each Interest Payment Date.

If at any time the moneys in the Revenue Fund are insufficient to make in full the payments and credits at the time required to be made to the Debt Service Account and to the principal and interest accounts established to pay the principal of and interest on any Parity Bonds or Parity Obligations, the available moneys in the Revenue Fund shall be divided among such debt service accounts in proportion to the respective principal amounts of said series of Bonds at the time Outstanding which are payable from the moneys in said principal and interest accounts.

- (b) **Surplus Amounts**. After all payments and credits required at the time to be made under the provisions of paragraph (a) have been made, any remaining Sales Tax Revenues shall continue to be held in the Revenue Fund. Such surplus amounts may be used to (A) call, redeem and pay any Bonds prior to maturity, if then callable by their terms; or (B) make lawful transfers to any fund of the Issuer.
- (c) **Deficiency of Payments into Funds and Accounts**. If at any time the Sales Tax Revenues are insufficient to make any payment on the date or dates hereinbefore specified, the Issuer will make good

the amount of such deficiency from ad valorem taxes which may be levied without limitation as to rate or amount upon all the taxable tangible property, real and personal, within the territorial limits of the Issuer. The full faith, credit and resources of the Issuer are irrevocably pledged for the prompt payment of the principal of and interest on the Bonds as the same become due.

(d) **No Other Use of Sales Tax Revenues**. In no event shall any money received from the Sales Tax Revenues be diverted to the general governmental or municipal functions of the Issuer or used for any purpose other than Debt Service Requirements on the Bonds. In the event that funds remain in any Funds or Accounts established in this Bond Resolution and funded from the Sales Tax after payment of the Bonds, or provision is made therefor, such funds may be used only for the purposes authorized by the Sales Tax.

**Section 509. Deposits and Investment of Moneys.** Moneys in each of the Funds and Accounts shall be deposited in accordance with laws of the State, in a bank, savings and loan association or savings bank organized under the laws of the State, any other state or the United States: (a) which has a main or branch office located in the Issuer or (b) if no such entity has a main or branch office located in the Issuer, with such an entity that has a main or branch office located in the county or counties in which the Issuer is located. All such depositaries shall be members of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, or otherwise as permitted by State law. All such deposits shall be invested in Permitted Investments as set forth in this Article or shall be adequately secured as provided by the laws of the State. All moneys held in the Funds and Accounts shall be kept separate and apart from all other funds of the Issuer so that there shall be no commingling with any other funds of the Issuer.

Moneys held in any Fund or Account may be invested in accordance with this Bond Resolution and the Federal Tax Certificate in Permitted Investments; provided, however, that no such investment shall be made for a period extending longer than to the date when the moneys invested may be needed for the purpose for which such fund was created. All earnings on any investments held in any Fund or Account shall accrue to and become a part of such Fund or Account; provided that, during the period of construction of the Improvements, earnings on the investment of such funds may, at the discretion of the Issuer, be credited to the Debt Service Account.

#### **ARTICLE VI**

#### ADDITIONAL BONDS AND OBLIGATIONS

**Section 601. Senior Lien Bonds.** The Issuer covenants and agrees that so long as any of the Parity Bonds remain Outstanding, the Issuer will not issue any Indebtedness payable out of the Sales Tax Revenues which are superior to the Parity Bonds with respect to the lien on the Sales Tax Revenues.

**Section 602.** Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations. The Issuer covenants and agrees that so long as any of the Parity Bonds remain Outstanding, it will not issue any Indebtedness which stands on a parity or equality of lien against the Sales Tax Revenues with the Parity Bonds unless the following conditions are met:

- (a) The Issuer shall not be in default in the payment of principal of or interest on any Parity Bonds or Parity Obligations at the time Outstanding or in making any payment at the time required to be made into the respective Funds and Accounts created by and referred to in this Bond Resolution or any Parity Resolution (unless such Indebtedness is being issued to provide funds to cure such default) nor shall any other Event of Default have occurred and be continuing.
  - (b) The Issuer shall deliver a certificate signed by the Issuer evidencing *any* of the following:

- (1) The Debt Service Coverage Ratio for the Fiscal Year immediately preceding the issuance of such Indebtedness, as determined by the City, shall be not less than 1.10, including the Indebtedness proposed to be issued.
- (2) The estimated Debt Service Coverage Ratio (as determined by a Consultant), for the Fiscal Year immediately following the Fiscal Year in which the Additional Bonds are issued, shall be not less than 1.10, including the Indebtedness proposed to be issued. In the event that the Issuer anticipates additional Sales Tax Revenues as a result of expansion or modification of commercial activities in the Issuer by such Indebtedness, the Issuer may adjust the estimated Sales Tax Revenues in determining the Debt Service Coverage Ratio, by adding thereto any estimated increase in Sales Tax Revenues resulting from any increase in Sales Tax Revenues, which, in the opinion of the Consultant, are reasonable.
- (c) The issuance of Indebtedness of equal stature and priority is permitted by the statutes of the State.
- (d) The ordinance and/or resolution authorizing such Indebtedness shall contain or provide for substantially the same terms, conditions, covenants and procedures as established in this Bond Resolution.

Additional Indebtedness issued under the conditions set forth in this Section shall stand on a parity with the Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations and shall enjoy complete equality or lien on and claim against the Sales Tax Revenues, and the Issuer may make equal provision for paying the Debt Service Requirements on such Indebtedness out of the Revenue Fund and may likewise provide for the creation of reasonable principal and interest accounts and debt service reserve accounts for the payment of the Debt Service Requirements on such Indebtedness and the interest thereon out of moneys in the Revenue Fund.

Section 603. Subordinate Lien Bonds. Nothing in this Article shall prohibit or restrict the right of the Issuer to issue Indebtedness for any lawful purpose in connection with the operation of and benefiting the Improvements and to provide that the Debt Service Requirements on such Indebtedness shall be payable out of the Sales Tax Revenues, provided at the time of the issuance of such Indebtedness the Issuer is not in default in the performance of any covenant or agreement contained in this Bond Resolution (unless such Indebtedness is being issued to provide funds to cure such default), and provided further that such Indebtedness shall be junior and subordinate to the Parity Bonds and Parity Obligations so that if at any time the Issuer shall be in default in paying either interest on or principal of the Parity Bonds or Parity Obligations, or if the Issuer is in default in making any payments required to be made by it under the provisions of Section 508(a) of this Bond Resolution, the Issuer shall make no payments of either principal of or interest on said Subordinate Lien Bonds until said default or defaults be cured. In the event of the issuance of any such Subordinate Lien Bonds, the Issuer, subject to the provisions aforesaid, may make provision for paying the principal of and interest on said Subordinate Lien Bonds out of moneys in the Revenue Fund.

**Section 604. Refunding Bonds.** The Issuer covenants and agrees that so The Issuer shall have the right, without complying with the provisions of *Section 602* hereof, to issue Refunding Bonds for the purpose of refunding any of the Indebtedness under the provisions of any law then available, and the Refunding Bonds so issued shall enjoy complete equality of pledge as did the Indebtedness that was refunded.

#### **ARTICLE VII**

#### **DEFAULT AND REMEDIES**

**Section 701. Remedies.** The provisions of the Bond Resolution, including the covenants and agreements herein contained, shall constitute a contract between the Issuer and the Owners of the Series 2024-B Bonds. If an Event of Default occurs and shall be continuing, the Owner or Owners of not less than 10% in principal amount of the Series 2024-B Bonds at the time Outstanding shall have the right for the equal benefit and protection of all Owners of Series 2024-B Bonds similarly situated:

- (a) by mandamus or other suit, action or proceedings at law or in equity to enforce the rights of such Owner or Owners against the Issuer and its officers, agents and employees, and to require and compel duties and obligations required by the provisions of the Bond Resolution or by the Constitution and laws of the State;
- (b) by suit, action or other proceedings in equity or at law to require the Issuer, its officers, agents and employees to account as if they were the trustees of an express trust; and
- (c) by suit, action or other proceedings in equity or at law to enjoin any acts or things which may be unlawful or in violation of the rights of the Owners of the Series 2024-B Bonds.

**Section 702.** Limitation on Rights of Owners. The covenants and agreements of the Issuer contained herein and in the Series 2024-B Bonds shall be for the equal benefit, protection, and security of the Owners of any or all of the Series 2024-B Bonds, all of which Series 2024-B Bonds shall be of equal rank and without preference or priority of one Series 2024-B Bond over any other Series 2024-B Bond in the application of the funds herein pledged to the payment of the principal of and the interest on the Series 2024-B Bonds, or otherwise, except as to rate of interest, date of maturity and right of prior redemption as provided in this 2024-B Bond Resolution. No one or more Owners secured hereby shall have any right in any manner whatever by his or their action to affect, disturb or prejudice the security granted and provided for herein, or to enforce any right hereunder, except in the manner herein provided, and all proceedings at law or in equity shall be instituted, had and maintained for the equal benefit of all Outstanding Series 2024-B Bonds.

Section 703. Remedies Cumulative. No remedy conferred herein upon the Owners is intended to be exclusive of any other remedy, but each such remedy shall be cumulative and in addition to every other remedy and may be exercised without exhausting and without regard to any other remedy conferred herein. No waiver of any default or breach of duty or contract by the Owner of any Series 2024-B Bond shall extend to or affect any subsequent default or breach of duty or contract or shall impair any rights or remedies thereon. No delay or omission of any Owner to exercise any right or power accruing upon any default shall impair any such right or power or shall be construed to be a waiver of any such default or acquiescence therein. Every substantive right and every remedy conferred upon the Owners of the Series 2024-B Bonds by this Bond Resolution may be enforced and exercised from time to time and as often as may be deemed expedient. If action or proceedings taken by any Owner on account of any default or to enforce any right or exercise any remedy has been discontinued or abandoned for any reason, or shall have been determined adversely to such Owner, then, and in every such case, the Issuer and the Owners of the Series 2024-B Bonds shall, subject to any determination in such action or proceeding or applicable law of the State, be restored to their former positions and rights hereunder, respectively, and all rights, remedies, powers and duties of the Owners shall continue as if no such suit, action or other proceedings had been brought or taken.

#### **ARTICLE VIII**

#### **DEFEASANCE**

**Defeasance.** When any or all of the Series 2024-B Bonds, redemption premium, if any, or scheduled interest payments thereon have been paid and discharged, then the requirements contained in this Bond Resolution and the pledge of the Sales Tax Revenues thereunder and the pledge of the Issuer's faith and credit hereunder and all other rights granted hereby shall terminate with respect to the Series 2024-B Bonds or scheduled interest payments thereon so paid and discharged. Series 2024-B Bonds, redemption premium, if any, or scheduled interest payments thereon shall be deemed to have been paid and discharged within the meaning of this Bond Resolution if there has been deposited with the Paying Agent, or other commercial bank or trust company located in the State and having full trust powers, at or prior to the Stated Maturity or Redemption Date of said Series 2024-B Bonds or the interest payments thereon, in trust for and irrevocably appropriated thereto, moneys and/or Defeasance Obligations which, together with the interest to be earned on any such Defeasance Obligations, will be sufficient for the payment of the principal of or Redemption Price of said Series 2024-B Bonds and/or interest accrued to the Stated Maturity or Redemption Date, or if default in such payment has occurred on such date, then to the date of the tender of such payments. If the amount to be so deposited is based on the Redemption Price of any Series 2024-B Bonds, no such satisfaction shall occur until (a) the Issuer has elected to redeem such Series 2024-B Bonds, and (b) either notice of such redemption has been given, or the Issuer has given irrevocable instructions, or shall have provided for an escrow agent to give irrevocable instructions, to the Bond Registrar to give such notice of redemption in compliance with Article III hereof. Any money and Defeasance Obligations that at any time shall be deposited with the Paying Agent or other commercial bank or trust company by or on behalf of the Issuer, for the purpose of paying and discharging any of the Series 2024-B Bonds, shall be and are hereby assigned, transferred and set over to the Paying Agent or other bank or trust company in trust for the respective Owners of the Series 2024-B Bonds, and such moneys shall be and are hereby irrevocably appropriated to the payment and discharge thereof. All money and Defeasance Obligations deposited with the Paying Agent or such bank or trust company shall be deemed to be deposited in accordance with and subject to all of the provisions of this Bond Resolution.

#### ARTICLE IX

#### TAX COVENANTS

**Section 901. General Covenants.** The Issuer covenants and agrees that it will comply with: (a) all applicable provisions of the Code necessary to maintain the exclusion from gross income for federal income tax purposes of the interest on the Series 2024-B Bonds; and (b) all provisions and requirements of the Federal Tax Certificate. The Mayor and the Clerk are hereby authorized and directed to execute the Federal Tax Certificate in a form approved by Bond Counsel, for and on behalf of and as the act and deed of the Issuer. The Issuer will, in addition, adopt such other ordinances or resolutions and take such other actions as may be necessary to comply with the Code and with all other applicable future laws, regulations, published rulings and judicial decisions, in order to ensure that the interest on the Series 2024-B Bonds will remain excluded from federal gross income, to the extent any such actions can be taken by the Issuer.

**Section 902. Survival of Covenants.** The covenants contained in this Article and in the Federal Tax Certificate shall remain in full force and effect notwithstanding the defeasance of the Series 2024-B Bonds pursuant to *Article VIII* hereof or any other provision of this Bond Resolution until such time as is set forth in the Federal Tax Certificate.

#### **ARTICLE X**

#### CONTINUING DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS

**Section 1001. Disclosure Requirements.** The Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized and directed to execute the Disclosure Undertaking in a form approved by Bond Counsel, for and on behalf of and as the act and deed of the Issuer. The Issuer hereby covenants with the Purchaser and the Beneficial Owners to provide and disseminate such information as is required by the SEC Rule and as further set forth in the Disclosure Undertaking, the provisions of which are incorporated herein by reference. Such covenant shall be for the benefit of and enforceable by the Purchaser and the Beneficial Owners.

Section 1002. Failure to Comply with Continuing Disclosure Requirements. In the event the Issuer fails to comply in a timely manner with its covenants contained in the preceding section, the Purchaser and/or any Beneficial Owner may make demand for such compliance by written notice to the Issuer. In the event the Issuer does not remedy such noncompliance within 10 days of receipt of such written notice, the Purchaser or any Beneficial Owner may in its discretion, without notice or demand, proceed to enforce compliance by a suit or suits in equity for the specific performance of such covenant or agreement contained in the preceding section or for the enforcement of any other appropriate legal or equitable remedy, as the Purchaser and/or any Beneficial Owner shall deem effectual to protect and enforce any of the duties of the Issuer under such preceding section. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Bond Resolution, failure of the Issuer to comply with its covenants contained in the preceding section shall not be considered an Event of Default under this Bond Resolution.

#### **ARTICLE XI**

#### **MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS**

**Section 1101. Annual Audit.** Annually, promptly after the end of the Fiscal Year, the Issuer will cause an audit to be made of the financial statements of the Issuer for the preceding Fiscal Year by an Independent Accountant. Within 30 days after the completion of each such audit, a copy thereof shall be filed in the office of the Clerk. Such audit shall at all times during the usual business hours be open to the examination and inspection by any taxpayer, any Owner of any of the Bonds, or by anyone acting for or on behalf of such taxpayer or Owner. Upon payment of the reasonable cost of preparing and mailing the same, a copy of any annual audit will, upon request, be sent to any Owner or prospective Owner. As soon as possible after the completion of the annual audit, the Governing Body shall review such audit, and if the audit discloses that proper provision has not been made for all of the requirements of this Bond Resolution, the Issuer shall promptly cure such deficiency.

**Section 1102.** Covenant Not to Cancel Sales Tax. So long as any Bonds remain Outstanding, the Issuer will take no action, and will contest any action or attempted action, to cancel the Sales Tax or the collection of Sales Tax Revenues therefrom.

**Section 1103.** Books, Records and Accounts. The Issuer will install and maintain proper books, records and accounts (entirely separate from all other records and accounts of the Issuer) in which complete and correct entries will be made of all dealings and transactions of or in relation to the Sales Tax Revenues and the Sales Tax. Such accounts shall show the amount of Sales Tax Revenues received from the Sales Tax, the application of such Sales Tax Revenues, and all financial transactions in connection therewith.

Said books shall be kept by the Issuer according to generally accepted accounting principles or standard accounting principles applicable to municipalities.

**Section 1104. Annual Budget.** Prior to the commencement of each Fiscal Year, the Issuer will cause to be prepared and filed with the Clerk a budget setting forth the estimated Sales Tax Revenues for the next succeeding Fiscal Year, which may be included within the general budget of the Issuer. Said annual budget shall be prepared in accordance with the requirements of the laws of the State, and shall contain normal budgetary items, including:

- (a) An estimate of the receipts from the Sales Tax during the next ensuing Fiscal Year; and
- (b) A statement of the amount of principal and interest to be paid on Outstanding Bonds to be paid from the Sales Tax during the next Fiscal Year.

**Section 1105. Amendments.** The rights and duties of the Issuer and the Owners, and the terms and provisions of the Bonds or of this Bond Resolution, may be amended or modified at any time in any respect by ordinance or resolution of the Issuer with the written consent of the Owners of not less than a majority in principal amount of the Bonds then Outstanding, such consent to be evidenced by an instrument or instruments executed by such Owners and duly acknowledged or proved in the manner of a deed to be recorded, and such instrument or instruments shall be filed with the Clerk, but no such modification or alteration shall:

- (a) extend the maturity of any payment of principal or interest due upon any Bond;
- (b) effect a reduction in the amount which the Issuer is required to pay as principal of or interest on any Bond;
  - (c) permit preference or priority of any Bond over any other Bond; or
- (d) reduce the percentage in principal amount of Bonds required for the written consent to any modification or alteration of the provisions of this Bond Resolution.

Any provision of the Bonds or of this Bond Resolution may, however, be amended or modified by ordinance or resolution duly adopted by the Governing Body at any time in any legal respect with the written consent of the Owners of all of the Bonds at the time Outstanding.

Without notice to or the consent of any Owners, the Issuer may amend or supplement this Bond Resolution for the purpose of curing any formal defect, omission, inconsistency or ambiguity herein, to grant to or confer upon the Owners any additional rights, remedies, powers or authority that may lawfully be granted to or conferred upon the Owners, to more precisely identify the Improvements, to reallocate proceeds of the Bonds among Improvements, to provide for Substitute Improvements, to conform this Bond Resolution to the Code or future applicable federal law concerning tax-exempt obligations, or in connection with any other change therein which is not materially adverse to the interests of the Owners.

Every amendment or modification of the provisions of the Bonds or of this Bond Resolution, to which the written consent of the Owners is given, as above provided, shall be expressed in a resolution or ordinance adopted by the Governing Body amending or supplementing the provisions of this Bond Resolution and shall be deemed to be a part of this Bond Resolution. A certified copy of every such amendatory or supplemental ordinance or resolution, if any, and a certified copy of this Bond Resolution shall always be kept on file in the office of the Clerk, and shall be made available for inspection by the Owner of any Bond or a prospective purchaser or owner of any Bond authorized by this Bond Resolution,

and upon payment of the reasonable cost of preparing the same, a certified copy of any such amendatory or supplemental ordinance or resolution or of this Bond Resolution will be sent by the Clerk to any such Owner or prospective Owner.

Any and all modifications made in the manner hereinabove provided shall not become effective until there has been filed with the Clerk a copy of the ordinance or resolution of the Issuer hereinabove provided for, duly certified, as well as proof of any required consent to such modification by the Owners of the Bonds then Outstanding. It shall not be necessary to note on any of the Outstanding Bonds any reference to such amendment or modification.

The Issuer shall furnish to the Paying Agent a copy of any amendment to the Bonds or this Bond Resolution which affects the duties or obligations of the Paying Agent under this Bond Resolution.

Section 1106. Notices, Consents and Other Instruments by Owners. Any notice, consent, request, direction, approval or other instrument to be signed and executed by the Owners may be in any number of concurrent writings of similar tenor and may be signed or executed by such Owners in person or by agent appointed in writing. Proof of the execution of any such instrument or of the writing appointing any such agent and of the ownership of Bonds, if made in the following manner, shall be sufficient for any of the purposes of this Bond Resolution, and shall be conclusive in favor of the Issuer and the Paying Agent with regard to any action taken, suffered or omitted under any such instrument, namely:

- (a) The fact and date of the execution by any person of any such instrument may be proved by a certificate of any officer in any jurisdiction who by law has power to take acknowledgments within such jurisdiction that the person signing such instrument acknowledged before such officer the execution thereof, or by affidavit of any witness to such execution.
- (b) The fact of ownership of Bonds, the amount or amounts, numbers and other identification of Bonds, and the date of holding the same shall be proved by the Bond Register.

In determining whether the Owners of the requisite principal amount of Bonds Outstanding have given any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver under this Bond Resolution, Bonds owned by the Issuer shall be disregarded and deemed not to be Outstanding under this Bond Resolution, except that, in determining whether the Owners shall be protected in relying upon any such request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver, only Bonds which the Owners know to be so owned shall be so disregarded. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Bonds so owned which have been pledged in good faith shall not be disregarded as aforesaid if the pledgee establishes to the satisfaction of the Owners the pledgee's right so to act with respect to such Bonds and that the pledgee is not the Issuer.

**Section 1107. Notices.** Any notice, request, complaint, demand or other communication required or desired to be given or filed under this Bond Resolution shall be in writing, given to the Notice Representative at the Notice Address and shall be deemed duly given or filed if the same shall be: (a) duly delivered by prepaid overnight delivery service or mailed by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid; or (b) communicated via electronic mail, with confirmation of receipt by delivery receipt, read receipt or otherwise. Copies of such notices shall also be given to the Paying Agent. The Issuer, the Paying Agent and the Purchaser may from time to time designate, by notice given hereunder to the others of such parties, such other address to which subsequent notices, certificates or other communications shall be sent.

All notices given by: (a) delivery service or mail as aforesaid shall be deemed duly given as of the date they are so provided to the delivery service or mailed, respectively; (b) electronic mail as aforesaid shall be deemed duly given as of the date of confirmation of receipt. If, because of the temporary or permanent suspension of regular mail service or for any other reason, it is impossible or impractical to mail

any notice in the manner herein provided, then such other form of notice as shall be made with the approval of the Paying Agent shall constitute a sufficient notice.

**Section 1108.** Electronic Transactions. The transactions described in this Bond Resolution may be conducted, and documents related to the Bonds may be sent, received, executed, and stored, by electronic means or transmissions. Copies, telecopies, electronic files and other reproductions of original executed documents (or documents executed by electronic means or transmissions) shall be deemed to be authentic and valid counterparts of such documents for all purposes, including the filing of any claim, action or suit in the appropriate court of law.

**Section 1109. Further Authority.** The officers and officials of the Issuer, including the Mayor, and Clerk, are hereby authorized and directed to execute all documents and take such actions as they may deem necessary or advisable in order to carry out and perform the purposes of this Bond Resolution and to make ministerial alterations, changes or additions in the foregoing agreements, statements, instruments and other documents herein approved, authorized and confirmed which they may approve, and the execution or taking of such action shall be conclusive evidence of such necessity or advisability.

**Section 1110. Severability.** If any section or other part of this Bond Resolution, whether large or small, is for any reason held invalid, the invalidity thereof shall not affect the validity of the other provisions of this Bond Resolution.

**Section 1111. Governing Law.** This Bond Resolution shall be governed exclusively by and construed in accordance with the applicable laws of the State.

**Section 1112. Effective Date.** This Bond Resolution shall take effect and be in full force from and after its adoption by the Governing Body.

[BALANCE OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

#### **ADOPTED** by the governing body on February 15, 2024.

| SEAL)  | Anthony R. McNeill, Mayor |
|--------|---------------------------|
|        |                           |
|        |                           |
| TTEST: |                           |
|        |                           |

## EXHIBIT A (FORM OF SERIES 2024-B BONDS)

REGISTERED REGISTERED NUMBER \_\_ \$

Unless this certificate is presented by an authorized representative of The Depository Trust Company, a New York Corporation ("DTC"), to the Issuer or its agent for registration of transfer, exchange or payment, and any certificate issued is registered in the name of Cede & Co. or in such other name as is requested by an authorized representative of DTC (and any payment is made to Cede & Co. or to such other entity as is requested by an authorized representative of DTC), ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON IS WRONGFUL inasmuch as the registered owner hereof, Cede & Co., has an interest herein.

# UNITED STATES OF AMERICA STATE OF KANSAS COUNTY OF LEAVENWORTH CITY OF LANSING GENERAL OBLIGATION SALES TAX BOND SERIES 2024-B

Interest Maturity Dated CUSIP:

Rate: Date: Date: March 7, 2024

#### **REGISTERED OWNER:**

#### PRINCIPAL AMOUNT:

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS: That the City of Lansing, in the County of Leavenworth, State of Kansas (the "Issuer"), for value received, hereby acknowledges itself to be indebted and promises to pay to the Registered Owner shown above, or registered assigns, but solely from the source and in the manner herein specified, the Principal Amount shown above on the Maturity Date shown above, unless called for redemption prior to the Maturity Date, and to pay interest thereon at the Interest Rate per annum shown above (computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months), from the Dated Date shown above, or from the most recent date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, payable semiannually on March 1 and September 1 of each year, commencing September 1, 2024 (the "Interest Payment Dates"), until the Principal Amount has been paid.

**Method and Place of Payment.** The principal or redemption price of this Series 2024-B Bond shall be paid at maturity or upon earlier redemption to the person in whose name this Series 2024-B Bond is registered at the maturity or redemption date thereof, upon presentation and surrender of this Series 2024-B Bond at the principal office of the Treasurer of the State of Kansas, Topeka, Kansas (the "Paying Agent" and "Bond Registrar"). The interest payable on this Series 2024-B Bond on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the person in whose name this Series 2024-B Bond is registered on the registration books maintained by the Bond Registrar at the close of business on the Record Date(s) for such interest, which

shall be the 15th day (whether or not a business day) of the calendar month next preceding the Interest Payment Date. Such interest shall be payable (a) by check or draft mailed by the Paying Agent to the address of such Registered Owner shown on the Bond Register or at such other address as is furnished to the Paying Agent in writing by such Registered Owner; or (b) in the case of an interest payment to Cede & Co. or any Owner of \$500,000 or more in aggregate principal amount of Series 2024-B Bonds by electronic transfer to such Owner upon written notice given to the Bond Registrar by such Registered Owner, not less than 15 days prior to the Record Date for such interest, containing the electronic transfer instructions including the bank, ABA routing number and account number to which such Registered Owner wishes to have such transfer directed. The principal or redemption price of and interest on the Series 2024-B Bonds shall be payable in any coin or currency that, on the respective dates of payment thereof, is legal tender for the payment of public and private debts. Interest not punctually paid will be paid in the manner established in the within defined Bond Resolution.

**Definitions.** Capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the hereinafter defined Bond Resolution.

**Authorization of Bonds.** This Series 2024-B Bond is one of an authorized series of bonds of the Issuer designated "General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B," aggregating the principal amount of \$[Principal Amount] (the "Series 2024-B Bonds") issued for the purposes set forth in the Ordinance of the Issuer authorizing the issuance of the Series 2024-B Bonds and the Resolution of the Issuer prescribing the form and details of the Series 2024-B Bonds (collectively, the "Bond Resolution"). The Series 2024-B Bonds are issued by the authority of and in full compliance with the provisions, restrictions and limitations of the Constitution and laws of the State of Kansas, including K.S.A. 12-187 *et seq.*, as amended, and all other provisions of the laws of the State of Kansas applicable thereto.

General Obligations. The Series 2024-B Bonds constitute general obligations of the Issuer payable as to both principal and interest from a pledge of the Sales Tax Revenues and, if not so paid and to the extent necessary, from ad valorem taxes which may be levied without limitation as to rate or amount upon all the taxable tangible property, real and personal, within the territorial limits of the Issuer. The full faith, credit and resources of the Issuer are hereby irrevocably pledged for the prompt payment of the principal of and interest on the Series 2024-B Bonds as the same become due. Under the conditions set forth in the Bond Resolution, the Issuer has the right to issue additional Indebtedness payable from the same source and secured by the Sales Tax Revenues on a parity lien basis with said Sales Tax Revenues; provided, however, that such additional Indebtedness may be so issued only in accordance with and subject to the covenants, conditions and restrictions relating thereto set forth in the Bond Resolution.

Reference is made to the Bond Resolution for a description of the covenants and agreements made by the Issuer with respect to the collection, segregation and application of the Sales Tax Revenues, the nature and extent of the security for the Series 2024-B Bonds, the rights, duties and obligations of the Issuer with respect thereto, and the rights of the Registered Owners thereof.

**Redemption Prior to Maturity.** The Series 2024-B Bonds are subject to redemption prior to maturity, as set forth in the Bond Resolution.

**Book-Entry System.** The Series 2024-B Bonds are being issued by means of a book-entry system with no physical distribution of bond certificates to be made except as provided in the Bond Resolution. One Series 2024-B Bond certificate with respect to each date on which the Series 2024-B Bonds are stated to mature or with respect to each form of Series 2024-B Bonds, registered in the nominee name of the Securities Depository, is being issued and required to be deposited with the Securities Depository and immobilized in its custody. The book-entry system will evidence positions held in the Series 2024-B Bonds by the Securities Depository's participants, beneficial ownership of the Series 2024-B Bonds in authorized

A-2

denominations being evidenced in the records of such participants. Transfers of ownership shall be effected on the records of the Securities Depository and its participants pursuant to rules and procedures established by the Securities Depository and its participants. The Issuer and the Bond Registrar will recognize the Securities Depository nominee, while the Registered Owner of this Series 2024-B Bond, as the owner of this Series 2024-B Bond for all purposes, including (i) payments of principal of, and redemption premium, if any, and interest on, this Series 2024-B Bond, (ii) notices and (iii) voting. Transfer of principal, interest and any redemption premium payments to participants of the Securities Depository, and transfer of principal, interest and any redemption premium payments to beneficial owners of the Series 2024-B Bonds by participants of the Securities Depository will be the responsibility of such participants and other nominees of such beneficial owners. The Issuer and the Bond Registrar will not be responsible or liable for such transfers of payments or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing the records maintained by the Securities Depository, the Securities Depository nominee, its participants or persons acting through such participants. While the Securities Depository nominee is the owner of this Series 2024-B Bond, notwithstanding the provision hereinabove contained, payments of principal of, redemption premium, if any, and interest on this Series 2024-B Bond shall be made in accordance with existing arrangements among the Issuer, the Bond Registrar and the Securities Depository.

Transfer and Exchange. EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE PROVIDED IN THE BOND RESOLUTION, THIS GLOBAL BOND MAY BE TRANSFERRED, IN WHOLE BUT NOT IN PART, ONLY TO ANOTHER NOMINEE OF THE SECURITIES DEPOSITORY OR TO A SUCCESSOR SECURITIES DEPOSITORY OR TO A NOMINEE OF A SUCCESSOR **SECURITIES DEPOSITORY**. This Series 2024-B Bond may be transferred or exchanged, as provided in the Bond Resolution, only on the Bond Register kept for that purpose at the principal office of the Bond Registrar, upon surrender of this Series 2024-B Bond, together with a written instrument of transfer or authorization for exchange satisfactory to the Bond Registrar duly executed by the Registered Owner or the Registered Owner's duly authorized agent, and thereupon a new Series 2024-B Bond or Series 2024-B Bonds in any Authorized Denomination of the same maturity and in the same aggregate principal amount shall be issued to the transferee in exchange therefor as provided in the Bond Resolution and upon payment of the charges therein prescribed. The Issuer shall pay all costs incurred in connection with the issuance, payment and initial registration of the Series 2024-B Bonds and the cost of a reasonable supply of bond blanks. The Issuer and the Paying Agent may deem and treat the person in whose name this Series 2024-B Bond is registered on the Bond Register as the absolute owner hereof for the purpose of receiving payment of, or on account of, the principal or redemption price hereof and interest due hereon and for all other purposes. The Series 2024-B Bonds are issued in fully registered form in Authorized Denominations.

**Authentication.** This Series 2024-B Bond shall not be valid or become obligatory for any purpose or be entitled to any security or benefit under the Bond Resolution until the Certificate of Authentication and Registration hereon shall have been lawfully executed by the Bond Registrar.

IT IS HEREBY DECLARED AND CERTIFIED that all acts, conditions, and things required to be done and to exist precedent to and in the issuance of this Series 2024-B Bond have been properly done and performed and do exist in due and regular form and manner as required by the Constitution and laws of the State of Kansas, and that the total indebtedness of the Issuer, including this series of bonds, does not exceed any constitutional or statutory limitation.

A-3

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the Issuer has caused this Series 2024-B Bond to be executed by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of its Mayor and attested by the manual, electronic or facsimile signature of its Clerk, and its seal to be affixed hereto or imprinted hereon.

#### CITY OF LANSING, KANSAS

| [(Facsimile | e Seal)]    | By:(facsimile) Mayor | •     |  |
|-------------|-------------|----------------------|-------|--|
|             |             |                      | Mayor |  |
| ATTEST:     |             |                      |       |  |
| By:         | (facsimile) |                      |       |  |
|             | Clerk       |                      |       |  |

#### CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICATION AND REGISTRATION

| This Series 2024-B Bond is one of a series of General Obligation Sales Tax Bonds, Series 2024-B, |
|--|
| of the City of Lansing, Kansas, described in the within-mentioned Bond Resolution.               |
|  |

| Registration Date:                           |  |
|--|--|
|  | Office of the State Treasurer, Topeka, Kansas, as Bond Registrar and Paying Agent  |
| Registration Number:                         | By   |
| CERT   | TIFICATE OF CLERK  |
| STATE OF KANSAS ) COUNTY OF LEAVENWORTH )    | S.   |
| has been duly registered in my office accord |  |
| WITNESS my hand and official sea             | l.   |
| (Facsimile Seal)                             | By: <u>(facsimile)</u> Clerk   |
| CERTIFICA                                    | TE OF STATE TREASURER  |
| OFFICE OF THE TREASURER, STATE OF            | F KANSAS   |
|  | the State of Kansas, does hereby certify that a transcript of the is Bond has been filed in the office of the State Treasurer, and according to law on |
| WITNESS my hand and official sea             | l.   |
| (Facsimile Seal)                             | By: [(facsimile)]  Treasurer of the State of Kansas  |

A-5

#### **BOND ASSIGNMENT**

| FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the und   | ersigned do(es) hereby sell, assign and transfer to  |
|---|--|
|   | (Name and Address)   |
| (Social Securi  | ty or Taxpayer Identification No.)   |
| in the name of the undersigned on the boirrevocably constitute and appointsaid Bond Registrar with full power of subs | in the outstanding principal amount of \$, standing pooks of the Bond Registrar. The undersigned do(es) hereby as agent to transfer said Bond on the books of stitution in the premises. |
| Dated   | Name   |
|   | Social Security or Taxpayer Identification No.   |
|   | Signature (Sign here exactly as name(s) appear on the face of Certificate)   |
|   | Signature guarantee:   |
|   | By   |

#### **LEGAL OPINION**

The following is a true and correct copy of the approving legal opinion of Gilmore & Bell, P.C., Bond Counsel, which was dated and issued as of the date of original issuance and delivery of such Bonds:

#### GILMORE & BELL, P.C.

Attorneys at Law
2405 Grand Boulevard
Suite 1100
Kansas City, Missouri 64108

(PRINTED LEGAL OPINION)

A-6

## **AGENDA ITEM**

TO: Tim Vandall, City Administrator

FROM: Anthony J. Zell, Jr., Wastewater Utility Director

DATE: February 9, 2024

SUBJECT: Equipment Replacement Request – Surface Aerator VFD's

Several years ago the City was notified that the current manufacturer of the variable frequency drives (VFD's) in use at the treatment facility had been discontinued. Council authorized staff to purchase as many spare parts as could be found to keep the units operational.

Since that time, all spare parts have been exhausted and are replacements are no longer available. Staff programmed a replacement program for the eleven (11) ASI Robicon VFD's, beginning in 2024. However, in 2022 and early 2023, three of the city influent pump units failed. Luckily, two of the pumps were rewired and connected to the idle VFD's for the surface aerators for the aeration basin that were not in use. One pump had to be taken offline, as no other spare unit or spare parts were available to make it operational. The influent pump station is awaiting upfit with the new VFD's that were ordered in March of 2023, and delivered in January 2024.

Staff solicited a quote from the City's SCADA contractor to replace the seven remaining surface aerator VFD's, which is included in the agenda packet. Lead times for the new units are estimated at **24+ weeks**, given current orders in the pipeline and delays in the supply chain. The new units are current production models with a large representation in the industry, so these units should be able to be serviced for years to come.

This purchase would complete the planned upgrades to the variable frequency drives for major facility equipment.

Policy Consideration: This was a budgeted purchase as part of the City's annual replacement program for 2024.

Financial Consideration: Funds for the project are available in the Utility's acquisition account.

Action: A motion to approve the quote from RE Pedrotti for **\$188,779.50** (\$179,790.00 base bid plus 5% contingency of \$8,989.50) to replace seven variable frequency drives.

## **AGENDA ITEM #6**



#### R.E. Pedrotti Company, Inc.

Instrumentation, Controls, and System Integration

5855 Beverly Avenue, Suite A / Mission, KS 66202 p: 913-677-3366 / repedrotti.com

February 6, 2024

Quote No. 2133.R1 Valid for 60 days

Mr. Tony Zell City of Lansing 800 First Terrace Lansing, KS 66043

RE: Lansing WWTP – Surface Aerators & Recirc Pump VFD Replacements - Rev. 1

#### Dear Tony:

The **R.E. Pedrotti Company, Inc.** is pleased to provide you the following revised quotation for the subject referenced above. This proposal provides for a turn-key solution that includes furnishing seven (7) new VFDs, their installation and wiring, their integration into the Plant's SCADA System and their startup and testing, including O&M training. The existing VFD equipment will be moved to a holding area as directed on the premises.

The following scope of materials and services will be provided as part of this project:

| <u>Item</u> | Qty. | <u>Description</u>   |
|-------------|------|--|
| A.          | 4    | Replacement Surface Aerator 75 HP Variable Frequency Drive; Typical for D1-SA1, D1-SA2, D2-SA1 & D2-SA2). Siemens/Robicon Sinamics P/N 6SL3710-1BJ31-1AU1-Z Z=D02+D14+K20+K21+K22+L27+L28+M12+X30.1  |
|             |      | Equipment to reuse existing pump motor leads, power cabling and control wiring and conduit.  |
|             |      | Configuration & Options to Include:  |
|             |      | <ul> <li>460-480 VAC, 3-phase, 60 Hz, 96A</li> <li>Intelligent Operator Interface Panel</li> <li>One (1) Phoenix Contact Power Supply</li> <li>Circuit Breaker Disconnect Switch, DC Choke</li> <li>UL508A Certified/Stickered</li> <li>2-Contactor Bypass (Output/bypass contactors &amp; overload relay)</li> <li>NEMA 12 Filter Kit</li> <li>Input Fusing</li> <li>Door mounted Pilot Lights, H-O-A Switch, Local-Remote Switch Controls, Speed Potentiometer, Start/Stop Push-Button, &amp; Elapsed Time Meter</li> <li>Free-standing leg mount kit (24" under enclosure)</li> </ul> |

| Itom        | Otv  | Description  |
|-------------|------|--|
| <u>Item</u> | Qty. | <u>Description</u> ■ Panel wiring diagrams   |
| B.          | 2    | Replacement Surface Aerator 40 HP Variable Frequency Drive; Typical for C-SA1 and C-SA2). Siemens/Robicon Sinamics 6SL3710-1BJ26-0AU1-Z Z=D02+D14+K20+K21+K22+L27+L28+M12+X30.1  |
|             |      | Equipment to reuse existing pump motor leads, power cabling and control wiring and conduit.  |
|             |      | Configuration & Options to Include:  |
|             |      | <ul> <li>460-480 VAC, 3-phase, 60 Hz, 52A</li> <li>Intelligent Operator Interface Panel</li> <li>One (1) Phoenix Contact Power Supply</li> <li>Circuit Breaker Disconnect Switch, DC Choke</li> <li>UL508A Certified/Stickered</li> <li>2-Contactor Bypass (Output/bypass contactors &amp; overload relay)</li> <li>NEMA 12 Filter Kit</li> <li>Input Fusing</li> <li>Door mounted Pilot Lights, H-O-A Switch, Local-Remote Switch Controls, Speed Potentiometer, Start/Stop Push-Button, &amp; Elapsed Time Meter</li> <li>Free-standing leg mount kit (24" under enclosure)</li> <li>Space to mount and wire existing submersible pump motor seal fail/overtemp protection sensor module (to be moved from each corresponding existing VFD to its new VFD)</li> <li>Panel wiring diagrams</li> </ul> |
| C.          | 1    | Replacement Recirculation Pump 5 HP Variable Frequency Drive. Siemens/Robicon Sinamics P/N G120XE 6SL3710-1BJ21-0AU1- Z+D02+D14+K20+K21+K22+L27+L28+M12  |
|             |      | Equipment to reuse existing pump motor leads, power cabling and control wiring and conduit.  |
|             |      | Configuration & Options to Include:  |
|             |      | <ul> <li>460-480 VAC, 3-phase, 60 Hz, 7.6A</li> <li>Intelligent Operator Interface Panel</li> <li>One (1) Phoenix Contact Power Supply</li> <li>Circuit Breaker Disconnect Switch, DC Choke</li> <li>UL508A Certified/Stickered</li> <li>2-Contactor Bypass (Output/bypass contactors &amp; overload relay)</li> <li>NEMA 12 Filter Kit</li> <li>Input Fusing</li> <li>Door mounted Pilot Lights, H-O-A Switch, Local-Remote Switch Controls, Speed Potentiometer, Start/Stop Push-Button, &amp; Elapsed Time Meter</li> <li>Space to mount and wire existing submersible pump motor seal fail/overtemp protection sensor module (to be moved from each corresponding existing VFD to its new VFD)</li> <li>Panel wiring diagrams</li> </ul>   |
| D.          | Lot  | VFD Disconnection and Installation Services. Includes physical disconnection and removal of four (4) existing Influent Pump VFDs and setting,  |

| <u>Item</u> | Qty. | <u>Description</u>   |
|-------------|------|--|
|             |      | reconnection/installation of the newly furnished VFDs described in Item A.   |
|             |      | VFD installation and wiring services are provided by a licensed/insured industrial electrical subcontractor to R.E. Pedrotti Company, Inc.       |
| E.          | Lot  | VFD Commissioning Services. Drive startup, system checkout/testing, and personnel O&M training.  |
| F.          | Lot  | VFD Integration Services. PLC and HMI integration services to tie-in and interface with the new drives from SCADA                                |
|             |      | The remote monitoring and control functionality from SCADA will mirror that of the existing VFDs they are replacing                              |
| G.          | Lot  | <b>Documentation</b> . Project documentation including field commissioning reports, drive configuration files and O&M manuals on USB flash drive |
| H.          | Lot  | <b>Warranty</b> . Warranty is 12 months from date of commissioning or 18 months from date of shipment, whichever expires first.                  |

#### TOTAL PRICE FOR ITEMS A-H: \$ 179,790.00\*\*

#### \*\*Clarifications/Exclusions:

- 1. Pricing is exclusive taxes, permits, bonds and licenses unless noted above.
- 2. FOB Factory. Freight included.
- 3. Terms: Net 30 Days.
- 4. VFD equipment lead time estimate: 24-28 weeks ARO
- 5. Itemized component pricing summary (Item extended price listed):

i. Items A-C: \$135,850.00
ii. Item D: \$33,820.00
iii. Item E: \$5,940.00
iv. Item F: \$3,980.00
v. Item G: \$200.00
vi. Item H: N/C; included with package

If you have any questions or comments, please do not hesitate to call.

Sincerely,

R. E. PEDROTTI COMPANY

Elm

Ed McGrath

## **AGENDA ITEM**

TO: Tim Vandall, City Administrator

FROM: Mike Spickelmier, Director of Public Works 2/1/2024

DATE: Feb 15, 2024

SUBJECT: Asphalt hotbox trailer quotes

Background: An asphalt hotbox trailer was authorized in the 2024 budget to support asphalt maintenance operations.

Policy Consideration: Quotes were solicited for the purchase of the hotbox trailer.

Craftco Lee's Summit MO local supplier \$46,530 American Eq. Kansas City Kansas \$75,057

Other Considerations: Our current asphalt crack seal machine is supplied by Craftco. We have had very good experience with this equipment as far as operations.

Financial Consideration: \$55,000 was allocated in the 2024 budget for this purchase.

Action: Approved the purchase of the asphalt hotbox trailer from Craftco in the amount of \$46,530

## **AGENDA ITEM # 7**



#### **SOURCEWELL CONTRACT** #080521-CFC

BBBQ63057-01

6165 W. Detroit St. Chandler, AZ 85226

(602) 276-0406 (800) 528-8242

FAX: (480) 940-0313

**Date Quoted** 

1/25/2024

Expiration Date 2/24/2024

**Quote To:** 

Account Code: 921057

Ship To: Account Code: 921057

CITY OF LANSING KS

CITY OF LANSING KS

Kenny Payne

800 FIRST TERRACE LANSING, KS 66043

US

800 FIRST TERRACE

LANSING, KS 66043

US

Phone: 913-727-2400

Fax:

Kenny Payne

Quoted at time of order

**Email:** 

913-727-2400 kpayne@lansingks.org

kpayne@lansingks.org

**Project Title:** 

Start Date:

1/5/2024

Ship Via: Truck/Common Carrier

**Effective Dates:** 

2/24/2024 TO

Sales Group: SRC- SOURCEWELL

Terms:

**NET 30** 

Estimated Time to Ship After Receipt of Order:

Quoted By: Kevin Owens

Shipping

**Contract Total** 

F.O.B.:

PPA- Delivered; freight includ

Sales Office: 250- Pat Stivers

Customer:

CITY OF LANSING KS

Date

Quote Number BBBQ63057-01 01-25-24

**Project Title:** 

SALES TAX EXEMPT CERTIFICATE MUST BE PROVIDED AT THE TIME OF ORDER OR SALES TAX WILL BE ADDED TO YOUR ORDER

| Part #                       | Description   | Unit | Qty. | <b>Contract Price</b> | Ext. Price    |
|------------------------------|---|------|------|-----------------------|---------------|
| KM-8000TEDD-SRC              | 4 Ton Trailer Mount - Electric Brake - Diesel - Dump        | EA   | 1    | \$33,525.0000         | \$33,525.0000 |
| KM-STROBELIGHTHOTBOX-S<br>RC | Hot Box LED Amber Strobe Light,<br>Mounted & Switched       | EA   | 1    | \$380.0000            | \$380.0000    |
| KM-HOISTELECTRIC-SRC         | Loading Hoist/Winch and Davit - 12V<br>Powered-Remote       | EA   | 1    | \$3,515.0000          | \$3,515.0000  |
| KM-30GALTACKTANK-SRC         | 30 Gallon Heated Tack Tank 10,000<br>BTU Propane Burner     | EA   | 1    | \$4,785.0000          | \$4,785.0000  |
| KM-SOLVENTTANK-SRC           | 7 Gallon Utility Solvent Tank -<br>Mounted on Trailer       | EA   | 1    | \$470.0000            | \$470.0000    |
| KM-TOOLRACK-SRC              | 4-6 Hole Tool Rack - Mounted on<br>Trailer                  | EA   | 1    | \$370.0000            | \$370.0000    |
| KM-EXTENDEDTRAILER4TON SRC   | -Adds 2 Ft. to overall length (20' total)                   | ) EA | 1    | \$635.0000            | \$635.0000    |
| KM-MOUNTEDDECK-SRC           | Deck Mounted to fit KM 2-18x on<br>Front of Hot Box Trailer | EA   | 1    | \$350.0000            | \$350.0000    |
| FREIGHT                      | FREIGHT FROM FACTORY  | ea   | 1    | \$2,500.0000          | \$2,500.0000  |
|                              |   |      |      | Sales Tax             | \$0.00        |

**COMMENTS:** 

01/25/24

Here is the quote you requested.

13:53:46

We value your business.

Page 1 of 2

\$0.00

\$46,530.0000

Agenda Item 7.

**Customer:** 

CITY OF LANSING KS

**Project Title:** 

Quote Number BBB063057-01 01-25-24

#### SALES TAX EXEMPT CERTIFICATE MUST BE PROVIDED AT THE TIME OF ORDER OR SALES TAX WILL BE ADDED TO YOUR ORDER

Part #

Description

Unit Otv. **Contract Price** 

Ext. Price

NOTE:

#### **WARNING:**

Products on this quote may be labeled in accordance with California Proposition 65. California purchasers refer to http://crafco.com/resources/Prop-65.xlsx

For Terms and Conditions of purchases go to: https://crafco.com/Terms-of-Sale.pdf

Quantities may be limited at Crafco's discretion.

Pricing and availability are subject to change without notice.

Pricing does not include applicable taxes. Tax exemption forms must be on file prior to invoicing. Unpaid sales tax will be reported to State and Local tax authorities. Extension is net after terms.

#### **FOB DEFINITIONS:**

PPA- Delivered; freight included. PPD- Delivered; freight separate.

#### **Pavement Preservation Products Restocking Policy**

RETURN POLICY

Crafco will only accept the return of products that have been authorized in writing in advance, and proof of purchase is required. Not all purchases are returnable. This is a Return Policy for non-warranty claims. Refer to the product data sheet for information about warranty and claims for warranty reimbursement.

All returns are subject to restocking fees.

All products returned must be in the original packaging and be in good and salable condition.

Crafco reserves the right to charge repackaging fees in addition to restocking fees.

The customer is responsible for all shipping costs of returned products.

Request information on the acceptability for returns for any specific product when ordering.

Nonreturnable Products

Not all products are returnable. Products that have a shelf life or are considered made to order, or special order may not be returned. No used parts may be returned and any part or product that is non-standard or obsolete is not returnable.

**Product** 

Return Status

Athletic Surfacing Products, Cure & Commercial Liquids, Equipment, Geocomposites, Paint, Sealcoat, and Silicone Non-Returnable

Restocking Fees

All returnable products have a restocking fee if returned.

Product

Restocking Fee

**Parts** 

15% of part purchase price

**All Other Products** 

25% of product purchase price

How to Return an Item

- 1. To obtain authorization contact your customer service representative.
- 2. A written authorization will be faxed or emailed to you.
- 3. A copy of the Return Authorization must accompany the material being returned.



## **QUOTATION**

DATE Quotation # 1/31/2024 013124/18KY

## 3250 Harvester Road Kansas City, Kansas 66115

TO CONFIRM ORDER

(Phone) 913-342-1450 (Fax) 913-342-1377 sales@americanequipment.us

NAME / ADDRESS

City of Lansing

| City of Lansing 800 1St Terrace Lansing, KS 66043 |             |  | Date   | Quote Accepted by     Date     P.O. #          |     |                |                 |  |  |  |
|---|-------------|--|--|--|-----|----------------|-----------------|--|--|--|
| LEAD TIME   | TERMS       | REP  | FOB  | FOB PHONE                                      |     | FAX            | #               |  |  |  |
| -   | Due on Reco | e KAY  |  | 913-727-32                                     | 33  |                |                 |  |  |  |
| QTY   | ITEM        |  | DESCRIPTION  |  | U/M | COST 75,057.00 | Total 75,057.00 |  |  |  |
|   |             | Diesel Each base unit includes: Temperature Controls, I Charger, Electric Brake  - Electric Overnight He - Flush Mounted Strobe - Compactor Plate Carr - Washdown System - I - Stainless Steel Tool F - LED LIGHTS - Tack Tank w/ Diesel Honda Engine - Hose Reel for Tack F - PAINT: Highway Or: - LIGHT PLUG: 7 Pin - HITCH: 3" Pintle | Hydraulic Dump, Oil as, and a 2 Light System at 220V 3000W (hot be Light (SET OF 2) rier Hose Reel for washdo Holders - Shovel Clear Burner and Pumping ange | Jacket, Battery m mix use) wn ning Compartment |     |                |                 |  |  |  |
| Quoted by Ker                                     | nt Yahne    |  |  | То   | tal |                | \$75,057.00     |  |  |  |

This quote is valid for 30 days. Applicable taxes not included.

## **AGENDA ITEM**

TO: Tim Vandall, City Administrator

FROM: Tish Sims, City Clerk
DATE: February 12, 2024

SUBJECT: Executive Session – Economic Development

Executive Session will be called for a period of 15 minutes to review Economic Development activities pursuant to the discussion of confidential data relating to the financial affairs or trade secrets of corporations, partnerships, trusts, and individual proprietorship, exception K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(4).



## LANSING COMMUNITY LIBRARY





The library had **2,548** open hours in 2023!



**3,392** people have a card at our library



**21,189** people walked through our doors last year



The collection contained 2,088,291 items



Print materials totaled 19,146



Physical videos totaled 3,721



**13,447** e-materials borrowed



Contributing to a total of **46,121** checkouts!



We lent our items to other libraries 6,649 times



**881** uses of public computers



12,005 WiFi sessions



And brought in **4,206** items upon patron request



**201** total programs offered



**2,346** people attended in total!



Lansing Community Library lansingks.org/library 730 1st Terrace Lansing, KS 66043 (913) 727-2929



#### City Clerk's Office/Building Maintenance Vehicle and Equipment Report

#### Vehicles

|       |      |       |             | Mileage | Mileage | Miles |          |
|-------|------|-------|-------------|---------|---------|-------|----------|
| Year  | Make | Model | Description | Start   | Ending  |       | Comments |
| 2023  | Ram  | 1500  | SSV Pickup  | 283     | 763     | 480   |          |
|       |      |       |             |         |         | 0     |          |
|       |      |       |             |         |         | 0     |          |
|       |      |       |             |         |         | 0     |          |
|       |      |       |             |         |         | 0     |          |
| Total |      |       |             |         |         | 480   |          |

Equipment

|       |         |         |                            | Hours | Hours | Hours |                           |
|-------|---------|---------|----------------------------|-------|-------|-------|---------------------------|
| Year  | Make    | Model   | Description                | Start | End   | Used  | Comments                  |
| 2018  | Advance | SC1500  | AutoScrubber Floor Machine | 65.53 | 67.74 | 2.21  | Community Center Cleaning |
| 2018  | Kubota  | ZG227-A | Mower                      | 392.5 | 392.5 | 0     |                           |
| 2021  | Kaivac  | 1750    | Cleaning Machine           | 11.4  | 12.1  | 0.7   |                           |
|       |         |         |                            |       |       | 0     |                           |
|       |         |         |                            |       |       | 0     |                           |
|       |         |         |                            |       |       | 0     |                           |
| Total |         | ·       | -                          |       |       | 2.91  |                           |

#### **Lansing Community and Economic Development Department**

**Monthly Fleet Report** 

Month January Year 2024

#### **Vehicles**

|      |       |          |                 |                    | Mileage  | Mileage |              |                     |
|------|-------|----------|-----------------|--------------------|----------|---------|--------------|---------------------|
| Year | Make  | Model    | License Plate # | Description        | Starting | Ending  | Miles Driven | Comments            |
| 2015 | Dodge | Journey  | A6545           | SUV                | 84,127   | 84,149  | 22           | KTag: KTA. 02497158 |
| 2019 | Ford  | Ecosport | A4358           | SUV                | 11,593   | 11,755  | 162          | KTag- KTA. 02497157 |
| 2022 | Dodge | Ram      | D100764         | 1500 Pick up Truck | 5,832    | 5,947   | 115          |                     |

### Parks and Recreation Fleet Report January 2024

#### Vehicles:

| Year  | Make      | Model     | Description | Mileage | Mileage | Miles  | Current Use         | Comments |
|-------|-----------|-----------|-------------|---------|---------|--------|---------------------|----------|
| 1 Cai | IVIARC    | Wiodei    | Bescription | Start   | Ending  | Driven | Current Osc         | Comments |
| 2006  | Dodge     | Caravan   | Minivan     | 55,121  | 55,208  | 87     | AC/Parks use        |          |
| 2014  | Ford      | F-350     | Dump Truck  | 25,212  | 25,583  | 371.0  | Parks maintenance   |          |
| 2016  | Jeep      | Patriot   | SUV         | 67,584  | 67,667  | 83     | Activity Center use |          |
| 2017  | Chevrolet | Silverado | Truck       | 26,174  | 26,475  | 301    | Parks maintenance   |          |
| 2018  | Ford      | F-350     | 4-DR Crew   | 40,269  | 41,281  | 1,012  | Parks maintenance   |          |
|       | •         | •         | •           |         |         | 407400 |                     |          |

**Total** 1854.00

## Equipment:

| Year | Make            | Model            | Description     | Hours<br>Start | Hours<br>End | Hours<br>used | Current Use       | Comments        |
|------|-----------------|------------------|-----------------|----------------|--------------|---------------|-------------------|-----------------|
| 1992 | Massey Ferguson | 1020             | Tractor         | 1990.1         | 1990.1       | 0             | Parks maintenance |                 |
| 2005 | Kubota          | F3060            | Mower           | 427.9          | 427.9        | 0             | Parks maintenance |                 |
| 2007 | Turbo Tool Cat  | 5600             | Utility Vehicle | 1315.9         | 1322.1       | 6.2           | Parks maintenance |                 |
| 2012 | Wright          | ZK               | Stander Mower   | 1205.3         | 1205.3       | 0             | Parks maintenance | OUT FOR SERVICE |
| 2016 | ABI             | Force            | Infield Groomer | 381.7          | 381.7        | 0             | Parks maintenance |                 |
| 2017 | Kubota          | ZD1211           | Mower           | 1042.9         | 1043.2       | 0.3           | Parks maintenance |                 |
| 2018 | Polaris         | Ranger           | Utility Vehicle | 490.2          | 499.3        | 9.1           | Parks maintenance |                 |
| 2019 | Exmark          | LZ 72            | Mower           | 768.1          | 768.1        | 0             | Parks maintenance | OUT FOR SERVICE |
| 2019 | Emark           | LZ 96            | Mower           | 323.9          | 323.9        | 0             | Parks maintenance | OUT FOR SERVICE |
| 2020 | Kubota          | ZD1211           | Mower           | 498.8          | 499          | 0.2           | Parks maintenance |                 |
| 2022 | Wright          | ZK               | Stander Mower   | 53.6           | 53.6         | 0             | Parks maintenance | OUT FOR SERVICE |
| 2024 | Cushman         | Hauler Pro Elite | Golf Cart       | 2.4            | 2.4          | 0.00          | Parks maintenance |                 |

Total 15.80

Lansing Police Department
Vehicle Fleet End of Month Report

Jan-2024

| MIN    |  | •   | Miloago   | Miloago   | Miles  | Accianod/  |  |   |  |
|--------|--|---|---|---|--|--|--|---|--|
| Last 4 | Year   | Make/Model  | as of 1/2   | as of 2/1   | Driven   | _  | Future Use   | Comments  |  |
| 9291   | 2023   | Dodge Durango   | 3072  | 4138  | 1066   | Chief  | Chief  | Limited use Chief   |  |
| 4459   | 2021   | Dodge Durango   | 14037   | 14247   | 210  | Captain  | Captain  | Limited use Captain   |  |
| 6163   | 2017   | Dodge Charger   | 97801   | 97956   | 155  | Lieutenant   | Lieutenant   | Limited use Lieutenant  |  |
|        | Re   | served  |   |   |  |  |  |   |  |
|        | Re   | served  |   |   |  |  |  |   |  |
| 9963   | 2023   | Dodge Durango   | 4232  | 5958  | 1726   | Patrol   | Sergeant   |   |  |
|        | Re   | served  |   |   |  |  | -  |   |  |
|        | Re   | served  |   |   |  |  |  |   |  |
|        | Re   | served  |   |   |  |  |  |   |  |
| 4004   | 2018   | Ford Explorer   | 35796   | 36940   | 1144   | SRO  | SRO  | Limited use SRO   |  |
| 6952   | 2020   | Dodge Durango   | 0   | 0   | 0  | Wrecked  | Wrecked  | Wrecked   |  |
| 5335   | 2019   | Dodge Durango   | 38792   | 40688   | 1896   | Patrol   | Patrol   |   |  |
| 6270   | 2017   | Dodge Charger   | 85841   | 86397   | 556  | Patrol   | Patrol   |   |  |
| 5064   | 2022   | Dodge Ram   | 13174   | 14271   | 1097   | Patrol   | Patrol   |   |  |
| 4580   | 2021   | Dodge Durango   | 32205   | 33444   | 1239   | Patrol   | Patrol   |   |  |
| 4003   | 2018   | Ford Explorer   | 43360   | 43688   | 328  | Patrol   | Patrol   |   |  |
| 5063   | 2022   | Dodge Ram   | 11937   | 12677   | 740  | Patrol   | Patrol   |   |  |
| 4458   | 2021   | Dodge Durango   | 38711   | 39207   | 496  | Patrol   | Patrol   |   |  |
|        |  |   | Mile  | eage Total:   | 10653  |  |  |   |  |
|        | 9291<br>4459<br>6163<br>9963<br>4004<br>6952<br>5335<br>6270<br>5064<br>4580<br>4003<br>5063 | Last 4         Year           9291         2023           4459         2021           6163         2017           Re         Re           9963         2023           Re         Re           4004         2018           6952         2020           5335         2019           6270         2017           5064         2022           4580         2021           4003         2018           5063         2022 | Last 4         Year         Make/Model           9291         2023         Dodge Durango           4459         2021         Dodge Durango           6163         2017         Dodge Charger           Reserved           Reserved           9963         2023         Dodge Durango           Reserved           4004         2018         Ford Explorer           6952         2020         Dodge Durango           5335         2019         Dodge Durango           6270         2017         Dodge Charger           5064         2022         Dodge Ram           4580         2021         Dodge Durango           4003         2018         Ford Explorer           5063         2022         Dodge Ram | Last 4         Year         Make/Model         as of 1/2           9291         2023         Dodge Durango         3072           4459         2021         Dodge Durango         14037           6163         2017         Dodge Charger         97801           Reserved           9963         2023         Dodge Durango         4232           Reserved           Reserved           4004         2018         Ford Explorer         35796           6952         2020         Dodge Durango         0           5335         2019         Dodge Durango         38792           6270         2017         Dodge Charger         85841           5064         2022         Dodge Ram         13174           4580         2021         Dodge Durango         32205           4003         2018         Ford Explorer         43360           5063         2022         Dodge Ram         11937           4458         2021         Dodge Durango         38711 | Last 4         Year         Make/Model         as of 1/2         as of 2/1           9291         2023         Dodge Durango         3072         4138           4459         2021         Dodge Durango         14037         14247           6163         2017         Dodge Charger         97801         97956           Reserved           Reserved           Reserved           Reserved           4004         2018         Ford Explorer         35796         36940           6952         2020         Dodge Durango         0         0           5335         2019         Dodge Durango         38792         40688           6270         2017         Dodge Charger         85841         86397           5064         2022         Dodge Ram         13174         14271           4580         2021         Dodge Durango         32205         33444           4003         2018         Ford Explorer         43360         43688           5063         2022         Dodge Ram         11937         12677 | Last 4         Year         Make/Model         as of 1/2         as of 2/1         Driven           9291         2023         Dodge Durango         3072         4138         1066           4459         2021         Dodge Durango         14037         14247         210           6163         2017         Dodge Charger         97801         97956         155           Reserved         Reserved           Reserved           Reserved           Reserved           Reserved         35796         36940         1144           6952         2020         Dodge Durango         0         0         0           5335         2019         Dodge Durango         38792         40688         1896           6270         2017         Dodge Charger         85841         86397         556           5064         2022         Dodge Ram         13174         14271         1097           4580         2021         Dodge Durango         32205         33444         1239           4003         2018         Ford Explorer         43360         43688         328           5063         2022 | Last 4         Year         Make/Model         as of 1/2         as of 2/1         Driven         Current Use           9291         2023         Dodge Durango         3072         4138         1066         Chief           4459         2021         Dodge Durango         14037         14247         210         Captain           6163         2017         Dodge Charger         97801         97956         155         Lieutenant           Reserved         Reserved <td <="" rowspan="2" td=""><td>Last 4         Year         Make/Model         as of 1/2         as of 2/1         Driven         Current Use         Future Use           9291         2023         Dodge Durango         3072         4138         1066         Chief         Chief           4459         2021         Dodge Durango         14037         14247         210         Captain         Captain           6163         2017         Dodge Charger         97801         97956         155         Lieutenant         Lieutenant           Perseved         Reserved         Reserved         Patrol         Sergeant           4004         2018         Ford Explorer         35796         36940         1144         SRO         SRO           6952         2020         Dodge Durango         0         0         0         Wrecked           5335         2019         Dodge Durango         38792         40688         1896         Patrol         Patrol           6270         2017         Dodge Charger         85841         86397         556         Patrol         Patrol           5064         2022         Dodge Ram         13174         14271         1097         Patr</td></td> | <td>Last 4         Year         Make/Model         as of 1/2         as of 2/1         Driven         Current Use         Future Use           9291         2023         Dodge Durango         3072         4138         1066         Chief         Chief           4459         2021         Dodge Durango         14037         14247         210         Captain         Captain           6163         2017         Dodge Charger         97801         97956         155         Lieutenant         Lieutenant           Perseved         Reserved         Reserved         Patrol         Sergeant           4004         2018         Ford Explorer         35796         36940         1144         SRO         SRO           6952         2020         Dodge Durango         0         0         0         Wrecked           5335         2019         Dodge Durango         38792         40688         1896         Patrol         Patrol           6270         2017         Dodge Charger         85841         86397         556         Patrol         Patrol           5064         2022         Dodge Ram         13174         14271         1097         Patr</td> | Last 4         Year         Make/Model         as of 1/2         as of 2/1         Driven         Current Use         Future Use           9291         2023         Dodge Durango         3072         4138         1066         Chief         Chief           4459         2021         Dodge Durango         14037         14247         210         Captain         Captain           6163         2017         Dodge Charger         97801         97956         155         Lieutenant         Lieutenant           Perseved         Reserved         Reserved         Patrol         Sergeant           4004         2018         Ford Explorer         35796         36940         1144         SRO         SRO           6952         2020         Dodge Durango         0         0         0         Wrecked           5335         2019         Dodge Durango         38792         40688         1896         Patrol         Patrol           6270         2017         Dodge Charger         85841         86397         556         Patrol         Patrol           5064         2022         Dodge Ram         13174         14271         1097         Patr |

#### Lansing Public Works Department Monthly Fleet Report

Month January Year 2024

#### **Vehicles**

| Year | Make          | Model        | License Plate<br># | Description        | Mileage<br>Starting | Mileage<br>Ending | Miles Driven | Comments    |
|------|---------------|--------------|--------------------|--------------------|---------------------|-------------------|--------------|-------------|
| 2022 | Dodge         | Ram 2500     | B3859              | Pick-up            | 2,577               | -                 | -            |             |
| 1998 | Ford          | 1/2 ton      | 48091              | Pick-up            | 73,296              | 73,402            | 106          |             |
| 2005 | Sterling      | LT 8500      | 64614              | Dump Truck         | 62,731              | 63,294            | 563          |             |
| 2007 | Elgin         | Crosswind J+ | 70295              | Street Sweeper     | 7,270               | 7,270             | 0            |             |
| 2017 | Chevrolet     | 3500         | 88437              | Pick-up Truck      | 36,399              | 37,400            | 1,001        |             |
| 2011 | International | 7400         | 75269              | Dump Truck         | 23,949              | 1                 | -            | IN THE SHOP |
| 2016 | Ford          | F350 4x4     | 88468              | One-ton Dump Truck | 21,180              | 21,761            | 581          |             |
| 2013 | Ford          | Explorer     | 80551              | SUV                | 82,754              | 83,218            | 464          |             |
| 2020 | Chevrolet     | 3500         | A8914              | One-ton Dump Truck | 8,778               | 9,394             | 616          |             |
| 2005 | Mack          | Granite      | B0282              | Dump Truck         | 55,349              | 55,660            | 311          |             |
| 2005 | Ford          | Ranger       | 57932              | LT- Pick-up Ext    | 52,826              | 53,196            | 370          |             |

#### Equipment

| Year | Make       | Model    | Description    | Hours<br>Starting | Hours<br>Ending | Hours Used | Comments |
|------|------------|----------|----------------|-------------------|-----------------|------------|----------|
| 1997 | JD         | 770BH    | Grader         | 5,184             | 5,184           | 0          |          |
| 2004 | IR         | DD-24    | Asphalt Roller | 325               | 325             | 0          |          |
| 2006 | IR         | 185      | Air Compressor | 342               | 342             | 0          |          |
| 1997 | Bobcat     | 763      | Skid Steer     | 2,374             | 2,375           | 1          |          |
| 2014 | Case       | 580 SNWT | Backhoe        | 2,056             | 2,128           | 72         |          |
| 2002 | Crafco     | 110      | Crack Sealer   | 889               | 889             | 0          |          |
| 2009 | Case       | 465      | Skid Steer     | 828               | 850             | 22         |          |
| 2018 | John Deere | 5065E    | Tractor        | 262               | 262             | 0          |          |
| 2018 | Vermeer    | BC1000   | Chipper        | 22                | 22              | 0          |          |
| 2022 | Case       | SV280B   | Skidsteer      | 95                | 95              | 0          |          |
| 2023 | Bobcat     | CT5558   | Tractor        | 10                | 12              | 2          |          |

January

City Influent 36.73 MG City Avg Daily 1.19 MGD LCF Influent 5.64 MG LCF Daily Avg 0.182 MG Total Biosolids 0.868 MG Precip 1.57 inches

#### Vehicles

|       |              |        |               | Mileage | Mileage | Miles  |                    |          |
|-------|--------------|--------|---------------|---------|---------|--------|--------------------|----------|
| Year  | Make         | Model  | Description   | Start   | Ending  | Driven | Current Use        | Comments |
| 1999  | Sterling     | Vactor | Jet Truck     | 8545    | 8551    | 6      | Collection System  |          |
| 2012  | Chevrolet    | Tahoe  | SUV           | 113456  | 113686  | 230    | Ops/Maint.         |          |
| 2019  | Ford         | F250   | Pick Up Truck | 11628   | 11760   | 132    | Ops/Maint.         |          |
| 2019  | Ford         | F250   | Flatbed Truck | 4998    | 5102    | 104    | Ops/Maint.         |          |
| 2023  | Polaris      | Ranger | Ops Utility   | 267     | 305     | 38     | Operations         |          |
| 2023  | Polaris      | Ranger | Maint Utility | 113     | 132     | 19     | Maintenance        |          |
| 2005  | Freightliner | M2106  | Dump Truck    | 27303   | 27361   | 58     | Biosolids Disposal |          |
| Total |              |        |               |         |         | 587    |                    |          |

Equipment

|      |            |        |               | Hours | Hours  | Hours |                    |          |
|------|------------|--------|---------------|-------|--------|-------|--------------------|----------|
| Year | Make       | Model  | Description   | Start | Ending | Used  | Current Use        | Comments |
| 1991 | Case       | 1825   | Uni-Loader    | 995   | 995    | 0     | Plant Activities   |          |
| 1999 | Sterling   | Vactor | Jet Truck     | 229   | 229    | 0     | Collection System  |          |
| 2004 | John Deere | 7920   | Tractor       | 1379  | 1379   | 0     | Biosolids Disposal |          |
| 2004 | Case       | 621D   | Loader        | 2567  | 2573   | 6     | Operations         |          |
| 2023 | Polaris    | Ranger | Ops Utility   | 77    | 95     | 18    | Operations         |          |
| 2023 | Polaris    | Ranger | Maint Utility | 46    | 57     | 11    | Maintenance        |          |
| 2006 | JCB        | 531-70 | Telehandler   | 715   | 716    | 1     | Plant Activities   |          |



#### City Administrator's Report

February 15, 2024

#### **Agenda Items:**

Ordinance No. 1103 authorizes and provides for the issuance of General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A, for the purpose of funding sewer improvements.

Resolution No. B-3-2024 authorizes and directs the sale and delivery of General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-A. The bond sale will take place the morning of February 13<sup>th</sup>.

Ordinance No. 1104 authorizes and provides for the issuance of General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-B, for the purpose of construction of a recreational and aquatics facility.

Resolution No. B-4-2024 authorizes and directs the sale and delivery to General Obligation Bonds, Series 2024-B. This bond sale will take place the morning of February 13<sup>th</sup>.

Staff solicited a quote from the City's SCADA contractor to replace seven surface aerator variable frequency drives (VFD's). A quote from RE Pedrotti for \$188,779.50 to replace seven variable frequency drives (VFD's) is on the agenda. A 5% contingency is also included in the motion. The lead time for the new units is estimated at 24 weeks. Funds for this purchase are available in the Wastewater Utility Fund.

Purchase of an asphalt hotbox trailer was included in the 2024 budget in the amount of \$55,000 to support asphalt maintenance operations. Staff received two bids, with the preferred bid coming from Craftco at \$46,530. Our current asphalt crack-seal machine is supplied by Craftco, and we have had a good experience with that machine. Staff recommends the purchase of the hotbox trailer from Craftco in an amount not to exceed \$46,530.

Staff will attend the USD 469 Board of Education Meeting on February 12<sup>th</sup>. We will brief the governing body on the discussion and plans for fireworks in 2024.

An executive session for economic development purposes is on the agenda.

An annual report on our library's statistics is included in the agenda materials. Kudos to our library staff for their hard work in 2023!

#### **Public Works:**

We anticipate installation of the new light poles to take place in the next few months. The islands have been removed, with asphalt being poured the week of November 13<sup>th</sup>. A total asphalt overlay is not included at this time, but staff is planning to list Center Drive as an alternate on the 2024 CIP bids.



Staff has followed up with a property owner about completing the drainage project on Robin Road. Unfortunately, the failing pipe is not within an easement since there was no drainage easement established when Sherwood Forrest was platted as a county-subdivision in the 1980's. In order for the City to complete this project, the property owner would need to grant a utility easement.

Based on discussion at the January 25<sup>th</sup> work session, we will likely delay the box culvert repairs on 147<sup>th</sup> Street to 2025. The goal of this delay is to not have two major roads in close proximity closed concurrently during the summer of 2024.

The decorative wayfinding signs were installed by Young Sign Company. Once the weather permits, we will remove the previous signage to declutter the southern entrance into Lansing and beautify the area when arriving into Lansing form the south. Installation of these two signs will allow the City to remove eight existing wayfinder signs with the green background.

The City is looking to apply for a grant from the KDOT Transportation Alternatives program to fund a 10' trail from Lansing High School to the existing trail that terminates on 4H Road, at the northwest corner of the Wyndham Subdivision. Please note this area has no curb or gutter, which may need to be evaluated as part of our application. We will work to receive community feedback from residents to help support our application. Lansing's Angel Falls Trail was funded by the Transportation Alternatives program.

The Public Works Department has been working with an engineering firm to design minor repairs for the bridge in Bernard Park. Depending on budget considerations, we may schedule the work for 2024. We are also looking to add the LES Crosswalk as an alternate for the annual CIP. Staff is currently working on street evaluations and ratings for mill and overlay in 2024.

#### Wastewater:

Pipe and materials have started to be delivered but are still plagued by supply chain issues. Pipe installation began February 1<sup>st</sup>, starting at Willow Park. All clearing is complete. One crew is working on the placement of manholes on the casing pipe previously installed under East McIntyre Road. The blasting contractor placed charged and began blasting last week. The directional boring contractor has dug their bore pit and will begin drill east under K7 in the near future. This project is scheduled for substantial completion in November of 2024. This project will be paid for partially by a GO Bond, a \$1.3Million grant from the State of Kansas, and Leavenworth County also contributed \$240,000 for design.

The Town Center Sewer Replacement Project is set to go to bid in September of this year, with construction to take place afterward. This project is expected to take 120 days.



#### **Update on ARPA Funds:**

A summary of the total amount received from the federal government, and what we have spent the funds on is below. The ARPA funds need to be committed by 12-31-2024 and spent by 12-31-2026. ARPA funds can be used for fire equipment.

- \$1,823,526.76 American Rescue Plan Act Funds Received
- \$800,000 High Speed Internet in Lansing
- \$90,822 Sewer Improvements near Fairlane
- \$80,000 Sewer Improvements near First Terrace
- \$35,000 Economic Development Data (Buxton)
- \$314,667.73 Water Line Center Drive
- \$503,037.03 ARPA Funds Remaining

#### YTD Sales Tax Update:

The final year-end sales tax updates are below.

|                              | 2023 YTD  | 2024 YTD  | Difference        |
|------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-------------------|
| <b>Local Sales &amp; Use</b> | \$185,536 | \$232,528 | \$46,992, 25.33%* |
| Tax (1.9%)                   |           |           |                   |
| County Sales Tax             | \$80,822  | \$75,060  | -\$5,762, -7.13%  |
| County Use Tax               | \$33,081  | \$35,390  | \$2,309, 6.98%    |
| Guest Tax                    | \$29,980  | \$25,113  | -\$4,867, -16.23% |

<sup>\*</sup>Additional .45% sales tax for aquatic center began July 2023.

The total non-food sales tax rate in Lansing is broken down as follows:

- 6.5% State Sales Tax (varies on food)
- 1% Countywide Sales Tax
- 1% City General Sales Tax-General Fund
- .45% DeSoto Road & Park Improvements (20 years)
- .45% Aquatic Center (20 years)
  - o **9.4%**
- 1% Community Improvement Dist. (Mainstreet Chrysler Dodge Jeep Ram property only)

The special sales tax to pay for the Aquatic Center generated \$55,807 in January. The special sales tax to pay for DeSoto Road and Bernard Park Improvements also generated \$55,807 (both special sales taxes are for the same amount).

#### **Community & Economic Development:**

The final telecommunications pole in the alley east of Take5 Oil was removed, allowing the



contractor to pour concrete and extend the curb to the west several feet. The City recently paved the southern portion of the alley, which was discussed in a City Council meeting back in 2022.

The closing for the 4.7-acre Zimmerman parcel was concluded the final week of January. The City received the proceeds for the land purchase last week. We anticipate construction to begin very shortly.

We anticipate receiving a request to utilize ARPA funds soon to upsize and move a portion of a sewer line to make commercial property along K7 more developable. Staff will update the Council when this request is received.

#### **Meetings & Announcements:**

There are currently openings for Police Office (I/II). There are two openings on the Tree Board, and numerous openings on the Building and Plumbing Trade Boards of Appeal.

A police vehicle was totaled in February. Since we recently received bids in January for a Dodge Durango, staff will likely utilize those bids to purchase the replacement for the totaled Durango.

| • | Thursday, February 15th  | City Council Meeting, 7:00pm, City Hall                   |
|---|--------------------------|---|
| • | Monday, February 19th    | President's Day, City Offices Closed                      |
| • | Wednesday, February 21st | Planning Commission Meeting, 7:00pm, City Hall            |
|   |                          | <ul> <li>TSC Site Plan Review &amp; Discussion</li> </ul> |
| _ | Thursday, Eahmany 20th   | City Commit Work Cossion 7,00mm City Hall                 |

- Thursday, February 29<sup>th</sup> City Council Work Session, 7:00pm, City Hall

   Development Trends/Ideas/Guidance & UDO
- Public Transportation
- Saturday, March 2<sup>nd</sup> City Council Strategic Planning Event-Time 8am, City Hall
- Thursday, March 7<sup>th</sup> City Council Meeting, 7:00pm, City Hall
- Wednesday, March 20th Planning Commission Meeting, 7:00pm, City Hall
- Thursday, March 21st City Council Meeting, 7:00pm, City Hall
  - City Council Work Session, 7:00pm, City Hall

Sincerely,

Thursday, March 28th

Tim Vandall